
STOCK EXCHANGE PEACTICES

WEDNESDAY, FEBBTJARY 28, 1934

UNITED STATES SENATE,
COMMITTEE ON BANKING AND CURRENCY,

Washingtony D.C.
The committee met at 10 a.m., pursuant to adjournment on yester-

day, in room 301 of the Senate Office Building, Senator Duncan U.
Fletcher presiding.

Present: Senators Fletcher (chairman), Barkley, Bulkley, Gore,
Reynolds, Byrnes, Bankhead, McAdoo, Adams, Carey, and Kean. >'

Present also: Ferdinand Pecora, counsel to the committee; Julius
Silver and David Saperstein, associate counsel to the committee; and
Frank J. Meehan, chief statistician to the committee1; also Roland L.
Redmond, counsel to the New York Stock Exchange.

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will come to order. We will
further hear Mr. Corcoran.

STATEMENT OF THOMAS GAEDINEE C0BC0RAN, IN THE OFFICE
OF COUNSEL FOE THE EECONSTEUCTION FINANCE C0EP0EA-
TION, WASHINGTON, B.C.—Resumed

The CHAIRMAN. NOW, Mr. Corcoran, I believe you were dealing
with section 11 when the committee adjourned yesterday afternoon.
Will you please take up the subject where you left off, and continue 2

Mr. CORCORAN. Mr. Chairman, we had finished section 12, as I
remember it, sir.

The CHAIRMAN. All right.
Mr. CORCORAN. NOW, Mr. Chairman, I shall go along as fast as

possible so I won't cut into Mr. Whitney's time any more than I can
possibly help.

The CHAIRMAN. All right.
Senator CAREY. Did you say you had finished with section 12 of

the bill?
Mr. CORCORAN. We had finished with section 12, and I am now

going to section 13 (a). This section relates to proxies. The pur-
pose of the provisions is to require that when a management solicits
stockholders for proxies, or when any committee solicits stockholders
for proxies, the management or the committee so soliciting proxies
shall reveal the purpose of such solicitation of proxies (which under
the laws of even the most advanced States at the present time is not
required to be made too definite) and just how much ownership
interest they have in the corporation.

May I now read the section—
Sec 13 (a) It shall be unlawful for any person by the use of the mails or of

any means or instrumentality of transportation or communication in interstate
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commerce or of any facility of any national securities exchange or otherwise
to solicit or to permit the use of his name to solicit any proxy or consent or
authorization in respect of any security registered on any national securities
exchange unless at such time prior to such solicitation as the Commission shall,
by rule or regulation, prescribe the peisons named to exercise such proxy,
consent, or authorization shall file with the Commission a statement, wl̂ ich
shall be included as a part of eveiy such solicitation, setting forth the purposes
of the proxy, consent, or authorization, the persons to exercise it—

And then this is important:
their relations to and interest in the security, the names and addresses of the
persons from whom similar proxies, consents, or authorizations are being
solicited, and such further information, and in such form and detail as the
Commission may by rules and regulations prescribe in the public interest or
f oi the protection of investors

^r, the New York Stock Exchange is completely correct in its
criticism of the present drafting of that section insofar as the section
as now drafted would require the names and addresses of the per-
sons from whom similar proxies are being solicited, to be sent out
with each request for a proxy. The section, Mr. Chairman, accord-
ing to the suggestion made, is in that respect imperfect. The request
for the proxy should contain everything except the names and
addresses of all other persons solicited, and those names and ad-
dresses should be required to be filed only with the regulatory
commission.

The CHAIRMAN. What page and line do you now refer to, Mr.
Corcoran?

Mr. CORCORAN. Line 2 on page 27. I might say that the purpose
of requiring the filing of the names and addresses of other persons
solicited is perfectly obvious. I t is almost impossible for stock-
holders who are herded together like sheep under present proxy
practices to get together or to get up courage enough to assert their
rights unless they have some opportunity of knowing who their
fellows in interest are. Although under the laws of a gre^t many
States at the present time stockholders' lists are open to the inspec-
tion of stockholders, there are some States in which that is not true;
and, besides, there are many States where the management might be
able as a practical matter to obstruct the obtaining of the
information.

Now I will take up subsection (b) :
(b) It shall be unlawful for any member of a national securities exchange or

any person who transacts a business in secunties through such member to give
a proxy, consent, or authorization in lespect of any security legisteied on a
national securities exchange and carried for the account of a customer without
a specific written authorization from such customer

The evil which that section is intended to reach is that brokers
very often hold large amounts of customers' securities. In all cases
where securities are carried on margin the stock is of record in the
name of the broker or in a u Street" name, so that the stockholder
actually entitled as a matter of record to vote at the meeting or give
a proxy, is the broker, and sometimes unscrupulous proxy committees
as a result of this situation have been able to pick up huge batches of
votes through such brokers, although the beneficial owner of the
stock does not give his consent to the proxy at all.
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Now I will take up section 14 of the bill
Senator KEAN (interposing). Mr. Corcoran, in regard to the sec-

tion you are leaving, don't you think that the section as is practically
perpetuates every management? In other words, do you thmk it
goes far enough, or that it gives a fair chance to the outsider ?

Mr. CORCORAN I t gives a fairer chance than the outsider now has.
Senator KEAN. Well, at the present time I do not think there are

many brokers who would give a proxy without the consent of the
owner of the stock, but

Mr. CORCORAN (interposing). That is quite true.
Senator KEAN (continuing). I think nearly all people having

stock in their names, say: " Oh, yes. I will ask the principal, and
if he consents, why, then I will give the proxy." But otherwise they
do not give the proxy.

Mr. CORCORAN. Yes. Subsection (b) as now written says if the
broker gets such authorization, then all right.

Senator KEAN. Yes; that is all right. But as to the other part of
it, why, it seems to me it might be drawn a little more in favor of
the stockholder who wishes to protest against the management of the
company, rather than the way it is now drawn.

Mr. CORCORAN. Well, Senator Kean, you will notice that there is
a flexible clause at the end of the first subsection, on lines, 4, 5 and
6, page 27, which requires that the proxy and the solicitation shall be
in the form and contain such details as the Commission may by rules
and regulations prescribe in the public interest or for the protection
of investors.

Senator KEAN. That puts it all back again, to the matter of
simply blanket authority to the commission.

Mr. CORCORAN. Senator Kean, I am very certain, and I respectfully
suggest that nobody in the committee would object, that if it is
possible to work out a more thorough-going protection for the stock-
holder in the use of proxies, every one would be very grateful for a
more effective means of protecting him.

Senator CAREY. IS this done now enough to warrant legislation at
the hands of Congress?

Mr. CORCORAN. Yes.
Senator GORE. This means, I take it, that stockholders' meetings

at the present time are more or less perfunctory. Somebody simply
gets proxies and holds the meeting, and that gives rise to this pro-
posed legislation.

Mr. CORCORAN. Yes; that is true.
Senator MCADOO. There is no doubt that there has been great

abuse of the use of proxies.
Mr. CORCORAN. Yes, sir.
Senator MCADOO. And more adequate provision for the protection

of stockholders should be made.
Mr. CORCORAN. Yes, sir.
Senator MCADOO. And I think this section pretty well meets that

situation.
Mr. CORCORAN. I think so too.
Senator KEAN. The question in my mind is whether it gives

sufficient protection.
Mr. CORCORAN. Well, that might very well be considered.
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Senator GORE. This would seem to me to contemplate what ought
to be done. I am not certain that it contemplates what will be done,
that is, whether this will energize stockholders enough to get any
practical results. I doubt that, Mr. Corcoran.

Mr. CORCORAN. Well, Senator Gore, I do not know of anything
that can be done to stir stockholders from their inertia.

Senator MCADOO. NO ; you cannot energize them, I fear.
Senator GORE. Certainly a lot of things go on that ought not to

go on, but can you enact a law that will properly meet that situation?
Mr CORCORAN. We fully realize that stockholders will not give

the time for, nor incur the expense of acting alone. But if you let a
stockholder know who are the other stockholders of similar interest
who might go along with him, by letting him look at a list filed with
the Commission, then, having the information by which he can get in
touch with them and possibly persuade them to go along with him,
and share the expense, he may act, whereas he would not act blindly
and alone.

Senator GORE I think, perhaps, the vice of the situation is the
inertia of the stockholder, and if we could overcome that inertia we
might accomplish something. I t seems to me one of the worst evils
in the situation is due to the divorcement between the management of
corporations and the owners of corporations.

Mr CORCORAN. That always happens when things get too big.
Senator GORE. Yes; and I suppose this proposed legislation is

directed more or less to that. Take, for instance, this bonus matter,
the paying of a million dollars to the president of a concern—and
in that connection we have just had a report from the Federal Trade
Commission which I think shows the abuse, and I do not think that
thing would happen if you could get stockholders themselves to act,
if you could get the stockholders themselves to act to protect them-
selves against such an imposition.

Senator MCADOO. All that we can do, I think, is to provide a means
by which stockholders can protect themselves if they want to do it,
or if they have the enterprise or the energy to do it. If they have
not the required enterprise or energy, then of course you cannot
enact any law that will cover the situation.

Senator GORE. Yes; that is true, but
Senator CAREY (interposing). Why wouldn't it be proper for the

corporation to furnish each stockholder with a list of its stock-
holders ?

Senator KEAN. They are obliged to do it now under the laws of
most States.

Mr. CORCORAN. That is only a matter of local corporation law.
Senator CAREY I mean if the shares are being traded in in inter-

state commerce, couldn't that requirement be put into this law?
Mr CORCORAN. We have reached it m another way, by saying that

no one can use the mails or any other means of interstate communica-
tion through the facilities of a stock exchange, which is a little more
artistic way of saying it for the purpose of this bill.

Senator KEAN Well, I think this clause ought to be studied a lit-
tle bit, and rewritten.

Mr. CORCORAN. Oh, I am quite willing to agree with you on that.
Senator KEAN. I have no objection to subsection (b).
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The CHAIRMAN. YOU may proceed with your statement, Mr. Cor-
coran.

Mr. CORCORAN. Section 14 relates to over-the-counter markets. An
over-the-counter market is an irregular market, although in some
cases fairly well orgamzed, for securities not listed on regular ex-
changes. There must be some potentiality of control of the over-
the-counter market in the Federal Trade Commission or the regula-
tory body to whom you entrust the working out of your law or the
securities listed on exchanges will be subjected to unfair competition
from the over-the-counter market.

You will appreciate that there has been some talk of the possi-
bility that corporations would withdraw their securities from ex-
changes, and from listing, because the provisions of this bill are
too onerous. As we have tried to point out, the only provisions of
the bill that are in any way onerous on present management are for
the benefit of stockholders by giving them information and protect-
ing them from inside trading by officials and directors. So that it is
hardly likely stockholders will permit their corporations to withdraw
shares from listing simply because the bill makes it necessary for
directors, while the shares are listed, to give adequate information
to stockholders.

Undoubtedly the regulatory commission will have to have some
potentiality 01 control over the over-the-counter markets, and this
provision was drawn as broadly as possible to enable the Commission
to take whatever action to regulate over-the-counter markets a study
might show feasible.

May I read that section:

OVER-COUNTER MARKETS

SBO 14 It shall be unlawful for any person, singly or m concert with others,
to make use of the mails or of any means or mstiumentaLty ot communication
or transportation in interstate commerce for the purpose of making or creating,
or enabling another to make or create, a market ioi any secunty, whether or
not registered on a national securities exchange, without complying with such
rules and regulations as the Commission may piescube as appropnate in the
public interest or for the protection of investors

I t is almost impossible at the present time to draw any section
more specific on the regulation of the over-the-counter securities.

Senator KEAN. Mr. Witness, if you will take the bond market, let
us say that 10 bonds are traded in on the exchange and 500,000 bonds
are traded in outside. I mean to say that the exchange business in
bonds as compared with the outside market in bonds, does not amount
to anything.

Mr. CORCORAN. NO.
Senator KEAN. SO that all trading in bonds, or at least a large

part of the trading m bonds, is done entirely outside of any exchange.
Mr. CORCORAN. But there is no reason why it could not be done on

an exchange, is there, Senator Kean?
Senator KEAN. Yes; there are a good many reasons.
Senator GORE. Are there any abuses connected with that matter

under the present scheme of things that this would correct?
Senator KEAN. I do not think so.
Senator GORE. Then why include it?
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Senator KEAN. That is what I want to know.
Senator CAREY Mr. Corcoran, let us presume that a man has a

small corporation whose stock is not listed on any stock exchange; if
he should desire to write to a number of his friends and say that
h& had that stock and would like to have them take a certain amount
of it, would he be precluded under this section from so doing unless
the Commission first passed upon it?

Mr. CORCORAN. Yes; unless the Commission had worked out gen-
eral rules and regulations covering it. But the way the bill will
be handled administratively, of course, will be that within the 6 or
7 months before the act goes into effect the Commisison will give
general permission to carry on the business of selling in the usual
way pending such a time as the matter can be worked out.

Senator KEAN. And it may not work the matter out to cover
Senator Carey's objection.

Senator CAREY. Let us say that there is a small corporation with
a capital of $10,000, a more or less private affair; would that mean
that the man who was interested in the corporation—I mean a cor-
poration of that kind—could not do business with anyone without
having it registered here in Washington?

Mr. CORCORAN. He could not do business buying and selling its
securities through the mails or through interstate commerce except
under the regulations of the Commission.

Senator CAREY. DO you mean that he could not even write to a
friend in another State about it?

Mr. CORCORAN. Well, that sort of transaction would be at least
subject to such rules and regulations as the Commission would pre-
scribe, and an intelligent commission would not prescribe any rules
and regulations that would cover such a case But the law has to
stretch that far because it is impossible to draw logical differentia-
tions between classes, to fit this case and the next bigger case, and
then the next bigger case. The administrative commission has to be
intelligent and not interfere in a small case like that.

Senator GORE. Well, we seem to have had such good luck under
the eighteenth amendment in the matter of discriminations that we
now want to prohibit ordinary transactions in stocks.

Senator CAREY. Well, Mr. Corcoran, how are you going to get
such a matter straightened out?

Mr. CORCORAN. This matter would be covered by general rules and
regulations as soon as the commission began to organize to ad-
minister the act.

Senator BARKLEY. In view of the requirements of the Securities
Act providing that all stock shall be registered with the Federal
Trade Commission, is there really any need for any further super-
vision over the sale of stock by new corporations that might be
created ?

Mr. CORCORAN. This applies to securities that have already been
issued. The Securities Act applies only to new issues of securities.

Senator BARKLEY. Well, this would apply to stock that may be
issued from time to time.
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Mr. CORCORAN. This applies to stock that may be issued from time
to time; yes. In other words, this applies in the first place to stock
that has been issued without having had to comply with the Securi-
ties Act, because it was issued before the Securities Act came into
existence; and then it applies, of course, to trading in that stock
after it has been registered with the Federal Trade Commission
under the Securities Act.

Senator BARKLEY. Yes; and it would apply to all future issues.
Mr. CORCORAN. YOU see, Senator Barkley, the Securities Act as

now drawn does not provide any continuous supervision over sales.
It relates only to the original public offering

Senator BARKLEY. Well, they have pretty broad powers to follow
up the transaction.

Mr. CORCORAN. Not very much, sir. That is unfortunate.
Senator BARKLEY. I am wondering whether there is a sufficient

amount of abuse in over-the-counter transactions to make it necessary
to apply to the ordinary processes of organization of a small company
in the sale of its stock, where, we will say, some man wants to write
to a relative that he is going to organize a little real-estate company,
or a litle oil company, or a little coal company, and prevent him
from writing a letter and getting any of his friends or relatives to
take stock in such a company without first coming up here to Wash-
ington and gettingthe permission of the Federal Trade Commission.

Mr. CORCORAN. >¥ell, you see, Senator Barkley, you are putting
a case up to me which is way down at the small end of the scale. On
the other hand, there are very big transactions on the over-the-
counter markets which it is very essential the Commission should be
able to reach, particularly for the protection of the markets of the
exchanges. Now, the matter of differentiating between these big
over-the-counter transactions, which must be reached in order to
prevent unfair competition with the exchanges, and the small trans-
actions, which, as you say, are so small that there is really no public
interest in regulating them, can be dealt with by means of differentia-
tion between cases in the rules and regulations of the Commission.

Senator KEAN. Well, it seems to me they ought to be dealt with in
the law.

Mr. CORCORAN. All right, if you can find any logical place to draw
a line in the law.

Senator CAREY. AS I read this bill this seems to me to be the situa-
tion : If I had a block of stock in a corporation and that stock was
not listed on a stock exchange, and if I had to sell that stock and I
knew some man in another State whom I thought might purchase
it, and I wrote a letter to him and asked him if he would buy that
stock, then I would be violating this law.

Mr. CORCORAN. Not in the case of a single transaction like that.
Senator CAREY. Why not?
Mr. CORCORAN. Because this says:
For the purpose of making or creating, or enabling another to make or create,

a market for any security
Senator CAREY. Well, in such a case wouldn't that man be creating

a market for the security?
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Mr. CORCORAN. Hardly in the case of that one transaction, or
hardly in the case even of 10 or 12 transactions. But if you are
maintaining a regular mechanism through yhich bids and asks are
matched, as maintained by the over-the-counter market dealer, then
such mechanism would be within the scope of this bill. But I hardly
think that the mere solicitation of four or five friends to buy stock
in a small company would be considered an attempt to create a
market for that stock within the meaning of this section.

Senator CAREY. AS I read that section, it seems to me to mean
that, if a stock is not listed on an exchange, a man is precluded from
selling such stock through the mails.

Mr. CORCORAN. The purpose of the section was to catch what is
called in the market over-the-counter transactions.

Senator CAREY. I understand that perfectly, but I also want to
know where this little man will find himself.

Mr. CORCORAN. If you are afraid that the language- is too broad,
that it will prevent any solicitation, even without an attempt to set
up a market for the stock, I would suggest that amendments to that
section are in order.

Senator BARKLEY. HOW would it do instead of saying—
It shall be unlawful for any person, singly or in concert with others, to make

use of the mails or of any means or instrumentality of communication or trans-
portation in interstate commerce for the purpose of making or creating, or
enabling another to make or create, a market for any security
to so clarify the language as to distinguish these transactions. I do
not see how you can distinguish, under this bill, between making a
market for 100 shares and making a market for 100,000 shares. An
effort to sell the shares is an effort to create a market for them.
Why wouldn't it do to simply authorize the Commission, in general
terms, to fix rules and regulations under which transactions of that
sort might be carried on without starting out to make it unlawful
for anybody to do that unless he complies with rules and regulations
providing that it must be done. The Commission cannot make sep-
arate regulations, I imagine, for each class of transaction unless they
can fix some line of demarcation dependent upon the amount of
stock or the value of it or something of that kind. If they attempt
to make general rules and regulations which will cover large trans-
actions in the over-the-counter market, they are bound to include the
smaller transactions.

Mr. CORCORAN. YOU see, Senator Barkley, the purpose of the sec-
tion is to reach the situation where a dealer sits at a telephone or
writes letters and says, " I am maintaining a market in this unlisted
stock. I solicit bids and offers." And he does that as a business.
Now, as a matter of degree it is very difficult to draw a line separat-
ing different kinds of solicitations, to find one point where you will
not permit solicitation and another where you do not want to inter-
fere with it. If it is possible to make any such differentiation in the
section, however, and if it is possible to cut off the application of
the section at the point where the Congress does not think there is
any public policy in following the thing up, so much the better.

Senator BuiiKiiEY. Is it your conception that the Commission will
make such differentiation by regulation?

Mr. CORCORAN. I should certainly think so.
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Senator BULKLEY. Well, if we do not happen to get on the Com-
mission smarter men than, any of us it would just be too bad.

Mr. CORCORAN. Senator Bulkley, as to the matter of smarter men
than any of you, I would hardly dare comment.

Senator BULKLEY. Well, I am really serious in my statement.
Senator GORE. Yes; or if you could get somebody on the Commis-

sion who would attend to the matter himself and not leave it to some-
body else, then there would be a different situation.

Senator BULKLEY. And if the Commission can make such differ-
entiation, Mr. Corcoran, why not write it into the law.

Mr. CORCORAN. Because when you are dealing with a provision
that, as you yourselves know, is to cover the situation all the way
from the market in New York bank stocks m New York City, and
the over-the-counter market in insurance stocks and bonds, down
to a case where you have a trader on his own with a one-room office
in a small town making a market in a local stock, you have so many
differentiations all the way down that you would need a 500-page
law in order to cover them ̂ 11.

Senator BULKLEY. Well, do you think they will be able to cover
it by regulations?

Mr. CORCORAN. That is what this bill proposes they do.
Senator BULKLEY. Why don't you think they will meet the same

difficulties?
Mr CORCORAN. Because they will have a chance to study the prob-

lem and change their rules and regulations as they go along if they
find their rules and regulations do not work out.

Senator BULKLEY. Yes, but they are subject to very direct pressure
while in our case the pressure is more remote.

Mr. CORCORAN. That is true; but at the same time the Commis-
sioners will have a professional job to study and know all the
varieties of conditions. I t is the same problem you always run up
against when you have to give an administrative commission the
power to meet a number of situations as they arise, especially when
you face a problem on which no one is completely sure of the details.
You will notice that in the Dickinson report and in the Twentieth
Century report, as well as in this bill, the general conclusion is that
something must be done about this problem, but at exactly what
point or degree control should cease no one yet knows. And since
it can only be decided after a great deal of study and a great deal
of experimentation, any statutory provision should be as flexible as
possible.

Senator GORE. On that point let me remind you that liquor has
always been regarded as outlaw commerce. Our effort to prevent
the sale of contrabands of that sort has not been a very pleasant
success, and it is now being abandoned with a great deal of parade
and flourish of trumpets. On the other hand, here we are going to
the extent of almost universal prohibition, not in the matter of con-
trabands of commerce, but in the matter of stocks and bonds, legiti-
mate subjects of commerce. Do you think the policies are at all
inconsistent 8 I think it was Fortescue who said, " Excessive good
laws produce excessive mischief ", and I think that is true if you
attempt to tell people when to go to bed and when to get up. They
are liable to disregard your advice. I think we should have a
minimum instead of a maximum.
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Mr. CORCORAN. And that is the attitude any intelligent commission
will take. But, Senator Gore, the difference between the prohibition
law and this regulatory law is that in the one case you were trying to
prohibit something on possibly moral grounds, which raised a great
deal of resentment among many people, while here

Senator GORE (interposing). But at least it had a great deal of
moral sentiment behind it, and there were the religious organiza-
tions strongly backing it.

Mr. CORCORAN. That is true, but the difference between the two
situations is this: In the one case you were prohibiting absolutely
the use of liquor, and m this case you are merely regulating means
and methods of trading in securities.

Senator BTJLKLEY. But if we had left it to the discretion of a com-
mission as to who would have been allowed to buy liquor, it would
have been all right, would it ?

Mr. CORCORAN. I t might have been. [Laughter.]
Senator GORE. Don't you think that here we have a case of med-

dling with people's daily concerns, and that you should leave some-
thing to the individual to do for himself?

Mr. CORCORAN. This is true. And this bill leaves a great deal for
the individual to do for himself. As a matter of fact, this leaves
the stock-trading business fundamentally in the position of going1

on as it has always gone on, subject to certain requirements and
control. In other words, the business will be fundamentally free to
go along, subject only to certain rules and regulations covering cer-
tain well-known abuses. There is no social philosophy behind this
bill as Mr. Eedmond tried to make me say the other day. TJiis is
not at all a moral proposal for abolishing stock trading. This is
the result of the economic judgment of the community.

Senator GORE. If you limit it to preventable abuses that would be
one philosophy, but when you go on and on, that is another thing.

The CHAIRMAN. I cannot see any difficulty in that section. The
purpose is to prevent the creating and establishing of a market in
one instance, and in the case Senator Carey mentioned here it is
simply a fellow trying to sell his stock and to realize on it, not for
the purpose of making a market or of creating a market.

Senator GORE. Well, one of your little agricultural corporations
that he was talking about this morning would have to run down to
Washington and ask somebody's permission.

Senator CAREY. Well, if you intend to have a $10,000 livestock cor-
poration man come down here to Washington and take the matter
up with the Federal Trade Commission, it would cost more money
perhaps than the corporation is worth.

Senator GORE. Oh, well, he could come down here and borrow
money from the Government for that. So that would not matter
so much.

Senator BANKHEAD. HOW comprehensive is the matter of making
and creating a market?

Mr. CORCORAN. I told you a while ago of the typical case it was
intended to catch.

Senator BANKHEAD. Would the matter of a newspaper advertise-
ment mean the making of a market?
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Mr. CORCORAN. If it were in connection with the general course of
conduct of soliciting bids and offers that could be matched by the
dealer; yes.

Senator BARKLEY. I t might depend upon what the courts would
decide, might it not?

Mr. CORCORAN. I t could also be worked out by the rules and regu-
lations of the Commission which are finally to give form to the
language m the bill.

Senator BANKHEAD. AS I get the meaning of this section, it is to
create what one might call a Federal blue-sky law for all stock trans-
actions that move in interstate commerce in any way.

Mr. CORCORAN. Not a Federal blue-sky law in the sense that the
Commission will in any way pass upon the merit of a security.

Senator BANKHEAD. I did not use the term "Federal blue-sky
law " as being objectionable at all, but you know what is generally
mentioned in that connection.

Mr. CORCORAN. There are three or four kinds of blue-^ky laws. I
wanted to be sure that you understood it was not the kind m which
a commission passes upon the matter of the merit of a security and
practically blesses it for sale in the State. As I say, the typical
situation this bill is intended to catch is the situation of the dealer
in securities who uses the mails or the interstate telephone to make
a market. He tries to find people who want to sell to him and tries to
find people who will buy from him, and he tries to pay a little less
for what he buys than he sells for, with the idea of making a profit
in between the two prices. In other words, he makes it his business
to trade in securities. Now, that is the typical case.

Senator BANKHEAD. Let me ask you right there: Is that the sort
of trading that means the making of a market ?

Mr. CORCORAN. Yes; that is making a market.
Senator BARKLEY Let us suppose that I have 2,000 shares of

stock in some small corporation, and that stock is not listed on a
stock exchange, and I have in mmd 20 friends who inight buy 100
shares apiece, and I call them up on the telephone, or write letters
to them—which of course have to go through the mails—soliciting
the purchase of that stock. Of course I am trying to make a market
for my stock because I want to sell it. Now, what is the difference
between doing that and my calling up one man who might be able
to buy all of the 2,000 shares?

Mr. CORCORAN. I am not absolutely sure that even your first case
would be making a market for the stock, in the sense that you were
carrying on, or trying to carry on, a continuous series of buying and
selling transactions. You are trying to distribute stock, in which
operation you do all the selling and the other people do all the
buying. You are not soliciting buyers and sellers to trade through
you. I will not say that could not be within the provisions of this
section, because I do not know. The difference, certainly, between
your 20-buyer case and 1-buyer case is a question of degree.

Senator BARKUEY. AS I indicated a while ago, the meaning of this
language here, " to create a market" ultimately depends upon what
the courts are going to say it means.

Mr. CORCORAN. That is true.
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Senator BARKLEY. If they should say it means any sort of effort
to create a market for any quantity of stock, then the transaction I
mentioned would be covered.

Mr. CORCORAN. Yes; except, sir, that the rules and regulations of
the Commission could exempt that transaction at the very beginning
of the administration of the law.

Senator KEAN. I t could, but probably would not.
Mr. CORCORAN NO; I think it probably would, because if there is

anything that is going to get the Commission into trouble, it is this
over-the-counter market section, and the first thing the Commission
would do would be to see that while it was working out other sections
in the law, it did not get itself snarled up with this one.

Senator KEAN. Under this bill, suppose you have a bank with
$100,000 capital in a town, and some man owns 100 shares, and he
dies. Then his executors have to create a market by soliciting the
other directors and the other people in the town, and selling that
stock, and they would have to come under this law.

Mr. CORCORAN. NO ; I do not believe they would be under the law
just for 100 shares of stock

Senator CAREY. They would, the way that reads
Mr. CORCORAN. NO I t is a matter of degree.
Senator CAREY. YOU have not any degree in this.
Mr. CORCORAN. If I sell you 100 shares of stock out in the corridor,

have I created a market within the meaning of this bill ?
Senator KEAN I think so.
Mr. CORCORAN I just do not think so, Senator, but that is a matter

of judgment.
Senator BARKLEY. That might depend upon how many others you

had asked to buy it beforehand.
Senator KEAN. There is nobody that can buy 100 shares, and it

has to be split up into 10-share lots How are the executors of that
estate going to part with that stock and get the cash to pay the
Government taxes(*

Mr. CORCORAN. They will have to sell the stock. Let us sum the
thing up in three steps. First of all, I am quite sure that the phrase
" creating a market" does not relate to a single isolated transaction,
even though that sale is made in installments, as in your 100-share
case, or as m the case of Senator BarHey's 20 purchases. If I am
wrong on that, then the Commission is given discretionary power to
exempt those transactions by rules and regulations. If I am wrong
in supposing that the Commission will be intelligent in so doing,
then, Senator, I certainly will agree with you that if better language
can be worked out to cover the kind of transaction we all agree should
be subject to regulation, at the same time excluding the type of situa-
tion you have been describing, it would be a desirable thing to do.

Senator BANKHEAD. DO you not think the public would be pro-
tected if that were limited to dealers in stock?

Mr. CORCORAN. Then, you get into the problem of the definition of
a dealer. All bodies which nave studied this problem, sir, feel that
there has to be some regulation of the over-the-counter market The
Commission established by Mr. Roper, which reported in the Dickin-
son report, and the Twentieth Century Fund, feel that there must be
some regulation of the over-the-counter market. The over-the-
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counter market is not concentrated on one or more kinds of technique.
Therefore, it is a subject on which you will have to leave complete
discretion to some commission to study and work out reasonable
rules.

Senator BANKHEAD. AS I gather, the people you are trying to
protect the public from are these professional dealers.

Mr. CORCORAN. That is true—who scalp.
Senator BANKHEAD. If you limit it to deelers, you would exclude

all this controversy about the individual having a right to find a
buyer for his own stock. You are just after people who are engaged
professionally in skinning the public, so to speak.

Mr. CORCORAN. Not always skinning, sir; unconsciously skinning,
perhaps.

Senator BANKHEAD. Otherwise that would not be injurious.
Mr. CORCORAN. But even though you know that the problem of the

dealer is the present problem which concretely suggests itself to your
mind, you are just simply not sure enough that there may not be
others than dealers whom you would like to reach, that you would
like to close the door at this time.

I think you will find, sir, that the representatives of the exchanges
will say that if the exchanges are to be regulated, they would prefer
that the Commission be given pretty complete discretion to control
the over-the-counter market, without too rigid limitations on that
discretion by the statute.

Senator BANKHEAD. I am not considering the exchanges at all.
Senator KEAN. We are not trymg to speak for the exchanges. We

are trying to speak for the little fellow at home.
Mr CORCORAN. The issue is this: Whether you would limit control

of the over-the-counter market to that portion of trading in unlisted
securities which you can definitely trace to somebody you can call a
dealer, or whether you will leave control more flexible, with the
possibility that some other persons might come into the net.

The CHAIRMAN. Let us go on to section 15.
Mr. CORCORAN Section 15, " Transactions by directors, officers, and

principal stockholders." This is one of the most important provi-
sions m the act in that it provides foi the protection of the stock-
holder from the so-called " corporate insider." Someone has called
it the anti-Wiggm provision of the bill. There is a mistake in the
drafting. I would suggest that the language of the first lines of
section 15 (a) seem to confine the application of the section only to
those directors and officers who own more than 5 percent of any class
of securities. I would suggest, Mr. Chairman, if I might, that the
language should be corrected so that the section applied to every
director and every officer, irrespective of how much stock he owns;
and also to every owner of more than 5 percent of any class of
securities—that is, to every director, to every officer, and to every
influential stockholder, who by reason of his office, and to every in-
fluential stockholder, who by reason of his position—and 5 percent
is a lot of stock m a modern corporation—is on the inside of the
circle Section 15 (a) reads as follows [reading] :

SEC 15 (a) Every director, officer, or owner of securities, owning as ot
lecord and/or beneficially more than five per centum of any class of securities
of any issuer any security of which is registered on a national securities
exchange, shall file with the exchange and with the Commission at the time
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of the registration of such security or at the time he becomes such a director,
offlcei, or owner of securities the amounts of all securities of such issuer
of which he is the record aad/or beneficial owner, and within ten days after
the close of each calendai month, if there has been an change in his record or
beneficial ownership during such month, shall file with the exchange and
the Commission a statement indicating his ownership at the close of the calen-
dar month a ad such changes in his ownership as have occurred during such
calendar month

That is, stockholders shall know whether the directors are selling
or buying the stock of the company. There has been very little
criticism of that provision. Essentially the same provisions are con-
tained in the Twentieth Century Fund report, and, as I remember,
something to the same effect is m the Dickinson report.

Senator KEAN. Suppose a man is not a director at all and does
not want to be a director, and he happens to own 5 percent or buy
5 percent. Do you think you are going to get him to file with the
exchange all the time just the number of shares he has?

Mr. CORCORAN. I think so, sir.
Senator KEAN. I think then he is not going to take it in his own

name.
Mr. CORCORAN. I t says: "As of record and/or beneficially ", so that

if he does not take it m his own name, you catch him just the same.
Senator KEAN. I do not think you will catch him.
Mr. CORCORAN. That is a problem always.
Senator CAREY. IS " beneficial owner " the proper term there ?
Mr. CORCORAN. I t is the broadest term you can have.
Senator KEAN. I think it is all right to apply it to a director or

officer, but I think to require the ordinary investor
Mr. CORCORAN. Five percent is a lot in a modern corporation.

Many corporations are controlled by 5 percent or 10 percent.
Senator KEAN. They may own it or they may sell it. This ap-

plies to all corporations, and you are getting down to the point where
you are interfering with the individual a good deal there. I agree
with you, with respect to the officers and directors.

Mr. CORCORAN. A stockholder owning 5 percent is as much an
insider as an officer or director. Whether he is a titular director or
not, he normally is, as a practical matter of fact, a director.

Senator KEAN. He might not be.
The CHAIRMAN. If you do not have this provision, you will have

the directors putting in dummies. We have had cases where dum-
mies were used.

Senator KEAN. They are all going to be dummies in the future.
Mr. CbRCORAN. There is a provision in the bill to catch that, if they

use dummies. I will come to that later.
Senator KEAN. I mean to say that if a man owns 5 percent, and

then simply refuses to become a director, they do not elect a dummy.
They elect some other fellow.

Senator BARKI^EY. We tried to prevent dummies in the securities
act.

Mr. CORCORAN. The same provision is in this act.
Senator BARKLEY. They are stirring up a lot of trouble about it.
Mr. CORCORAN. Subsection (b) reads as follows [reading] :
(b) It shall be unlawful for any director, officer, or owner of securities,

owning as of record and/or beneficially more than five per centum of any class
of stock of any issuer, any security of which is registered on a national securi-
ties exchange—Digitized for FRASER 
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(1) To purchase any such registered security with the intention or expecta-
tion of selling the same security within 6 months, and any profit made by
such person on any transaction in such a registeied security extending over
a period of less than 6 months shall mure to and be recoverable by the issuer,
irrespective of any intention or expectation on his part in entering into such
transaction of holding the secunty purchased for a period exceeding 6 months

That is to prevent directors receiving the benefits of short-term
speculative swings on the securities of their own companies, because
of inside information. The profit on such transaction under the
bill would go to the corporation. You hold the director, irrespective
of any intention or expectation to sell the security within & months
after, because it will be absolutely impossible to prove the existence
of such intention or expectation, and you have to have this crude
rule of thumb, because you cannot undertake the burden of having
to prove that the director intended, at the time he bought, to get out
on a short swing.

Senator GORE. YOU infer the intent from the fact.
Mr. CORCORAN. From the fact.
Senator KEAN. Suppose he got stuck in something else, and he

had to sell?
Senator BARKLEY. All he would get would be what he put into it.

He would get his original investment.
Mr. CORCORAN. He would get his money out, but the profit goes to

the corporation.
Senator KEAN. Suppose he had to sell.
Mr. CORCORAN. Let him get out what he put in, but give the cor-

poration the profit. [Continuing reading:]
Such suit may be instituted in law or in equity in any court of competent

jurisdiction by the issuer or by the owner of any security of the issuer in the
name and in behalf of the issuer if the issuer shall fail or refuse to bring such
suit within 60 days after request, or shall fail diligently to prosecute the same
thereafter For the purposes of this subsection, the profit shall be calculated
on the sale or sales by such person of such security made at the highest price
or prices and on the purchase or purchases made by such person of such
security at the lowest price or prices during the 6 months' period, irrespective
of the certificates for such security received or delivered by such person during
such period.

That is in case he said, "Well, I sold within 6 months after 1
bought some stock, but the stock I sold was not the stock I bought
within a 6 months' period. It was stock I bought a year before."

Senator BUCKLEY. DO you provide for the converse of that, where
a man might sell for a short term with the intention of repurchasing?

Mr. CORCORAN. NO ; it should have been provided for. No; I do
not think you need to, sir, because the next section prevents selling
short.

Senator BULKLEY. I t would not be selling short. He might be a
large stockholder, and sell his own stock with the intention of re-
purchasing.

Mr. CORCORAN. The bill does not cover that case. I do not know
whether it should or not.

Senator BULKLEY. IS that not just as reprehensible as to take a
short turn on the up side?

Mr. CORCORAN. YOU see, the next provision prevents either short
selling, or selling against the box.

Senator BULKLEY. It would not be a short sale.
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Mr. CORCORAN. Or selling against the box.
Senator BULKLEY. I t would not be against the box. I t would be

his own stock.
Mr. CORCORAN. YOU mean a case where he sold the stock, and

within 6 months bought it back at a lower price?
Senator BTJLKLEY. Yes. A man having a large amount of stock

might know that his company was going to pass a dividend, and then
sell it with the intention of purchasing after the news was out.

Mr. CORCORAN. Possibly a provision to catch that should go into
the statute. That does not happen as often as the other case.

Senator CAREY. If something happened so that he had to raise
some money, he would be penalized by the difference between his high
and his low price.

Mr. CORCORAN. Yes. You have to have a general rule. In par-
ticular transactions it nought work a hardship, but those transactions
that are a hardship represent the sacrifice to the necessity of having
a general rule.

Senator CAREY. Suppose this stock passed to an estate, and the
estate had to raise money?

Mr. CORCORAN. I do not think, in that case, sir, the statute would
apply.

Senator KEAN. Why not?
Senator CAREY. The estate is the beneficiary.
Mr. COCORAN. I do not believe it would. Certainly the intention

was that it should not apply to that sort of a situation.
Senator GORE. Would this prevent him from confederating with

someone else, if he were willing to forfeit the profit? His mends
on the outside would take the profit resulting from the influence he
exercised on the market, and then split the pot with him.

Mr. CORCORAN. There is an attempt m the next section to catch
that.

Senator CAREY. Would it be possible for a man to have several
people purchase this stock for him?

Mr. CORCORAN. There are provisions later to catch his wife and
children, as well as trustees ior him. There is also a provision in
the next section to catch those whom he tips off, and who probably
buy for his account, and split the profit, insofar as they can be
caught. Usually men are not as ready to sell a stock with the ex-
pectation of picking it up on the down grade as they are to buy a
stock on what they think is going to be a rise in the market.

Senator BULKLEY. A director would be in a position to know bad
things about the company in advance of the public, the same as he
would know good things.

Mr. CORCORAN. That is absolutely true.
Senator GORE Does this rule apply to insiders as well as to the

layman on the outside?
Mr CORCORAN. This is all about insiders.
Senator GORE. Your rule might apply to laymen, but I do not

think it would apply to insiders. They know what is going to
happen.

Senator BARKLEY. Suppose a man buys 100 shares at $10, and
100 shares at $12, and 100 shares at $15. The lowest price, of course,
is 10. Suppose he sells it for 20, 22, and 25. The highest price is 25.
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As I understand this language, the profit on the total amount of
stock is the difference between 10 and 25.

Mr. CORCORAN. Oh, no. He buys 10 shares at three different priees.
If he sold 10 shares, the profit would be the biggest spread between
the lowest price at which he bought 10 shares and the highest price at
which he sold 10 shares. But if he sold 30 shares, you would take,
for the first 10 shares, the biggest spread of profit, for the next 10
shares the next biggest spread of profit, and for the third 10 shares,
the next biggest spread of profit. But you would not establish a
given spread of profit for all three sales on the widest spread between
the lowest price and the highest sale.

Senator BARKLEY. All these transactions are a matter of record.
It seems to me the simple way would be to charge him with the actual
profit.

Mr. CORCORAN. YOU are talking now about the sentence that begins
at line 11 on page 29. That is intended to apply only to the situa-
tion where a director who has a large block of stock, or a stockholder
who owns 5 percent of the stock, which he has accumulated over a
period, says when he is charged with selling within 6 months, " Oh,
this is not a 6 months' swing, because the particular shares I sold
within this 6 months I picked up 2 years ago."

I t is the same provision you have in the income-tax law. Unless
you can prove the actual relationship between certificates, you take
the highest price sold and the lowest price bought.

The Stock Exchange comment on this section is very interesting.
You will notice it says [reading] :

The New York Stock Exchange has long been aware of these evils, and
despairing of effective prosecutions undei the laws of all States, we have urged
that this situation be cured by the passage of a Federal law governing the
mcoiporation of companies

The only objection the Stock Exchange has to these provisions is
that they put a heavier burden on listed companies, because the direc-
tors of such companies cannot cheat their stockholders, than it does
on unlisted companies, which will still be m the position where their
directors can cheat their stockholders.

I hardly think that is a reason why we should not protect what
stockholders the law can protect.

Senator BARKLEY. I am not concerned as much about the stock-
exchange reaction to this section as I am about the effect on the
average man.

Senator GORE. This is aimed at the general evil of officers and
directors rigging their stock up and down, and squeezing out their
own stockholders.

Mr. CORCORAN. Yes.
Senator GORE. I think the objective is desirable.
Mr. CORCORAN. Before we discuss it in general, may we go on to

the next paragraph of the same section, subsection (2) [reading] :
(2) To sell any such registered security, if the person selling does not own

the security sold or if the person selling owns the security but does not deliver
it against such sale within 5 days

That is to prevent the same director, officer, or principal stock-
holder from selling short or from selling against the box.

175541—34—PT 15 10
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Senator GORE. That is absolute, is it?
Mr. CORCORAN. Yes; it is absolute.
Senator GORE. An officer or director cannot sell the stock of his own

concern ?
Mr. CORCORAN. He cannot sell short, nor can he sell stock which

he holds in his own box for delivery against the eventual short
covering.

Senator KEAN. In other words, if he happens to be in Europe, he
cannot sell his stock.

Mr. CORCORAN. Within 5 days, sir. There is no difficulty about
delivery within 5 days. If you were in Europe and sold your stock,
the stock would probably be in a strong box in New York, and you
would certainly leave the key with someone who was conducting
your affairs. Normally you do not go to Europe and put the key
to your safe-deposit box m your trousers' pocket.

Senator KEAN. NO ; but you hide it away.
Mr. CORCORAN. And leave nobody in charge of your affairs?
Senator KEAN. And leave nobody in charge of that box.
Mr. CORCORAN. Probably, sir, the statute should make an exception

for such untrustmg people who go away with their strong-box key.
I t might provide for duplicate keys.

Senator BAK&LEY. YOU might require him to take his securities
with him.

Senator GORE. Or turn all the keys over to some key commission.
[Laughter.]

Mr. CORCORAN. Subparagraph (3) affects the friends to whom
these corporation directors and officers and big stockholders pass on
a tip that the stock is going up for a short swing, and through whom
they may conceal their own operations, since the friend may be
simply acting as an agent through whom the director, officer, or
principal stockholder effects the transaction for his own benefit.
The paragraph reads as follows [reading] :

(3) To disclose, directly or indirectly, any confidential information regard-
ing or affecting any such registered security not necessary or proper to be dis-
closed as a part of his coiporate duties Any profit made by any person, to
whom such unlawful disclosure shall have been made, in respect of any trans-
action or transactions in such registered security within a period not exceed-
ing 6 months after such disclosure shall mure to and be recoverable by the
issuer unless such person shall have had no reasonable ground to believe that
the disclosure was confidential or was made not in the performance of cor-
porate duties.

The other provisions are the same. That provision will make the
stock market a lot less fun, but it is probably necessary.

Senator CAREY. That would mean that if an oil company expected
to bring in a well, and an officer knew of it and imparted that infor-
mation to a stockholder, it would be contrary to this law.

Mr. CORCORAN. If that were confidential, and if the stockholder to
whom the tip was imparted knew it was confidential and should not
have been disclosed. You will notice the provision, sir, in lines 5 to
7 on page 30. Then, if there were any profit in the 6 months' swing
in the stock, the company would get the profit.

Senator CAREY. Suppose he did not say it was confidential, but
said they had a good well coming in tomorrow, and this fellow went
out and bought some stock?
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Mr. CORCORAN. The person who is being sued by the company, if
he can show that he had no reasonable ground to believe that the
disclosure was confidential or was made not in the performance of
corporate duties, would not be liable.

Senator BARKLEY. HOW can the digging of an oil well be confi-
dential? Anybody who passes along would see it.

Mr. CORCORAN. I do not know anything about the oil business.
Senator CAREY. The information is not always given out.
Senator GORE. They can tell whether they are going to produce,

or whether it is a dry well.
Senator BARKLEY. They cannot tell until they finish.
Senator CAREY. I do not see how you can determine when the in-

formation is confidential and when it is not.
Mr. CORCORAN. That would depend, sir, upon the nature of the

business of the company and the nature of the information.
Senator CAREY. Suppose he said, " I have a letter here today from

our man out in the field, and I am certain from what he says that we
are going to have a good well." The man goes out into the market
and buys.

Mr. CORCORAN. Whether that is a revelation of confidential infor-
mation depends upon all the circumstances surrounding the case.

Senator CAREY. I think you are breeding a lot of lawsuits here.
Senator GORE. If he says, " strictly between us two ", that would

be confidential.
Mr. CORCORAN. May we go on, sir?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. CORCORAN. Section 16 relates to the accounts and records,

reports, examinations of exchanges, members, and others [reading] :
SBO 16 Every national securities exchange, every member thereof, every

person transacting a business in securities through the medium of such mem-
ber, every dealer making or creating a market for securities through the mails
or the use of any means or instrumentality of interstate commerce, shall make,
keep, and preserve such accounts, correspondence, memoranda, papers, books,
and other records and make such reports as the Commission by its rules and
regulations may prescribe The accounts, correspondence, memoranda, papers,
books, and other records of such persons shall be subject at any time or from
time to time to such periodic, special, or other examinations by examiners or
other representatives of the Commission as the Commission may deem necessary
or appropriate, and the cost of such examinations, including the compensation
of the examiners, shall be fixed by the Commission and paid by the person
examined

Senator KEAN. Why paid by the person examined ? If they want
to examine anything, let them go and examine it, but let them pay
for it.

Mr. CORCORAN. This is one of the costs of administration of the
act.

Senator KEAN. I t may be one of the costs of administration of
the act, but it is a great burden and a special tax on the individual.

Mr. CORCORAN. This, of course, applies only to brokers and dealers
on exchanges. I t does not apply to the companies listed on the
exchanges.

Senator CAREY [reading]:
Every person transacting a business in securities.
And so forth.
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Mr. CORCORAN. That is a broker who is not a member of the
exchange.

Senator CAREY. I t does not say a " broker." I t says " person."
Mr. CORCORAN. Transacting business in securities.
Senator CAREY. A person who sells securities is transacting busi-

ness.
Mr. CORCORAN. NO; he is not. We had some talk about that the

other day when you were not in here, and we are going to clarify
that language. I am quite sure that a man who merely bought and
sold a security would not be said to be transacting a business in
securities.

Senator BARKLEY. Any more than a man who is in the habit of
buying a new suit of clothes now and then would be in the business
of buying clothes.

Senator KEAN. If he. sold it to another fellow, he would come
under this act.

Senator GORE. If he sold it to a second-hand man he would be in
trouble.

Mr. CORCORAN. Just one suit?
Senator GORE. Yes.
Mr. CORCORAN. Then we should be careful about that.
Senator KEAN. I do not see why, if the commission wants to get

any information, they shoulH not employ their own people to get it.
Mr. CORCORAN. Senator, it comes down to this. If you are willing

to make an appropriation large enough to cover the costs of exami-
nations, and pay it out of the Treasury, all right.

Senator BULKLEY. HOW much would that be?
Mr. CORCORAN. I do not know, Senator.
Senator KEAN. The tax is enough at the present time on all these

businesses.
Mr. CORCORAN. I think you will find in practically every State law

a provision for the examination of persons whose examination has
been thought to be in the public interest, and that the person exam-
ined pays the cost of the examination.

Senator KEAN. In banks that is true, but not in other businesses.
Mr. CORCORAN. I know; but certainly, sir, the securities business

has been important enough in our national economy so that if you
are justified in asking banks to pay the cost of their examination, you
are justified in asking exchanges and brokers and dealers to pay for
theirs.

Senator BULKXEY. W^th respect to banks, it is usual to have a
statutory number of times a year when they are to be examined, and
it is not merely held, over them as a club, with the threat " if you
don't do so and so, we will examine you, and it will cost you so
much."

Mr. CORCORAN. I t is merely a question of where you want the bur-
den to fall.

Senator BULKLEY. I t is more than that. I t is a club held over
them. In the case of an arbitrary examination at the discretion of
the commission, and at the expense of the party to be examined, it
is a club held over them.

Senator KEAN. And they can employ a great many men to e_xamine
them.
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Mr. CORCORAN. In speaking of the periodic examinations that
•are required of banks, the policy or wisdom of which has been ques-
tioned, since we have learned how statements are dressed for the
bank examiner these days, you want to remember that the banking
business is a more steady and regular business than is the business of
the broker, the dealer, or the exchange. Certainly you would not
want to cut down the Commission to a periodic examination. The
problem, then, arises: If you feel, as a matter of public policy, that
you want the Commission in a position where it is not held down
to periodic examinations but m a position where it can make exami-
nations whenever it chooses, the problem arises as to where the cost
of such examinations should fall. If the Congress is willing to ap-
propriate enough money so that the Commission may feel that it can
make examinations when it is in the public interest to do so, that is
perfectly all right. We are merely talking now of where the money
comes from.

Senator BULKLEY. I do not think that is all that is involved in
it at all.

Senator KEAN. NO. There is a great deal more than that.
Mr. PECORA. In the case of banks the law authorizes or directs the

Comptroller of the Currency to make a minimum number of exam-
inations a year.

Senator BULKLEY. Exactly, and everybody that goes into the bank-
ing business knows what he is up against m that respect.

Mr. PECORA. But there is nothing in the law which prevents the
Comptroller of the Currency from making more than the minimum
number of examinations of the bank.

Senator KEAN. But it is a custom.
Mr. PECORA. There is no record of the Comptroller of the Cur-

rency having abused that authority to the prejudice of a bank.
Senator KEAN. The other side is this, that m the income-tax ad-

ministration they go around and examine your books. In my office
I have one pretty nearly all the time, I think.

Senator BARKLEY. YOU ought not to have so much business.
Mr. PECORA. From some of the evidence this committee has heard,

there have not been enough examinations by income-tax agents.
Senator KEAN. I do not pay for that, and I do not expect to pay

for that.
Senator BARKLEY. YOU do if they find anything wrong.
Senator KEAN. Yes.
Mr. CORCORAN. Section 17
Mr. REDMOND (interposing). Mr. Corcoran, is there not a final

sentence to that last section of some importance ?
Mr CORCORAN. I t is something that has worried you? I t has never

worried me. Perhaps you would like to make the argument before
the committee.

Mr. REDMOND. I do not think you read it to the committee.
Mr. CORCORAN (reading):
Any representative of the Commission designated by it shall have access to

the premises or any part thereof of any national-securities exchange and the
right to attend any meeting or proceeding of the exchange or any committee
thereof

After all, under the theory of this bill, exchanges and exchange
committees are no longer private clubs but are instrumentalities of
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the public. Certainly there is no reason I can see why a repre-
sentative of the Commission should not be permitted, if it is thought
desirable, to attend meetings of an exchange.

Mr. EEDMOND. I t raises simply the question as to whether the
exchanges are going to be operated by the Federal Trade Commis-
sion, or whether the exchanges are going to be left as independent
bodies subject to regulation.

Mr. CORCORAN. Not operated, sir—merely an observer setting at
the meeting. This does not say he shall run the meeting.

Mr. REDMOND. NO ; but every bit of confidential information would
be immediately available to that representative, and might be used
by him, apparently, for any purpose.

Mr. CORCORAN. Sir, under the circumstances and in view of the
need for public regulation of the stock exchanges, is there any strictly
stock exchange business that is confidential any more ?

Mr. REDMOND. I think there is, Mr. Corcoran.
Mr. CORCORAN. YOU mean you would like to have it so.
Mr. REDMOND. NO. I think it exists, but that is just a different

point of view.
Mr. CORCORAN. May we go on to section 17?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. CORCORAN. " Liability for misleading statements." [Reading:]
Sec 17 (a) Any person who shall make or any person, including any di-

rector, officer, accountant, or other agent of such person, who shall be respon-
sible for the making of any statement in any application, report, or document
filed with the commission, which statement is, in the light of the circumstances
under whch it was made, false or msleadmg m respect of any matter sufficently
important to influence the judgment of an average investor shall be liable to
any person (not knowing that such statement was false or misleading) who
shall have purchased or sold a security the price of which may have been
affected by such statement, and the person mjuied may sue in law or in equity
in any court of competent jurisdiction for the damages caused by such state-
ment, unless the person sued shall sustain the burden of proof that he acted
in good faith and in the exeicise of reasonable care had no ground to believe
that such statement was false or misleading.

That is the provision of the Securities Act toned down a little.
Senator KEAN. I think that is all right.
Senator GORE. Who is an " average investor " ?
Mr. CORCORAN. I think that is as close as you can come to it. I

have heard the criticism that no one knows who the average in-
vestor is, but I do not know how otherwise you are going to describe
the standard you are trying to uphold.

Subparagraphs (b) and (c) establish a rough rule of damages in
the event that the person cannot prove his actual damage. Sub-
paragraphs (b) and (c) need to be redrafted to make certain that if
actual damage is provable, the injured person can collect no more
than the actual damage. This rule of thumb is substantially that
which we have discussed earlier in connection with manipulations
and pools.

Mr. REDMOND. TO be limited to the actual damage ?
Mr. CORCORAN. Yes; if there is any actual damage provable.
Mr. REDMOND. YOU would not allow them to recover unless there

was actual damage, would you, Mr. Corcoran?
Mr. CORCORAN. What we are talking about is a situation where,

for instance, an investor has purchased on the basis of a false report
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whereas he might not otherwise have purchased and has not sold out.
In that case I do not know what the actual damage is.

Senator COSTIGAN. YOU might allow nominal damages.
Mr. CORCORAN. NO ; not nominal damages.
Mr. REDMOND. Suppose the stock is selling higher than he pur-

chased it.
Mr. CORCORAN. Then there is no damage.
Mr. REDMOND. There is nothing which would prevent his recover-

ing under the theory you just advanced.
Mr. CORCORAN. AS I have just said, we have discussed reworking

these sections concerning damages for civil liability, for manipula-
tions.

Section 18
Senator KEAN. I want to talk about subparagraph (c) of section

17. That I regard as nothing but blackmail.
Mr. CORCORAN. Then subparagraph (b) is blackmail, too.
Senator KEAN. NO; because you say " 2 years after the discovery."

Two years after filing the papers would be all right, but 2 years after
discovery means nothing but blackmail.

Mr. CORCORAN. YOU are talking about subparagraph (e). I
thought you said (c). I am very sorry.

Senator KEAN. YOU are right. I have made a mistake. Subpara-
giaph (e) is nothing but blackmail. I think that the suit should be
brought withm 2 years after filing the papers.

Mr. CORCORAN. But very often you do not discover
Senator KEAN. They discover it after the market has gone down,

and after something has happened, and they are looking for mis-
takes, and years afterwards there is a liability that carries to your
grandchildren and great-grandchildren.

Mr. CORCORAN. YOU mean that there should be a cut-off—say 10
years after the basis of suit actually happened ?

Senator KEAN. I think it should be 6 years after the thing hap-
pened, at most. That is, the legal liability.

Mr. CORCORAN. What you mean to say is that there should be a
provision, or statute of limitations, in here to the effect that the
action may be maintained at any time within 2 years after the dis-
covery of the violation, but in no event more than 6 years after the
actual filing of the false report ?

Senator KEAN. I am ready to take that.
Senator CAREY. DO you not think it will be discovered within 2

Senator KEAN. I t ought to be. I think it ought to be within 2
years.

Senator CAREY. This says he has to sue within 2 years.
Senator KEAN. After discovery.
Senator CAREY. Would he not have discovered it, if he had bought

stock? Would he have to wait 2 years?
Senator KEAN. Suppose he waited 10 years, and some fellow found

out that there was a mistake in a paper 10 years afterward.
Senator CAREY. YOU mean he discovered a fraud was perpetrated?
Senator KEAN. Ten years afterward, or 20 years afterward.
Mr. CORCORAN. There is a provision in the Securities Act which re-

quires you to bring suit within a certain time after the discovery, but
there is a cut-off at 10 years. You wish something analogous to that?
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Senator KEAN. I think the suit should be brought within 2 years
of the filing of the paper.

Mr. CORCORAN. That is pretty short.
Senator KEAN. I do not think so.
The CHAIRMAN. The other suggestion is better.
Mr. PECORA. Within 2 years after discovery, but in any event not

more than 6 years after the violation.
Senator KEAN. That is the legal limit, but this only leads to

blackmail.
The CHAIRMAN. We will consider that.
Senator BARKLEY. I do not quite understand that blackmail

reference.
Senator KEAN. YOU would if you were in the business.
Senator BARKLEY. If I were in the blackmail business; yes.
Senator KEAN. If you were in the blackmail business you would

understand it very well.
Mr. CORCORAN. Section 18 Some of this we discussed yesterday,

down to, I should say, paragraph (c). Is it satisfactory to you,
Mr. Redmond, if I start at (c) ?

Mr. REDMOND. Oh, yes.
Mr. CORCORAN. Jumping over to page 34 of the bill [reading] :
The authority above given the Commission shall include, among other things,

authority to prescribe such rules and regulations for national securities ex-
changes, their members and persons transacting a business in securities through
such members, in addition to those specifically provided in this act, as it may
deem necessary or appropriate in the public interest or for the protection of
investors, and may by its rules and regulations more specifically define the
foim and procedure to be followed in carrying the provisions of this act mto
effect The Commission, among other things, may prescribe the time and
method of making settlements, payments, and deliveries—

Which amounts to this, that if an exchange is not doing its job
in respect of the rules for operating the exchange, the Commission
can step in and prescribe the rules under which the exchange shall
operate m practically all particulars affecting the investing public.

Senator KEAN. In other words, it can run the exchange.
Mr. CORCORAN. In a very extreme case, yes; it can run the ex-

change as an alternative to rescinding its license and putting it out
of business altogether, which practically every other proposal for
regulating the exchanges provides for. [Reading further:]

The Commission, among other things, may prescribe the time and method
of making settlements, payments, and deliveries—

That is with relation to transactions in stocks and bonds—
the time and method of calculating margin requirements, and the time and
method of closing out undermargmed accounts

Senator KEAN. I think that is very bad. If a fellow is under-
margined and will not pay up his margin, I want to sell him out;
I want my money.

Mr. CORCORAN. Of course, you represent the broker's attitude, sir;
you are a broker. But there may be a certain public desirability that
there be a locus pemtentiae for the fellow to whom you have given
notice at 2 o'clock in the afternoon to " pony up " by 5 in the after-
noon.
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Senator KEAN. I might get wiped out in the meantime.
Mr. CORCORAN. Very seldom, sir. I think it is pretty well estab-

lished that brokers very seldom get wiped out through their rela-
tionships with their customers.

Senator KEAN. A lot of them have lost a lot of money in the last
few years.

Senator BARKIJEY. That was not because they did not wipe out
their customers in plenty of time.

Senator KEAN. A lot of them have lost a lot of money themselves.
Senator GORE. In dealing on their own account, you mean ?
Senator KEAN. NO ; I did not mean that.
Senator GORE. Maybe they operated on insufficient margin 2
Senator KEAN. NO ; they had plenty of margin to start with, but

they were carried too long; the market was not broad enough. This
is a question of allowing a political body to tell you when you can
sell out and when you can't. The point is that if that political
body does not want you to sell out, they can say you cannot sell;
and how are you going to protect yourself ?

The CHAIRMAN. Where is that, Senator?
Senator KEAN. The first two lines at the top of page 35.
Senator BARKLEY. What are you driving at, near the top of page

35, where you say:
The commission, among other things, may by rules and regulations prescribe

rules for the conduct of business on exchanges, for the classification of mem-
bers—

What do you mean by that?
Mr. CORCORAN. Sometimes on some exchanges you have variations

in memberships. On the New York Exchange all members have
equal privileges. That is not true of all exchanges. [Heading fur-
ther :]

The commission, among other things, may by rules and regulations prescribe
rules for the conduct of business on exchanges, for the classification of mem-
bers, for the election of officers and committees to insure a fair representation
of the membership, for the suspension, expulsion, or disciplining of members,
for the listing or striking from listing of any security with right of appeal
by the issuer to the commission, for the- reporting of transactions on the
exchanges and upon tickers maintained by or with the consent of any ex-
change, including the method of reporting short sales, sales of securities in
default in bankruptcy or receivership, and sales involving other special circum-
stances The commission may fix or prescribe the method of fixing uniform
rates of commission, interests and other charges, may prescribe minimum units
of trading, rules limiting the manner, method, and place of soliciting business,
rules for odd-lot purchases and sales, rules regarding minimum deposits on
marginal accounts, and rules limiting or prohibiting the registration or trading
in any security within a specified period after the issuance or primary distribu-
tion thereof—

That is to prevent listing securities on an exchange before they
have been sufficiently broadly distributed.

Senator GORE. Are these the general powers of the Commission?
Mr. CORCORAN. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Does the bill give the Commission power to fix

interest rates on call loans?
Mr. CORCORAN. The word " interest" here relates to charges made

to customers for carrying an account. When you buy on margin,
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of course you borrow from a broker. He charges you interest on
the debit balance.

The CHAIRMAN. I understand that; but is there any provision in
the bill reaching that question of interest on call loans?

Mr. CORCORAN. NO, sir; but since all call loan borrowing will have
to be done through members of the Federal Keserve System, they
will have a certain control over that

The Commission has power to—
Prescribe mles governing the carrying of accounts and to prohibit fictitious

or numbered accounts and require the disclosure of the real and beneficial
owners thereof The Commission shall have power to fix the hours of trading,
and, if the public interest in its opinion so requires, summarily to suspend
trading in any registered security upon any registered exchange for a period
not exceeding 90 days

(d) The rules and legulations of the'Commission shall be effective upon
publication in the manner which the Commission shall prescribe

Senator GORE. Eight there you suspend trading Would you not
limit the rights

Mr. CORCORAN. I t is suspending a stock from trading because you
think there is something wrong in the trading. I think even the
Exchange does that It suspends operations m a stock when it finds
there is something wrong going on.

Taking the criticisms of those two sections, let us first deal with
a minor criticism of section (d). That section was taken ver-
batim out of the securities act. Mr. Whitney points out that the
rules and regulations go into effect overnight without adequate
notice. I would suggest, Mr. Chairman, that, if there is any feeling
about that, there is no objection to a provision for adequate and rea-
sonable notice prior to the time the rules and regulations go into
effect.

Section (c) raises a frank problem of policy, whether to put the
regulatory commission in the position, wherever an exchange does
not promulgate adequate rules and regulations for the handling
of the public's money on the exchange, to step in and compel the
exchange to change its rules and regulations. Understand that
at the present time the public's money is subject to rules and regu-
lations drawn up at the absolutely untrammeled discretion of an
exchange operated like a private club, and that you are giving the
regulatory commission here no more power than the stock exchange
itself possesses over the operations of the public's money in the
market without any law.

I think Mr. Eedmond wants to say something about that.
Mr. REDMOND. NO. I think you have summed up the situation.

It is the power to operate which is being vested in a Federal admin-
istrative body.

Mr. CORCORAN. I t is a power to step in in the event the Commis-
sion finds the method of operation being undertaken by the exchange
unsatisfactory to it

Mr. EEDMOND. There is no such limitation to the provision.
Mr. CORCORAN. I admit it comes down to the same thing, but I am

just putting it from the other point of view.
Mr. EEDMOND. I should, I think, point out that some of these

powers go beyond the powers of the governing committee of the
Exchange and involve matters that can only be changed by an amend-
ment to the constitution of the exchange.Digitized for FRASER 
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Mr. CORCORAN. But still completely within the power of the
exchange as an exchange.

Mr. REDMOND. If you assume that all the members would vote in a
particular way, yes; but if they should vote differently, not even the
governing committee nor any other group of members of the exchange
could possibly make the change.

Mr. CORCORAN. But the Exchange as a whole could make the
change. I t is completely within its power

Mr. REDMOND. Yes
Senator KEAN. But you do not think that, given this power, a

commission is not going to step in right away, do you?
Mr. CORCORAN. NO; I should think that a commission in self-

protection
Senator KEAN. I t would step in under any circumstances and

exercise the full powers conferred by the law.
Mr. CORCORAN. I do not think that the Commission would. I

think a commission with any intelligence would be discreet enough not
to try to run the Stock Exchange. But if the Commission is to be in
position to revoke the license of and completely suspend an exchange,
it certainly should be in a position to do something less than that and
change the rules of the exchange or any particular rule of the ex-
change. Otherwise, you put the Commission in a position where it
cannot correct an abuse on an exchange short of suspending the
exchange and completely ruining the market for its securities.

Senator GORE. YOU do not think that would be desirable ?
Mr. CORCORAN. I think in some cases it may be necessary, but it

certainly is not desirable, sir, to empower the Commission to change
bad conditions on an exchange only by abolishing the exchange.

Senator GORE. Let me ask you this, Mr. Corcoran. I suppose you
have considered this, but do you think it an impossibility by this act,
if those powers were exercised, that it might drive the exchanges to
Montreal ?

Mr. CORCORAN. We are ready for Montreal, sir; that comes in in
section 28.

Senator GORE. YOU are going to regulate Canadian exchanges?
I think that is a good idea. But what I had really m mind was this
heavy typewriter or teletype machine. I can sit in this room and
write on such a typewriter and it will also operate one in Montreal.
Does not the matter involve an element that is hard to reach, appre-
ciating the persistence of the bootlegger in his determination to
survive?

Mr. CORCORAN. We have done our best with Montreal.
Senator GORE. If there are some people here who really would like

to be excused from your regulation and who want to transact business
in Montreal, do you think you ought to pursue them up there?

Mr. CORCORAN. Yes; I think so. I think so, particularly because
one of the arguments made against regulation is the threat ihat if
you try to regulate the business of American securities in the United
States it will all run over to London or Montreal or Amsterdam.

Senator KEAN. Are they not entitled to?
Mr. CORCORAN. Yes; except that if you are going to regulate the

American public's dealing in their own securities you should not let
that dealing get out of your jurisdiction.
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Senator GORE. YOU want to pen them up and then regulaate them ?
Mr. CORCORAN. We will give the Commission power to prescribe

rules and regulations for such cases as seem in the public interest.
Senator KEAN. I would like to state here that when I was a boy I

was with a house that was not a member of the exchange. They
succeeded in making more money than almost anybody in Wall Street
at that time.

Mr. PECORA. That is probably still true of some individuals.
Senator KEAN. They made a great deal of money. They would

prepare the mail to go abroad, and I would take that mail to the
steamer, putting English stamps on it, and it was delivered to the
steamer by hand, which was not interstate commerce, because when
I gave it to the purser of the steamer they said it was in the custody
of the Queen and it was all right. The law would not cover that.

Senator GORE. Oh, yes.
Senator KEAN. NO.
Senator GORE. We have got to take the Queen into this scheme.
Senator KEAN. All foreign mail was delivered by hand to the

purser of the steamer.
The CHAIRMAN. A foreign ship?
Senator KEAN. Yes. The mail had English stamps on it.
The CHAIRMAN. Proceed, Mr. Corcoran.
Mr. CORCORAN. We are running short on time, sir. May I just

simply say that subsection (e) provides for the power of the Com-
mission to subpena witnesses in connection with investigations under
this bill. The stock exchange objects to the provision in subsec-
tion (e). I think that is a little bit unusual, because, as a matter of
fact, these are practically the provisions of the Martin act of New
York, of which the stock exchange urged the passage so that the
attorney general could deal with people whom it did not like. This
is just simply turning around the very act which the stock exchange
pushed through the Legislature of New York so it may apply to the
stock exchange as well.

Mr. REDMOND. I do not know whether it is your youth or not, but
the history of the passage of the Martin Act which you have just
given is slightly inaccurate.

Mr. CORCORAN. I had my information, sir, from an assistant to the
Attorney General of the State of New York, who is in this room.

Mr. REDMOND. I realize that there has been a great deal of in-
formation given you and that you have testified from information
quite freely; but aside from that, there is a difference, as I under-
stand the language of the two acts. This purports to prevent a
witness who is examined from giving any information in regard
to the examination to anybody except with the permission of the
Commission.

Mr. CORCORAN. That is to protect the market from leakage as to
what î  going on in the witness room. In the event that an examina-
tion is being made which eventually does not end up in the pillorying
of the stock, there should not be leakage from the examination room
that may affect the market or hurt the stock.

Mr. REDMOND. Then you want to prevent him, as I see it, from
giving information of the examination. Surely he ought to be al-
lowed to consult his own counsel as to what transpired m the exam-
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inations before the representatives of the Commission. Otherwise
we have come to a star-chamber proceeding of a most unique kind.

Mr. PECORA. DO you not recognize the language here as being
almost verbatim from the Martin Act 2

Mr. REDMOND. I do not, quite frankly; I am not as familiar with
it as Mr. Corcoran seems to think I am.

Mr. PECORA. This language was taken verbatim from the Martin
Act, and that has been in operation, now, in New York State for
fully 10 or 12 years and it has been upheld by the court there.

Mr. REDMOND This provision?
Mr. PECORA. Yes; it is frequently invoked by the attorney general

of the State of New York, practically every week of the year; and
I never have heard any criticism of it from the stock exchange. I
have heard nothing but encomiums of praise from the stock exchange
with respect to the Martin Act.

Senator BTJLEXEY. What language are you referring to?
Mr. PECORA. The concluding sentence of subdivision (e) on page

37.
Mr. REDMOND. I will be delighted to compare it with the Martin

Act and see whether the context is the same, Mr. Pecora.
Mr. PECORA. If you will take the trouble to do that, you will verify

my statement.
Mr. REDMOND. But there must be some further limiting language.

Certainly it has not been enforced m New York, to my knowledge,
to prevent a man from consulting his own counsel.

Mr. PECORA. I am telling you that this is a provision of the Martin
Act which has been practically lifted bodily out of the Martin Act
and put in this subsection; and it is invoked, I venture to say, prac-
tically every business day of the year by the attorney general's office
in the State of New York.

Senator CAREY. Does this deny an attorney to a man summoned
as a witness ?

Mr. PECORA. That construction has never been placed upon it in
any court that I know of. The obvious purpose of the section is
clear to everybody, I think, and it is just as Mr. Corcoran has indi-
cated. There may be an abuse of power under any kind of statute,
regulatory or otherwise; but that is no reason for not enacting laws
designed for the public interest.

Senator GORE. This does not give the Commission power to pre-
scribe what a witness shall testify to, does it?

Senator KEAN. Not quite; almost.
Mr. CORCORAN. Section 19, "Liability of controlling persons."
Without reading those paragraphs, the first is taken verbatim from

the Securities Act. The purpose is to prevent evasion of the provi-
sions of the section by organizing dummies who will undertake the
actual things forbidden by the section.

Subsection (d) has come in for some criticism. That says, in
effect, that if the wife of a director sells short the stock of her hus-
band's company, or if his child or parent residing with him sells it
short, or if a trustee for him sells it short, he has the burden of proof
that the transaction was not done with his approval, nor for the
purpose of enabling him to evade the prohibition against his selling
the stock short.
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Senator KEAN. DO you think that this would prevent a banking
house or brokerage house from organizing a separate corporation
to buy and deal in securities?

Mr. CORCORAN. If it controlled that separate corporation house
that bought and dealt in securities, it would be responsible for the
acts of that separate corporation under this bill.

Senator KEAN. YOU are going to prevent a broker from buying
securities for his own account?

Mr. CORCORAN. Under the provisions as they are now drawn, you
have to be a broker only; yes.

Senator KEAN. YOU cannot take customers' accounts?
Mr. CORCORAN. NO.
Senator KEAN. The only other way you can do it is by organizing

a separate firm, such as some people have done, or organizing a
corporation and have the same people own the stock of that corpo-
ration.

Mr. CORCORAN Of course, as the bill is now drawn you cannot do
that; but if the bill were amended to provide for that, then the deal-
ing of that separate corporation would not be a violation of the act.
The controlling originating house, the house that set up the separate
corporation, would not therefore be subject to any liability under
the act for doing both kinds of business.

Senator KEAN. Don't you think that ought to be allowed?
Mr. CORCORAN. We went over that ground yesterday, sir. That is

away back in section 10.
Senator KEAN. I t seems to me, for instance, that a firm that I

happen to know something about, which is a large dealer in munici-
pal bonds—they are not listed on the exchange, but do a very large
business—suppose we wish to continue to do that business; under
this bill, they would have to either get out of the exchange or else
give up that business?

Mr. CORCORAN. That is true, sir. That ground we went over, you
will remember, Senator, for nearly an hour yesterday.

Section 20 This section gives power to the Commission to en-
force the act by injunction, by order. I am jumping to page 40,
subsection (ii). Under this paragraph the Commission has power,
after appropriate notice and opportunity for hearing, to make an
order suspending for a period not exceeding 12 months, or withdraw-
ing altogether, the registration of a national securities exchange if
the Commission finds that such exchange has violated any provision
of this act or of the rules and regulations promulgated thereunder or
has failed to enforce compliance therewith by a member or an issuer
of a security registered thereon, or withdrawing altogether the regis-
tration of a security the issuer of which has failed to comply with
the provisions of this act or the rules and regulations promulgated
thereunder.

Senator KEAN. t would like to go back to (d) for a moment on
page 38. Would that not prevent a son from being a broker if his
father were an underwriter or dealer?

Mr. CORCORAN. Unless he could sustain the burden of showing—
of course the son would have to live with the father—unless he could
sustain the burden of showing that his brokerage transactions were
not carried out with the father's approval nor for the purpose of
enabling the father to evade this provision.
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Senator BTJLKLEY. The easiest way would be to acquire separate
residence.

Senator CAREY. Why did you not put the mother in there ?
Mr. CORCORAN. They are both in.
Senator CAREY. A man might be dealing for his son.
Mr. CORCORAN. The bill says, a child or a parent.
Senator CAREY. The family is not all in.
Mr. CORCORAN. Yes; the whole family is in, sir.
Senator KEAN. That would prevent a son becoming a member of

the exchange if his father dealt in securities.
Mr. CORCORAN. Only, sir, if it could be shown that the son was

acting as a dummy for the father.
Senator KEAN. I do not know whether it would require a dummy

or not.
Mr. CORCORAN. May I go on, Mr. Chairman ?
The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. CORCORAN. We were on subparagraph (ii), on page 40, pro-

viding that after appropriate notice and opportunity for hearing the
Commission may suspend the registration of a securities exchange;
that is, withdraw its license to do business, or it may withdraw the
registration of a particular security the issuer of which has failed
to comply with the provisions of the act or the rules and regulations
made thereunder. That is an enforcing provision to the effect that if
an exchange will not comply with the act the Commission may shut up
the exchange, or if the issuer of a particular security on the exchange
will not comply with the act, the Commission may force the ex-
change to strike the security from the list, just as the exchange now,
for reasons, strikes a security from the list when the issuer will not
comply with the regulations of the exchange.

Senator GORE. I t is your theory, at least, that most of the evils that
proceed from dealing in stocks, and so forth, result from machina-
tions and sinister activities on the part of the stock exchange as such,
or from brokers and outsiders and officers and directors who are
manipulating their own stock? Who is the chief sinner in this
scheme?

Mr. CORCORAN. I t is hard to tell who is the chief sinner, sir; there
are so many sinners.

Senator GORE. I had figured that the stock exchange itself had
not been so guilty.

Mr. CORCORAN. Not the New York Stock Exchange; but there are
many others, sir.

Senator GORE. I know there are about 18 that operate more or less,
and there are more than that that are inconsequential. Of course, the
New York Stock Exchange is the head and front of the whole busi-
ness A great many abuses have been perpetrated by officers and
directors and brokers and others.

Mr. CORCORAN. Your investigating committee can tell you more of
that than I can.

Senator GORE. I am more or less familiar with that. I hesitate to
strike with paralysis the exchange itself.

Mr. CORCORAN. Of course, this is the extreme remedy if everything
else fails.
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Senator GORE. Yes; capital punishment is the extreme limit; that
is true.

Mr. CORCORAN. Somewhere abuses have to stop, sir.
Senator CAREY. There is no appeal from any ruling of the Com-

mission, is there ?
Mr. CORCORAN. Oh, yes; there is an appeal to the courts. But

the findings of fact of the Commission, just as the findings of facts
of a jury when you appeal to the upper court, are final.

Senator GORE. Which would be the worse—to "fly to evils that
we know not of "—which would have more serious consequences, to
allow the stock exchange to continue to function and limit your
regulations largely to those who on the outside abuse the privilege
afforded by the exchange, or just to close the exchange entirely and
say, " We are going to cut this business out; you cannot operate this
business; you cannot function at a l l" ?

Mr. CORCORAN. I am one of those who just believe the stock ex-
changes have a function in the economic system; so you should not
kill them.

Senator GORE. DO you underscore the word " just"—that you just
believe?

Mr. CORCORAN. I withdraw that word, sir.
Senator GORE. I think it is further proof of your very keen

intelligence.
Mr. CORCORAN. NO ; I believe in stock exchanges. I do not believe

you should kill them. I do believe you should regulate them—not
because I have any social philosophy in regard to the subject—
but because as a sheer matter of economic wisdom they should be
regulated. That is the only test of statesmanship. They have cost
many millions of dollars; they have cost 12,000,000 men their jobs

Senator GORE. Oh, yes; but you cannot center that on the stock
exchange. The point is, would conditions be worse without any stock
exchange at all than they are with it ?

Mr. CORCORAN. Are you proposing to eliminate the stock exchanges
completely ?

Senator GORE. NO. I was wondering if you were not; if it came
to that.

Mr. CORCORAN. NO, sir.
Senator KEAN. Are you not coming pretty near it under this bill?
Mr. CORCORAN. NO.
The CHAIRMAN. Proceed, Mr. Corcoran.
Mr. CORCORAN. The next subsection is {in) which permits the

Commission to suspend any member or officer of an exchange whQ it
finds is violating any provision of this act or the rules and regula-
tions made thereunder, or has effected any transaction for any other
person whom he has reason to believe is violating in respect of such
transaction any provision of this act or the rules or regulations made
thereunder. That is giving the Commission as a last resort the power
to suspend a member.

Section 21 provides that all hearings by the Commission shall be
public. There has been an objection made to that—that possibly
trade secrets will be made public to the advantage of foreign com-
petitors. I think we went over some of that ground yesterday—that
there were very, very few of those secrets, anyway, and that there
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is no reason why anything m a hearing before the Commission should
involve such trade secrets; and that even if it did, it is more im-
portant to establish the principle of publicity on these things than
to have the same sort of star-chamber proceeding which the stock
exchange is worried about under the provisions of the Martin Act.

The same comment relates to section 22 with regard to the public
character of all information filed with the Commission.

Section 23 has to do with court review of orders. I t provides that
there may be a review of orders of the Commission by a Federal
<3ourt, with the proviso which is common in connection with the re-
view of all proceedings of administrative bodies, that the findings of
the Commission as to the facts, if supported by evidence, shall be
conclusive. That is, the case is not retried over and over again in
every appellate court, a provision which is the very essence of the
right of appeal in any court system.

Mr. REDMOND. Might I just ask you one question—because a mo-
ment ago you made the statement that findings of fact are conclusive
here just the same as the findings of a jury are conclusive. That is
hardly true, is it? The findings of a jury are conclusive if supported
by the weight of the evidence.

Mr. CORCORAN. This says, " I f supported by evidence."
Mr. REDMOND. Shall be conclusive?
Mr. CORCORAN. Yes.
Mr. REDMOND. SO that means any evidence whatsoever. I t is not

a question of the weight of the evidence as would be involved in an
appeal from a jury.

Mr. CORCORAN. I do not know the difference between weight of
evidence and evidence. This says that if the findings of facts are
supported by evidence, they shall be conclusive. I do not see what
you gain, sir, by putting some more words in.

Mr. REDMOND. Except that we might get the right that court in
review could set aside a finding of the commission as being contrary
to the evidence; whereas, the way I read it, if the commission has a
finding of fact and if there is any evidence of any kind to support it,
no court can set aside that finding.

Mr. CORCORAN. I must say I do not really understand the difference.
If the finding is supported by evidence, you want to require it fur-
ther to be supported by the preponderance of the evidence ?

Mr. REDMOND. NO ; it is the same question as you get in an appel-
late court, setting aside the verdict of a jury.

Mr. CORCORAN. I do not really see what the difficulty is. If there
is any worry about it, Mr. Chairman, I would see no objection to
making the same provision

The CHAIRMAN. I t is in accordance with the Supreme Court deci-
5 ions on cases coming up from the Interstate Commerce Commis-
sion.

Mr. REDMOND. That is true, Mr. Chairman, because the Interstate
Commerce Commission is an administrative commission charged
with the administration of a very complicated act, where the evi-
dence in regard to findings might be very difficult of submission to a
court of appeal, and, therefore, to facilitate administration, such a
provision was included in the Interstate Commerce Act and has been
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supported by the Supreme Court of the United States. But here
we would be dealing with facts that are very simple, and yet of a
very vital nature on which the business life of a member of the ex-
change would depend, because if the man had violated, or even in-
tended to violate, one of the numerous provisions of this bill, the
Commission could expel him or compel his expulsion from the ex-
change. I see a vast difference between the administrative necessity
that makes a provision like that wise in the case of the interstate
commerce law, and the present bill.

Mr. CORCORAN. Mr. Redmond, is it not true that just as compli-
cated factual situations can arise under this act as under the Inter-
state Commerce Act?

Mr. REDMOND. I do not think so.
Mr. CORCORAN. DO you want to try the evidence all over again in

the courts? Otherwise
Mr. REDMOND. Have you ever been in a rate case before the Inter-

state Commerce Commission? Because I know of nothing more com-
plicated.

Mr. CORCORAN. NO.
Mr. REDMOND. And it was proceedings of that character that the

courts were not felt competent to pass upon and review the evidence.
Mr. CORCORAN. Suppose you had a very complicated case here and

were trying to prove an indirect participation m a pool; is that
not almost as complicated?

Mr. REDMOND. There may be complications; but then, the court,
from the evidence, can determine whether the findings are justified
or not.

Mr. CORCORAN. But we are talking now, if I get the distinction,
about the difference between being supported by evidence and being
supported by the weight of evidence. Is that it?

Mr. REDMOND. I t is a question as to whether a court can set aside
a determination of a jury as contrary to the weight of the evidence*

The CHAIRMAN. We will consider that and take the matter up in
detail. I t is a question of whether we want the court to try the
whole case over again on the facts and the laV, or let the facts stand
as found.

Mr. CORCORAN. IS there anything further you want to take upr
Mr. Redmond?

Mr. REDMOND. NO.
Mr. CORCORAN. Section 24 relates to penalties. [Reading:]
Any person who wilfully violates any provision of this act or any rule or

regulation made thereunder, or any person who shall make, or any person,
including a director, officer, accountant, or agent thereof who wilfully is
responsible for any statement in any application, report, or document filed with
the Commission, which statement is, m the light of the circumstances under
which it was made, false or misleading in any matter sufficiently important
to influence the judgment of an average investor, shall upon conviction be fined
not more than $25,000 or imprisoned not more than ten years, or both except
that when that such person is an exchange, a fine not exceeding $500,000 may
be imposed

I think that section speaks for itself.
Senator GORE. The courts require penal sections to be pretty

explicit m defining what constitutes a crime. I am wondering
whether " to influence the judgment of an average investor 5<l would
be sufficiently definite.
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Mr. CORCORAN. I t is as definite, sir, as you can make the proposi-
tion.

Senator GORE. That may be true. But courts sometimes hold that
when you do your best you have not done enough; and I was wonder-
ing whether, m your judgment, that defines anything at all of a penal
nature.

Mr. CORCORAN. That, sir, is for final determination by the court.
To say whether you can make this a crime or not—I should certainly
think that the evil you are trying to reach, and the practical limi-
tations of language m such circumstances are factors which have to
be taken into consideration in applying a philosophy of what can
be put in a criminal statute.

Senator GORE. That is the point. You would have to prove what
an average investor was, and the facts proven would have to be in
addition to that what were calculated to influence the average in-
vestor's mind. Of course there is no such thing as an average man.
I remember that the clerk of the parish in which the University of
Oxford is located reported that for 20 years the crop was below the
average. I t is pretty hard to picture averages.

Mr. CORCORAN. Section 25 relates to the jurisdiction of offenses
and suits. These provisions have been taken practically verbatim
out of the Securities Act and are merely provisions for the jurisdic-
tion of the courts for violation of the act.

Section 26 covers the effect on existing law and provides
[reading]:

The rights and remedies provided by this act shall be in addition to any
and all other rights and remedies that may exist at law or in equity, except
that this act shall supersede such laws of any state as are inconsistent with
the provisions or purposes of this act and such laws of any state as provide
for the supervision or regulation of the administration or conduct of business
on any exchange which is licensed by the Commission

An objection has been made to that, that the superseding of State
law by a national law in this case is unconstitutional. I under-
stand, Senator, that the committee is permitting a brief to be sub-
mitted on the constitutionality of the act, rather than endure the
rather doubtfully valuable process of arguing it out orally. Of
course, this problem will be taken up with all the other constitu-
tional questions.

Senator CAREY. Has there been any law that has been passed with
that provision m it?

Mr. CORCORAN. That effect is true of any Federal statute in which
the national power invades a field which, prior to the time the na-
tional power was exercised, was permitted to

Senator CAREY. Does that mean that any law of New York State
affecting the New York Stock Exchange would become inoperative
after this law became effective?

Mr. CORCORAN. Insofar as it was inconsistent with this law.
Senator GORE. The bankruptcy law, for instance ?
Mr. CORCORAN. Like the Federal bankruptcy laws superseding

State insolvency laws, the national law drives out all systems in
so far as they are inconsistent. That is a situation you always have.
A State can legislate additionally to the Federal law, but it cannot
legislate inconsistently with it.
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There is, therefore, a flexible discretion left to the Commission in
this provision to take care of American securities already listed on
foreign exchanges, or to permit the Commission to take care of the
problem of foreign arbitrage mentioned in Mr. Whitney's brief.

Subsection (b) of section 26 provides that [reading]—
Nothing in this act shall be construed to modify existing law with regard to

the binding effect on any member of any exchange of any action taken by
the authorities of such exchange to settle disputes between members or with
regard to the binding effect of such action on any person who has agreed
to be bound thereby or with regard to the binding effect on any member of any
disciplinary action taken by the authorities of the Exchange as a result of
violation of any rule of the Exchange, insofar as the action taken is not
inconsistent with the provisions of this act or the rules and regulations of the
Commission thereunder

That leaves the jurisdiction of the exchanges over their members
intact except insofar as it is exercised m a ^ a y inconsistent with
the act or the rules and regulations of the Commission under the act.

Section 27 covers the validity of contracts [reading] :
Any condition, stipulation, or provision binding any person to waive com-

pliance with any provision of this act or of any regulation promulgated pur-
suant thereto, or of any rule requned by such regulation shall be void

That is taken verbatim out of the Securities Act.
Subsection (b) provides as follows [reading]:
Every contract made in violation of, or the performance of which involves

the violation of, any provision of this act or of any rule or regulation there-
under shall be void as regards any cause of action arising after the effective
date of such provision, regardless of whether the contract is made before or
after such effective date

There again, the Federal power simply steps in. There is no
contract clause binding the Federal Government.

Now, Montreal—this is to prevent the flight of American securi-
ties from American exchanges to foreign exchanges. [Reading:]

It shall be unlawful for any broker or dealer, directly or indirectly, to make
use of the mails or of any means or instrumentality of transportation or com-
munication in interstate commerce for the purpose of effecting on an exchange
situated in a place not subject to the jurisdiction of the United States any
transaction in any security the issuer of which is a resident of, or is organized
under the laws of, or has its principal place of business in, a place subject
to the jurisdiction of the United States except in accordance with such rules
and legulations as the Commission may prescribe

There is, therefore, a flexible discretion left to the Commission in
this provision to take care of American securities already listed on
foreign exchanges, or to permit the Commission to take care of the
problem of foreign Arbitrage mentioned in Mr. Whitney's brief.

SEO 29 Registration Fees Every national securities exchange
Senator GORE (interposing). Pardon me just a moment. That

would embrace, you think, these typewriters ?
Mr. CORCORAN. Teletype? Certainly, sir. That is an instrumen-

tality of communication in interstate commerce.
Senator CAREY. Could a broker established in Montreal do business

in this country?
Mr. CORCORAN. AS long as he did not keep communication with

this country in connection with the business through the mails.
Senator CAREY. He could not have customers in this country deal

on that exchange ?
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Mr. CORCORAN. Not if he had to use the mails or instrumentalities
of interstate commerce to keep contact with their business on that
exchange.

Senator CAREY. HOW could you prosecute a broker in Montreal
who did establish ? You could bar him from the mails. You could
not prosecute him.

Mr. CORCORAN. NO ; you could not You could bar him from the
mails, but you could not prosecute him unless you could catch him.

Senator GORE. Let me ask you this: There is a little town up there
on the border about 35 miles from Montreal. He could concen-
trate these orders and messages and so on and run over to Montreal
and get them. Would that be embraced in this ?

Mr. CORCORAN If he operated completely withm Montreal ?
Senator GORE. HOW IS that?
Mr CORCORAN. If he operated completely in Montreal ̂
Senator GORE I mean if on this side of the line he concentrated

his messages and ordered and got them, say, by 7 or 8 o'clock in the
morning, then motored up to Montreal by the time the exchange
opened. Would he be included ?

Mr. CORCORAN. I do not know, sir. He certainly used the mails.
It is true that the mails stop short at the Canadian border, but I
certainly would say that in that case he ^ as using the mails for the
purpose of carrying on a business m American securities in Montreal.

SEC 29 Registration fees

Senator KEAN. Excuse me, but if he went to the steamer and de-
posited his letters on British ground, then he would not be, because
it would not be the American mails ?

Mr. CORCORAN. That is true—and put the Queen's stamps on the
letters.

Senator KEAN. Yes.
Senator GORE. They could get out to sea a mile or two and radio

it across. Suppose they addressed somebody on the ships, and when
they got out 3 miles they radioed it across ?

Mr. CORCORAN. That is an instrumentality of communication in
foreign commerce which you can reach just as easily, which you do
reach under the definition.

Senator GORE Would it reach it under the circumstances de-
scribed ?

Mr. CORCORAN. That is, the radio?
Senator GORE. NO; leaving it on the ship, which is the soil of

England, mailed on the boat to John Doe, who is a sort of generalis-
simo on the boat in a transaction of this sort. He could open up the
mail as soon as he got out 3 miles. These are inspired by the fertility
of the bootleggers that we had under this other prohibition act.

Senator CAREY. HOW about delivering orders by plane ?
Mr CORCORAN. YOU could have a British ship come into this

country to get orders and go beyond a 3-mile limit and maintain a
st^ck exchange upon it, if you want to think of fantastic possibilities.

Senator GORE. YOU know, these bootleggers get pretty fantastic
The CHAIRMAN. Proceed, Mr. Corcoran.
Mr. CORCORAN. Section 29 provides that an exchange shall pay a

registration fee for the privilege of doing business as a securities
exchange during each calendar year. That is a very common and
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normal provision. A dealer registering under the blue-sky laws of
a State pays a registration fee for a license to act as a dealer. Even
his salesmen pay a registration fee.

Senator GORE. There would not be any point about that.
Senator KEAN. Yes; but here is a pretty big tax, and ought not

that to cover all examinations and everything else, when you put on
that tax ?

Mr. CORCORAN. If it is enough, sir.
Senator KEAN. I t is surely enough.
The CHAIRMAN. I t is not a very heavy^tax, one five-hundredth of

1 percent.
Senator KEAN. Yes; but that is pretty big. That runs into a lot

of money.
Mr. CORCORAN. The fee is one five-hundredth of 1 percent of the

aggregate dollar amount of transactions. I understand in the case
of the New York Stock Exchange it might run between $500,000 and
$1,000,000 for a year.

Senator KEAN. Ought that not to pay for the examination ?
Mr. CORCORAN. I do not know, sir. I t is a sheer matter of arith-

metic—how much the examinations are going to cost, whether the
Federal Government wants to pay for them by appropriation or
whether it thinks this fee is enough to swing the load, or whether
there should be an additional assessment of the cost of examination
to the persons examined.

The CHAIRMAN. We can work that out after a little experience,
Mr. CORCORAN (reading):
SEC 30 Employees of Federal Trade Commission
For the purposes of this act and of the Securities Act of 1933, the Federal

Trade Commission may select, employ, and-fix the compensation of such em-
ployees, attorneys, and agents as shall be necessary for the transaction of the
business of the Commission with lespect to such acts without regard to the
provisions of other laws applicable to the employment and compensation of
officers or employees of the United States

That simply says that within the appropriation made available
the Federal Trade Commission for the execution of these two acts
during any given year the Trade Commission may use that money
to hire expert employees without regard to the civil-service
classifications.

Senator CAREY. All employees ?
Mr. CORCORAN. Yes. That provision has been taken practically

verbatim out of the Reconstruction Finance Corporation Act.
The CHAIRMAN. I t has been suggested there ought to be some pro-

vision m this act to prevent employees of the Federal Trade Com-
mission from participating in the sale and purchase of securities.

Mr. CORCORAN. Possibly that should be done, sir.
Section 31 is the common separability provision, and section 32

provides that the act shall become effective on October 1, 1934,
except that applications for necessary registrations may be made to
the Commission at any time on or after July 1, 1934, and that
section 30, which permits the Commission to build up its organs
ization, shall become effective immediately upon the enactment of
this act. So that immediately after the act was enacted the Federal
Trade Commission could go about organizing its force. From July
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1 on it could begin to register securities in anticipation of the effective
date, and on October 1 the act would go completely into effect.

That finishes the act, sir.
The CHAIRMAN Are there questions by any member of the com-

mittee, now 2
Senator KEAN. I have one that I would just like to add to the

definition. On page 5, section 5, the term " dealer "—do you think
that is a sufficient definition?

Mr. CORCORAN. In what way, sir ?
Senator KEAN. Suppose that a man buys or sells stocks for his

own account.
Mr. CORCORAN. Engages in a business of buying and selling stock

for his own account ?
Senator KEAN. Yes; but I mean, do you think that is sufficient?
Mr. CORCORAN. I should think so, sir; but if there is any question

whether that brings within the term " dealer" a man who invests
his own money

Senator KEAN (interposing). Suppose a customer, for instance,
comes in and buys stocks, and the next day he comes in and buys
some more; the next dav he sells some, and back and forth. Under
that term would he not oe a dealer ?

Mr. CORCORAN. I do not think so. I think " engaged in a business
of buying and selling securities for his own account"

Senator KEAN. That is what he is doing.
Mr. CORCORAN. NO.
Senator KEAN. Yes; he is buying and selling securities for his

own account.
Mr. CORCORAN. He is buying and selling securities for his own

account, but within the normal interpretation of that language he is
not engaged in the business of buying and selling securities for his
own account.

Senator KEAN. Suppose that is the only business he has? Sup-
pose he is a retired man?

Mr. CORCORAN. If, Senator, that language worries you, I should
quite agree with you that it should be amended to a point where it
does not cover a man who is simply investing his own money.

Senator KEAN. Yes.
Mr. CORCORAN. And not engaging in a business of buying and

selling securities to payy them on to others.
Senator KEAN. I just wanted to bring that out.
The CHAIRMAN. Are there any other questions ? That is all then,

Mr. Corcoran. We are much obliged to you. I t has been a very
interesting statement.

Now, Mr. Whitney, would you like to go on now or wait 'till 2
o'clock?

Mr. WHITNEY. I would prefer, if it is the same to you and the
committee, sir, to wait 'till 2.

The CHAIRMAN. Very well; we will take a recess.now until 2
o'clock.

Mr. WHITNEY. Thank you.
(Accordingly, at 12:45 p.m., a recess was taken until 2 p.m., of

the same day.)
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AFTERNOON SESSION

The committee resumed at 2 p.m., on the expiration of the recess.
The CHAIRMAN. The committee will come to order, please. Mr*

Whitney, we will be glad to hear you on the bill. Please state your
name, place of residence, and business.

STATEMENT OF RICHARD WHITNEY, PRESIDENT OP THE NEW
YORK STOCK EXCHANGE

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Whitney, are you familiar with the bill the
committee has under consideration, S. 2693, and, if so, we will be
very glad to have you discuss the bill.

Mr. WHITNEY. Mr. Chairman, with your permission I should like
to make a brief statement with regard tp the general purposes of this
bill and thereafter at your pleasure go on with any questions or re-
marks in more particular and minute detail as may be desired.

The CHAIRMAN. All right. Proceed in your own way, Mr.
Whitney.

Mr. WHITNEY. Thank you, sir.
Now, Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committee: I appear

before you in opposition to Senate Bill No 2693 entitled "A bill to
provide for the registration of national securities exchanges operat-
ing m interstate and foreign commerce and through the mails and
to prevent inequitable and unfair practices on such exchanges, and
for other purposes."

On the occasion of my appearance before the Committee on Inter-
state and Foreign Commerce of the House of Representatives I took
up m detail the sections of the identical bill pending before that
committee. This discussion is now in print and I shall make copies
of it available to you for the record.

I t is not my desire at this time to discuss the bill in detail but to
make clear beyond any possibility of misunderstanding the position
of the New York Stock Exchange with regard to Federal regulation.

The pending bill, as I read it, has three main purposes. First, it
establishes rigid laws to govern exchanges and vests in the Federal
Trade Commission the power not only to regulate but actually to
administer their business. Second, it seeks to restrict and control
the credit system. Third, it seeks to vest in the Federal Trade Com-
mission the control of corporations regardless of whether or not they
are engaged in interstate commerce. If the stock of a corporation
is listed, the corporation is subject to the regulations of the bill and
the potential control of the Federal Trade Commission. If a cor-
poration's stock is not listed, its value is impaired by its meligibility
as collateral in any loan by a member of an exchange or by; any
institution which transacts a business in securities through a member
of an exchange.

Any attempt to regulate by statute and in minute detail the opera-
tion of security markets is impossible of accomplishment. Rules
of law effective today would be worse than useless tomorrow and
the harm that would be done before the Congress could assemble
and amend them would be beyond repair. The purpose of Federal
regulation should be to establish supervisory powers with authority
to prevent abuses as time and circumstances require.
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The power given to tjie Federal Trade Commission over stock
•exchanges by this bill is not the power to regulate, but is, in fact, and
in great detail an absolute power to manage and to operate them.
Under its provisions there is no function of a stock exchange from
the admission of its members to their expulsion which is not subject
to the control of the Federal Trade Commission. The election pf
officers of exchanges and the appointment of their committees can
be regulated and representatives of the Commission have the right
to attend every meeting of every committee of all exchanges. Such
a power carries with it a corresponding duty and the Federal Gov-
ernment will be responsible for the operation of every security
exchange in the country.

Under the bill the Federal Trade Commission is given broad
power to control credit for the alleged purpose of preventing exces-
sive speculation. The Federal Trade Commission was originally
established to administer legislation dealing with restraints of trade
and dishonest practices in commerce among the States. There is
nothing in the purposes for which it was founded or its history or
in the experience of its personnel to suggest that it is fitted to regu-
late security exchanges or to control credit by fixing the amount
that brokers and banks may lend upon securities.

The authority of the federal Trade Commission to deal with
credit is in conflict with the control already vested by law in the
Federal Reserve System and its member banks, and the vesting of
control of individual credit in the hands of a single administrative
body does violence to the principle on which our entire banking sys-
tem is founded.

The power over credit granted to the Federal Trade Commission
is not absolute but is limited by inflexible margin requirements
ivhich will be low in times of stable or declining prices and in
periods of rising prices they will be so high as to prevent the flow
of capital into business

The immediate effect of these margin provisions will be the liqui-
dation of a substantial part of the debit balances now carried for
customers by members of exchanges. There is no assurance that
markets subject to the restrictions contained in the bill could absorb
the volume of thi,s liquidation. Furthermore, if the bill should be
construed to apply to loans made by banks on security collateral,
the volume of liquidation may freeze our'security markets. No
good that can be anticipated from these provisions will compensate
for the harm they are certain to cause.

The power given by the bill to the Federal Trade Commission to
control accounting practices, to dictate the form of financial state-
ments and the information of all kinds which must be submitted
whenever required, vests in the Federal Trade Commission the abil-
ity to dominate the management of all companies whose securities
may be listed on exchanges. The apparent purpose of these provi-
sions is to correct the abuses in corporate procedure which exist
today because of the inadequacy of State laws. The remedy for this
situation is a national incorporation law applicable to all companies
doing business in interstate commerce^ This should be accom-
plished by direct Federal legislation. I t should not be dealt with
indirectly by delegating the regulatory power to an administrative
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commission, whose regulations will apply only to corporations which
li^t their securities on exchanges.

Under the provisions of the bill the securities of corporations can-
not be dealt in on national exchanges unless they are not only listed
upon such exchanges but also registered with the Federal Trade
Commission. In connection with such registration the Federal Trade
Commission may, in its discretion, impose such conditions as it
may deem necessary in the public interest. It thus appears that
under the guise of establishing sound corporate practices, the Fed-
eral Trade Commission will be vested with absolute power to take
over thQ management of all corporations whose shares are listed
on exchanges, regardless of whether or not they are engaged
in interstate commerce. These provisions are not a necessary or
proper part of a law regulating stock exchanges. The mere fact
that they have been included suggests that the bill may have been
intended to establish indirectly a form of nationalization of business
and industry which has hitherto been alien to the American theory
of Federal Government.

The bill is predicated upon allegations that the facilities of security
exchanges have been abused. But the scope of the bill is not limited
to the correction of these abuses. They do not warrant the Federal
Government in taking over the security exchanges. They do not
warrant placing the control of credit in the hands of the Federal
Trade Commission. They do not justify the Federal Government in
using its power over interstate commerce and the mails as a lever
to regulate security exchanges, and through the control of exchanges
to regulate corporations which are not engaged m interstate com-
merce. I do not believe that the liberalism of today is predicated
on the conception of a national as opposed to a Federal Government.
I do not believe that this liberalism requires the Federal Government
to operate our exchanges, to control our credit and to regulate our
corporations. Reform should be limited to the correction of abuses
and should not retard recovery by unwise restrictions upon individual
initiative.

I t is the purpose of the New York Stock Exchange to assist in every
possible way in the prevention of fraudulent practices affecting stock-
exchange transactions, excessive speculation and manipulation of
security prices. We should be glad to see a regulatory body, con-
stituted under Federal law, supervise the solution of these grave
problems. We suggest in principle, and subject to the requirements
of law and the constitutional power of Congress, an authority or
board to consist of 7 members, 2 of whom are to be appointed by the
President; 2 to be Cabinet officers, who may well be the Secretary of
the Treasury and the Secretary of Commerce; and 1 to be appointed
by the open-market committee of the Federal Reserve System; the 2
remaining members will be representative of stock exchanges, 1 to be
designated by the New York Stock Exchange and the other to be
elected by members of exchanges in the United States, other than the
New York Stock Exchange. Such a body would bring together a
personnel which would be properly coordinated with the banking
system and in other respects qualified to administer the broad super-
visory power which our proposal would give. We suggest the inclu-
sion in the power given to this body of authority to regulate the
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amount of margin which members of exchanges must require and
maintain on customers' accounts; authority to require stock exchanges
to adopt rules and regulations designed to prevent dishonest prac-
tices and all other practices which unfairly influence the prices of
securities or unduly stimulate speculation; authority to fix require-
ments for listing or securities; authority to control pools, syndicates,

-and joint accounts and options intended or used to unfairly influence
market prices; authority to penalize the circulation of rumors or
statements calculated to induce speculative activity; and to control
the use of advertising and the employment of customers' men or
other employees of brokers who solicit business. This body should
also have the power to study and if need be to adopt rules governing
those instances where the exercise of the function of broker and dealer
by the same person may not be compatible with fair dealing, as well
as the power to adopt rules in regard to short selling, if the supervi-
sory body should become convinced that such regulation is necessary.

We believe that these regulatory measures will prevent abuses
affecting transactions on exchanges and will, at the same time, not
interfere with the maintenance of free and open markets for
securities.

This proposal represents the considered view of the New York
Stock Exchange adopted by its governing committee, which has
given me authority to present it to you. I say to you confidently
that the exchange will cooperate fully and by all the means in its
power to assist in the prevention of unwise or excessive speculation
and abuses or bad practices affecting the stock market.

Now, Mr. Chairman, if I may have your permission, I should like
to request that Mr. Thomas B. Gay, of Hunton, Williams, Anderson,
Gay & Moore, of Richmond, Va, speak to you, and at a later time
present a brief on the constitutionality of this pending bill.

The CHAIRMAN. Have you the brief that you are ready to submit
now?

Mr. WHITNEY. Not at the moment. I do not think Mr. Gay's
presentation will take too much of your time, and believe it will be
quite interesting to you.

The CHAIRMAN. I was trying to avoid both an oral argument and
a brief. In other words, if the brief will cover all of the points, I
should like to avoid the oral argument.

Mr. WHITNEY. The brief has not as yet been prepared.
The CHAIRMAN. Very well. We will hear Mr. Gay now.
Senator GORE. Mr. Whitney, you will subject yourself to ques-

tioning later, I take it?
Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, yes, sir.
Senator GORE. I was not here when the committee resumed and

I did not know what the arrangement was.
Mr. WHITNEY. I shall be glad to submit myself to questioning at

the pleasure of the committee.
Senator CAREY. Have you any bill to present drawn along your

own lines?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir. We thought it would be presumptuous on

our part to do that, but if there is any help we can give you we
stand ready in every way to do so.

Senator GORE. Mr. Whitney, I should like for you to submit
sometime, and perhaps it would be better in written form than by
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way of oral statement, a schedule of the abuses you referred to on
the stock exchange, I mean that could be connected with it or resorted
to under its activities. If you would make up a schedule of those,
with their definitions as you understand them, together with any
suggestions that you think would remedy them, it would be helpful.
There are a lot of technical terms which are not understood by the
public generally, or by members of this committee for that matter,
because we are laymen, and I should like to have a succinct state-
ment of those things, such as wash sales, short sales, pools, and all
those things, just a succinct statement of what they are.

Mr. WHITNEY. Very good.
Senator GORE. If you will prepare it I should like to have it.
The CHAIRMAN. I understand that now, Mr. Whitney, you wish

to interrupt your own statement by introducing Mr. Gay who will
speak on the constitutionality of the bill.

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir; if I may.
The CHAIRMAN Very well
Mr PECORA. May I ask Mr Whitney a question, Mr. Chairman ?
The CHAIRMAN. Certainly
Mr. PECORA. Mr. Whitney says in his prepared statement that it

was not his desire at this time to discuss the bill in detail. Is it
your desire to discuss the bill in detail at some future time, before
this committee?

Mr. WHITNEY After Mr. Gay has finished, any points in the bill
I will be glad to discuss. I propose to present to the committee the
prepared statement, with our objections incorporated in it, as to the
bill. Some of these objections have been more or less agreed to,
some of them I say, by Mr. Corcoran in his appearance of the last
two days.

Senator GORE. Mr. Whitney, there is no subtle implication, is
there, m the fact that you have a man named Gay to discuss the con-
stitutionality of this question? [Laughter.]

Mr WHITNEY. NO, sir.
(Mr. Whitney stood aside for the time being.)
The CHAIRMAN. Very well, Mr. Gay, you may come forward to the

committee table.

STATEMENT OF THOMAS B. GAY, ESQ., OF THE LAW FIRM OF
HTJNTON, WILLIAMS, ANDERSON, GAY & MOORE, RICHMOND, VA.

The CHAIRMAN Mr. Gay, if yoî  have a brief on this subject it
will be unnecessary to deal at great length in an oral argument on
the constitutionality of the bill, I take it.

Mr. GAY AS Mr Whitney has stated, we should like to have leave
to file a brief, which we will do very promptly.

The CHAIRMAN. All right.
Mr. GAY. For the purpose of the record I will state that my name

is Thomas B. Gay. I am a practicing attorney in Eichmond, Va.,
and a member of the law firm of Hunton, Williams, Anderson, Gay
& Moore.

The constitutional aspects of this bill are so serious and far-reach-
ing that Mr. Whitney has asked me to present in behalf of the New
York Stock Exchange some of the reasons which m our opinion
justify the belief that there is at least the gravest doubt of the
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existence in the Constitution of any delegation of power for its
enactment by the Congress.

May I preface what I shall have to say by a reference to the Tenth
Amendment to our Federal Constitution, which provides that—" The
powers not delegated to the United States by the Constitution nor
prohibited by it to the States, are reserved to the States respectively
and to the people."

Because of this constitutional provision we have a dual system of
government, dual in the sense that some powers are delegated to and
exercised by the Federal Government, and those not so delegated are
administered by the States through the voice of the people.

Ours is not a national government. I t is a Federal Government,
I t is not national in the sense that it possesses inherent power. I t is
Federal in the sense that it exercises only delegated power, powers
which must be expressly found in the instrument or necessarily im-
plied for the purpose of exercising those expressly conferred.

The importance of keeping in mind these constitutional principles
is quite necessary it seems to me in view of Mr. Corcoran's explana-
tion of the objects of this bill. He summarized them, as I heard him
on yesterday, as embodying four mam purposes:

First. The control of credit that gets into the stock market.
Second. The protection of investors from stock market evils that

are possible under existing set-ups.
Third. The protection of investors from ignorance and exploita-

tion by large inside operators.
Fourth. Regulation of over-the-counter markets, with resulting

protection to securities listed on registered exchanges.
While Mr. Corcoran discussed at some length the social problems

which he thought the accomplishment of those objects would solve,
he advanced no reasons that I heard for thinking that the conditions
which he described are proper objects of Federal regulation, nor did
he suggest that there was in fact any Federal power to legislate in
respect of them in the manner proposed in this bill.

Broadly speaking, the bill is designed to accomplish the objects
which Mr. Corcoran has discussed, in two ways:

First. The use of the mails or any instrument of interstate com-
munication or transportation in interstate commerce for the purpose
of using the facility of a stock exchange, is prohibited unless that
exchange is registered under this act.

Second. The use of the same facilities, that is, the mails or any
instrument of communication or transportation in interstate com-
merce, for the purpose of making or creating a market in other than
listed securities, is also prohibited except under such rules and regu-
lations as the Federal Trade Commission may prescribe as appro-
priate in the public interest or for the protection of investors.

Both means, if I may be permitted to say so, of accomplishing the
desired object are therefore predicated upon the power of Congress
either to control the mails or to control interstate commerce.

Now, may I ask whether either power may be invoked to accom-
plish the objects proposed?

The committee was told on yesterday that this bill was the result
of the efforts of Commissioner Landis of the Federal Trade Com-
mission, and of Mr. Pecora and his associates. I mean from the
standpoint of draftsmanship. Now, Mr. Landis has testified before
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the House Committee on Interstate Commerce, and at the beginning
of his testimony he made this very frank and candid statement:

At the thieshold of this question theie seems to me to lie the question of
national power over exchanges I think this committee has to meet that and
to face that before it can go any further The question is not free from doubt.

Because, therefore, Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committee,
of the existence of this doubt in the minds of those primarily respon-
sible for the existence of this measure, and because of the conviction
in our minds that there exists no power in the Congress to control
exchanges in the manner proposed in this bill, do we respectfully but
most earnestly submit that the legislation as proposed is not consti-
tutional.

Now, the title of the bill states that it seeks—
To provide for the registration of national securities exchanges operating in

interstate and foreign commerce and through the mails and to prevent inequi-
table and unfair practices on such exchanges, and for other purposes

The first section embodies its title.
The second section is entitled:
Regulation of exchanges using the channels of interstate commerce and the

mails necessary in the public interest
This paragraph embodies what Mr. Landis stated to the House

Committee on Interstate Commerce was an argument for the en-
actment of this bill. I t is quite a long paragraph, and I shall not
detain you to read it but will merely say that it contains recitals of
fact which Mr. Landis suggested, and with which suggestion I en-
tirely agree, would be very persuasive before any court in justifying
in point of fact the existence of a need for congressional action. I t
also embodies, however, conclusions of law which all of us know
would be binding upon no court and could not be relied upon to
support the constitutionality of the act.

I do want to read, with your indulgence, just two or three sen-
tences which embody in my opinion pure conclusions of law and,
therefore, constitute no argument for the enactment of the proposed
bill. The first sentence of section 2 says:

Transactions in securities as commonly conducted upon securities exchanges
by means ot the mails or instrumentalities of tiansportation or communica-
tion in interstate commerce are affected with a national public interest

I respectfully submit that that statement begs the question, which
is whether transactions in secuntes through the mails or instrumen-
talities of transportation is interstate commerce. And our view of
the matter, and in the light of decisions which we think relevant
and pertinent, such is not the fact.

Later on m the paragraph
Senator GORE (interposing). Eight there, Mr. Gay, Congress can-

not, by merely reciting a thing as a fact, make it a fact.
Mr. GAY Of course not, Senator Gore.
Senator GORE. In other words, the Congress, by enacting a law

that any industry or enterprise is affected with public interest, does
not make it so unless it is so.

Mr GAY Of course, Senator Gore, that is the case.
Senator GORE The Supreme Court has held that in some Louisiana

case; I believe, some sugar-refining case.
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Mr. GAY It is because of that fact that I am stressing to the com-
mittee the impertinence of these recitals when they are founded upon
what we think are " facts " that are not facts. In other words, to
£ay that transactions in securities by means of the mails or instru-
mentalities of transportation or communication is interstate com-
merce is, as I stated a moment ago, to beg the question, which is
whether or not transactions in securities through the mails and by
means of interstate communications is interstate commerce. And
we expect to show you, very briefly, that such is not the fact.

The CHAIRMAN. Suppose we were to write the word " emergency "
in the bill?

Mr. GAY In answer to your question, Mr. Chairman, I should like
to use the same statement that Senator Gore just used: The recital
of an emergency does not establish the fact. I t expresses the opinion
of Congress, but I do not believe it would be conclusive upon a court.

Senator WAGNER. I t is very persuasive, however.
Mr. GAY. Undoubtedly, Senator Wagner.
Mr. PECORA. The courts have frequently so stated in upholding

the constitutionality of enactments of the Congress.
Senator GORE. DO you think that the Congress can allege an

emergency and then legislate certain powers to meet the emergency,
and thereby invest itself with powers it would not otherwise possess?

Mr. GAY. I certainly do not, Senator Gore.
Senator GORE. In the case of the Federal Government it used to

be a matter of delegated powers. It cannot add to its own powers
by a mere declaration.

Mr. GAY. That is the whole thesis of my argument, Senator Gore.
The CHAIRMAN. YOU may proceed, Mr. Gay.
Mr. GAY. The next sentence of this paragraph to which I invite

your attention is to be found on page 3, in the middle of the page:
" Such unreasonable fluctuations—"

Referring to those that arise out of so-called " manipulations "
upon exchanges—" constitute an obstruction to and a burden upon
interstate commerce."

In what way? Only if the use of the mails or instrumentalities of
communication and transportation in trading in securities constitute
interstate commerce, which, again, is begging the question.

The sentence continues: "Transactions in securities upon ex-
changes create a flow of securities in interstate commerce to and from
the places where such exchanges are located "

Again you have an assumption of fact which we think the law
does not sustain, an̂ d that is that trading in securities by means of
the mails or interstate communications does not constitute interstate
commerce.

Now, before addressing myself to what may be called the legalistic
aspects of this matter, it seeing to me important to state briefly what
the nature of the stock-exchange business is, as well as that of mem-
bers who trade upon its floor. I am not undertaking, of course, to
discuss the technical operations of exchanges but merely those physi-
cal conditions which are really a matter of common knowledge,
which, however, constitute those basic facts upon which legislation
must operate if it be an instrument of interstate commerce.
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The New York Stock Exchange is, of course, located on Wall
Street. The buying and selling of securities on that exchange is
done by its members on the floor of the exchange. The securities
themselves which are so bought and sold are required to be delivered
and pstid for through the Stock Securities Corporation, a subsidiary
of the exchange, or at the offices of members of the exchange within
theammediate neighborhood. The business, in other words, is in the
nature of its transaction peculiarly local. I may also say that every
bond listed on the exchange and traded in by its members under the
rules of the exchange must be payable as to principal and interest in
the city of New York; and that every share of stock traded in by its
members must be capable of transfer and registration in the city of
New York.

Now, having regard to those physical conditions, it seems to me
there are transactions of three general characters that flow from
their use:

First. Those that are purely local in their nature. By that I mean,
that a citizen of New York City or of New York State gives to a
broker trading on the exchange an order to sell 100 shares of United
States Steel That broker executes the order by selling the stock to*
another broker who is buying for the account of a citizen of New
York, and the transaction is closed.

Now, whether that is a marginal transaction or one for investment,
both transactions are so essentially local in their nature that it seems
to me to be beyond question that they do not lie within the power
of Federal regulation if there be anything left under the Constitu-
tion for the States to control.

The next character of transaction we will say originates from
Richmond, Va., where a citizen gives an order to a local broker or
to the agent of a New York broker to sell 100 shares of United States
Steel on the New York Stock Exchange. That sale is executed
through a broker who buys for the account of a citizen of Boston.

Now, that transaction may have been for investment or it may have
been of a marginal nature, which is said to give rise to so much of
the abuse complained of and which justifies the enactment of a law
for the protection of speculators.

I call the committee's attention particularly t;o the provisions
defining interstate commerce as used in this bill and which appear
as a part of section 17, on page 8. I t is as follows:

For the purpose of this act (but not in anywise limiting the definition of
interstate commerce) a transaction in respect of any security shall be con-
sidered to be in interstate commerce if such transaction is part of that cur-
rent of commerce usual in a security transaction whereby an order to purchase
or to sell a security originates from a person m one State with the expectation
that it will or may be consummated by the leceipt on an exchange of an order
to sell or purchase the same security onginatmg from another person in
another State'

Now, let us stop there for a moment. Is that anything more
than the communication of thought? Is it anything more than the
transmission of intelligence, whether the mails be used or whether
the telephone or the telegraph be employed ?

Senator GORE. Or the radio.
Mr. GAY. Or the radio, or airships. But you could not carry an

idea by airship, although they do move pretty fast.
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Now, that definition, it seems to me, is predicated upon the as-
sumption that interstate communication is interstate commerce, and
you are seeking to give character to a business not by its essential
nature but by the mere fact that it uses the mails or the telephone
or the telegraph for its transaction.

Now, as I will show you in a few moments, the Supreme Court
has of ttimes stated that that is not enough to make a business, which
is not by virtue of its nature interstate, interstate in fact.

In New York Life Insurance Co. versus Deer Lodge County,
reported in 231 U.S. 495, dealing with insurance contracts—and I
shall have more to say on this case in another connection—the Court
said:

Nor, again, does the use of the mails determine anything
The court is addressing itself now to the contention of the insur-

ance company that its business was interstate because its agents were
communicating with it in the city of New York from all over the
country for the purpose of conducting that business. Yet the court
says:

Nor, again, does the use of the mails determine anything Certainly not that
which takes place before and after the transaction between the plaintiff and
its agents in secret or in regulation of their relations But put agents to one
side and suppose the insurance company and the applicant negotiating or con-
summating a contract That they may live in different States, and hence use
the mails for their communications, does not give character to what they do;
cannot make a personal contract the transportation of commodities from one
State to another

And then the court cites a long line of decisions, beginning with
Paul versus Virginia.

Senator GORE. Will you read that again from the word " give "?
Mr. GAY. The court says:
Cannot make a personal contract the transportation of commodities from one

State to another
In other words, where I have communicated through my broker

m Richmond, Va., to sell securities on the New York Stock Exchange,
and that order has been executed by a subsequent sale to a citizen
of Boston, that personal contract on my part, says the court, cannot
be made an interstate transaction merely because interstate com-
munication has been used in its consummation.

In the same volume, 231 U S. 314, the court, in the case of Fidelity
Co. versus Kentucky, upheld the license-tax statute of that State
upon commercial agencies and made this very broad statement of
law:

The circumstance that in a substantial number of cases, even if in the greater
number,, there is correspondence by letter or otherwise from State to Stale,
which might perhaps have an effect upon the conduct of other parties about
entering or not entering the transaction in interstate commerce, is not
controlling

So I say, Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committee, that this
definition contained in paragraph 16 of section 3 of the act seeking
to define interstate commerce as a transaction in—

That current of commerce usual in a security tiansaction whereby an order
to pui chase or to sell a security onginates from a person in one State with the
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expectation that it will or may be consummated by the receipt on an exchange
of an order to sell or purchase the same security onginatmg from another per-
son in another State—
is in the teeth of the decisions of the Supreme Court of the United
States, which say that such communications do not constitute those
transactions interstate commerce.

There is a third transaction which involves the movement of secu-
rities from one State to another. I sell 100 shares of steel through
my broker in Richmond, or through an agent of a New York broker.
I t goes on through a broker on the floor of the exchange, and is sold
to a citizen of Boston. I send the certificate on to the New York
broker. He in turn delivers it to the broker who made the pur-
chase, and it passes to the customer in Boston.

Let me emphasize here, if I may, the distinction which the Su-
preme Court has always in mind in discussing such matters.that the
movement of that evidence of light in the form of a certificate is a
mere incident to the transaction, and does not necessarily contemplate
it. In point of fact, I think the evidence would show that in most
transactions through the New York Stock Exchange the delivery is
made of a certificate then in New York, and not of a certificate m
the foreign State, where the local broker simply holds it for the
account of the New York broker, and the New York broker delivers
out of his own box a security to fulfill the transaction.

But let us assume that there is, in fact, a movement of securities
from one State to another. Are they of such a nature as to consti-
tute elements or subjects of interstate commerce? The closest
analogy that may be drawn, it seems to me—it is not perfect, but it
affords a reasonable basis for argument, and I think sound reason-
ing—are the insurance cases. This decision of New York Life In-
surance Co. against Deer Lodge County, to which I have referred,
involved that question, and crystallized the law in the Supreme
Court over a long line of decisions, that the business of insurance,
though it resulted in the issuance of contracts to indemnify people
against death, through contracts that had to move from the company
in New York to the insured, wherever he might be, did not constitute
interstate commerce.

That those decisions are very pertinent or persuasive in sustaining
the view that the movement of securities in such manner would like-
wise not constitute interstate commerce, is evidenced by a communi-
cation which I want to read in part to the committee, with leave to
file an original photostatic copy in the record. This is from Com-
missioner Landis, now Federal Trade Commissioner. I t was written
by him on the 22d of February 1932, to Messrs, Carter, Ledyard, and
Milburn, New York counsel for the New York Stock Exchange.
This letter was written expressing the opinion of Mr. Landis, who
was then a professor at the law school of Harvard University at
Cambridge, upon the question of the constitutionality of the
LaGuardia bill, and the reasons which he gives in this letter are so
convincing to my mind that they answer completely the argument,
if any can be advanced, why this bill is constitutional.

In the covering letter by which he transmitted this opinion—I
think, in fairness to Mr. Landis, I should read this paragraph, because
certainly we have no disposition to do anything more than bring
this! letter to the attention of the committee as the opinion of one of
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the draftsmen of this bill, one of those certainly most qualified to de-
fend its constitutionality. From that letter I believe the conclusion is
inescapable that when divorced from his interest in the matter, and
his purpose to advocate its passage, his sound judgment was that the
measure is unconstitutional.

This covering letter, as I have said, contains this paragraph
[reading] :

I have confined myself to the consideration of the constitutionality of the
LaGuardia bill, for I am as yet unconvinced that a bill could not be drafted to
regulate security transactions on stock exchanges which would be constitutional.
The LaGuardia bill, however, bottoms itself upon a theory and conception of
interstate commerce that I am not prepared to accept

It is my purpose to show that the conception of this bill is not dis-
tinguishable, in fact, from the conception of the LaGuardia bill, and
to use Mr. Landis' opinion in support of that view.

Mr. PECORA. DO you deny to Mr. Landis the right to change his
opinion, which often is exercised by the judges of our courts?

Mr. (JAY. Certainly not, Mr. Pecora. I t is simply an evidence of
the infallibility of human judgment, but where that opinion is forti-
fied by reason

Mr. PECORA. YOU mean evidence of the fallibility of human
judgment?

Mr. GAY. Yes.
Mr. PECORA. Applying to everybody.
Mr. GAY. But where the reasons which are advanced in support

of a view seem so controlling and convincing, as we think the rea-
sons advanced in this letter by Mr. Landis are, in support of the
view that the LaGuardia bill was unconstitutional, we think it is
a matter for you gentlemen to decide which view to accept.

I want to return to the letter for the purpose of reading that part
of it m which Mr. Landis discusses the pertinency of the decision
of the Supreme Court in the insurance cases, that is, the decision
in New York Life Insurance Co. against Deer Lodge County, to
which I have just referred, in support of the view that the con-
ception upon which the LaGuardia bill was drawn was shown to be
unconstitutional [reading] :

No additional warrant—
Says Mr. Landis
Senator GORE. Could you, just in a sentence, give us the conception

that was embodied in the LaGuardia bill?
Mr. GAY. That was that because corporations were engaged in

interstate commerce, Congress might control them through the con-
trol of their securities, and Mr. Landis was of the opinion that that
relationship was too remote to justify the exercise of Federal power
to control interstate commerce. Do I make myself clear, Senator?

Senator GORE. I think so.
Mr. GAY. Mr. Landis says [reading]:
No additional warrant for congressional power is to be gathered from the

fact that stock exchanges make use of such instrumentalities of interstate
commerce as the telegraph, telephone, and the mails for the transaction of
their business Such an argument was pressed upon the court in the insurance
cases but without effect.
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Then he makes this quotation [reading]
To accomplish the purpose there is necessarily a great and frequent use of

the mails, and this is elaborately dwelt on by the insurance company in its-
pleading and aigument, it being contended thai this and the transmission of
premiums and the amounts of the policies constitute a " current of commerce
among the States " This use of the mails is necessary, it may be, to the cen-
tralization of the control and supervision of the details of the business, it is
not essential to its chaiacter (New York Life Insurance Go v Deer Lodge
County, 231 US 495)

That is another way of saying, as I said a moment ago, that mere
interstate communication is not interstate commerce, and the char-
acter of a business is not changed and converted from mtrastate to
interstate merely because it uses the mails and instruments of inter-
state communication to carry on that business.

There are a great many other decisions which I shall not detain
you to read from that support that view. They will be recited and
relied upon in the brief which we expect to file.

I pass to my further point, which is this. Let me say, before leav-
ing that, that bonds and stocks are not property. Stocks are mere
evidence of ownership in property. Bonds are evidence of debt.
They are both, however, subject to barter and trade. But do they,
in the opinion of the Supreme Court, constitute commodities or
objects of such a nature as to be capable of passing between the States
within the constitutional conception of interstate commerce? That
they are not seems to me clearly demonstrated by the Courts' decisions
in a number of cases upholding the validity of regulations by States
of exchanges, upholding the power of States to tax trading in them,,
and various other exertions of the State power to legislate.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Gay, would you pardon an interruption?
Mr. GAY. Certainly.
Mr. PECORA. YOU say that bonds and stocks are not property. Are

there any laws in the State of Virginia which make the stealing
of bonds and stocks larceny ?

Mr. GAY. I say they are not property, Mr. Pecora, with the quali-
fication which 1 made, that is, that they evidence property. Of
course, they represent property in the sense that they may be the
subject of larceny, of course.

Mr. PECORA. Presumably because they are property, or a thing of
value.

Mr. GAY. Yes; that might be quite true; but that still does not
give them a character such as is necessary to constitute the subject
of interstate commerce.

Mr. PECORA. There have been many persons who thought they
owned property when they owned stocks and bonds in recent years,
but afterwards found out they were wrong.

Mr. GAY. I do not see how that could affect the constitutional
question.

Mr. PECORA. YOU were making the assertion that stocks and bonds
are not property.

Mr. GAY. It may be a fact. Personally. I expect a great many
people, motivated as they are in passing this bill, are in that category,
and it may be that their enthusiasm and zeal arises from that fact.

Mr. PECORA. From what fact?
Mr. GAY. That they suffered the sort of loss that you visualized.
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Mr. PECORA. If you are leveling that remark at me, let me say you
are entirely mistaken.

Mr. GAY. I was not leveling it at you.
Mr. PECORA. Because no broker ever executed an order on any

securities for me or any member of my family.
Mr. GAY. TO refer briefly to the decisions which, in our opinion,

support the view, the Supreme Court's view, that securities, bonds,
and stocks, lack the commodity nature that an article must possess
in order to be a part of interstate commerce, I want to refer briefly
to this.

In Hatch v. Reardon (204 U.S. 152), the Supreme Court upheld an
act of the State of New York imposing a stamp tax of 2 cents on
$100 of face value of shares of stock when sold in New York by a
resident of Connecticut to a resident of the latter State doing busi-
ness in New York, as not a burden on interstate commerce. The
Court said [reading]

The facts that the property sold is outside of the State and the seller and
buyer foreigners are not enough to make a sale commerce with foreign nations
or among the several States, and that is all there is here

Again, m Moore v. New York Cotton Exchange (270 U.S.), the
Supreme Court upheld, as not violative of the Federal antitrust
laws, which were, of course, designed to regulate abuses m interstate
commerce, a contract between the New York Cotton Exchange and
the Western Union Telegraph Co for the exclusive sale of quotations
in the sale of cotton on such exchange. The Court said [reading] :

Such agreements do not piovide for, nor does it appear that they contem-
plate the shipment of cotton from one State to another If interstate ship-
ments are actually made, it is not because of any contractual obligation to that
effect

That is, if I may repeat, the basis of the argument that the sale of a
security on the New York Stock Exchange is not interstate com-
merce, because there is nothing inherent in the transaction which
necessitates the flow of stocks and bonds from a foreign state.
[Continuing reading ]

But it is a chance happening which cannot have the effect of converting these
purely local agreements, or the transactions to which they relate, into suboects
of interstate commerce

Citing Ware & Leland versus Mobile County, which said [read-
ing] :

The most that can be said is that the agreements are likely to give rise to
interstate shipments. That is not enough.

I shall not multiply decisions on th^t point. They support, we
think, the view that the sale of securities on an exchange does not,
in and of itself, as a contract of barter and sale, necessitate the move-
ment of securities in interstate commerce, and that is the test.

Senator CAREY. May I ask you a question, Mr. Gay.
Mr. GAY. Certainly.
Senator CAREY. Are you acquainted with the Packers and Stock-

yards Act ?
Mr. GAY. I am coming to that in just a moment, quite fully. I

am happy to say, Senator Carey, that I am just at that point now.
The proponents of this bill—I say the proponents of it. I should

confine myself more strictly to Commissioner Landis, basing my
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statement upon his evidence before the House Committee on Inter-
state Commerce—the proponents of this bill bottomed their argu-
ment that this act is constitutional upon the so-called "stockyard
cases and gram futures cases " decided recently by the Supreme Court
of the United States. I just want to read a paragraph from Com-
missioner Landis' testimony, in which he says, speaking of these
cases, the latter being Chicago Board of Trade versus Olsen, which
is reported in 262 United States, page 1 [reading] :

I think that upon the basis of conceptions of that tvpe, that the constitu-
tionality of legislation such as is proposed here in H R 7852 must be sustained.

What were the conceptions of that type to which Mr. Landis re-
ferred? Briefly, they were these, addressing myself for the moment
to this gram-futures case:

Chicago, through the medium of the Chicago Board of Trade,
afforded a means through which gram grown m the West moved
eastward, through means of interstate commerce—I mean the instru-
mentalities of interstate commerce, the railroads—was sold, and
passed on to the consumer in the East. In other words, the ex-
change had a relation both to the industry and the commodity, which
constituted the nature of the business, and the railroads, which were
interested in the transportation of that commodity, which, in the
opinion of the Supreme Court, justified Federal regulation and con-
trol. Now, unless it can be admitted, or unless it is conceded that
securities are indistinguishable from commodities, these decisions
obviously have no pertinency. In this same letter from Mr. Landis
to which I have referred, he makes this most persuasive, if not con-
vincing, statement upon that subject.

Senator GORE. Which is this? Is this his letter when he was a
professor at Harvard University or his testimony before the House?

Mr. GAY. This is his letter when he was a professor at Harvard
University, written to Carter, Ledyard & Milburn, New York counsel
for the New York Stock Exchange, upon the question of the consti-
tutionality of the LaGuardia bill [reading] :

This consideration is emphatically brought out by Chief Justice Taft in the
Board of Trade case

Then he quotes [reading] :
The sales on the Chicago Board of Trade aie oust as indispensable to the

continuity of the flow of wheat from the West to the mills and distributing
points of the East and Europe as are the Chicago sales of cattle to the flow
of stock toward the feeding places and slaughter and packing houses of the East.

Then he continues [reading] :
The recognition that this is the basic principle undei lying congiessional

control over sales for future delivery and other practices on commoditv ex-
changes, m my opinion, distinguishes these exchanges from stock exchanges.
In the former type of exchange, the thing that is bought and sold is a com-
modity moving in interstate commerce The fact that for the moment, when
the transaction upon the exchange actually takes place, the commodity is at
rest and that no interstate delivery is required as between buyer and seller,
has been regaided by the court as immaterial in the light that at bottom there
is a current of interstate commerce in the commodity moving through and
beyond the exchange The stock exchange, however, presents ho such aspect.
Other than a physical certificate representing a chose in action, no commodity
is to move m interstate commerce as a consequence of a sale on the stock
exchange. Dealings upon that market will effect no additions to the cost of
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moving these certificates from State to State Indeed, the parallel between a
commodity exchange and a stock exchange is so absent that I cannot regard
these decisions as governing the stock-exchange situation nor as establishing a
principle applicable to transactions upon stock exchanges

I could make no better statement of the differences in the two
lines of decisions, or advance any more forcible argument why the
commodity aspect of those decisions affords no precedent for con-
tending that stock exchanges dealing in securities may be subject to
Federal regulation and control because they are engaged in inter-
state commerce.

We therefore respectfully but most earnestly submit, Mr. Chair-
man and members of the committee, that the first means whereby
the evils which this bill is designed to correct, and which Mr. Cor-
coran has outlined, I may say with considerable eloquence, rests
upon the assumption that there exists in the Congress a power which
the courts have said does not lie there; and that there is no power
in the Congress, through its control over interstate commerce, to
prohibit the use of the mails or means of interstate communication
for the purposes of trading upon a stock exchange unless that
exchange has been registered upon the assumption that it is an
instrument of interstate commerce.

There is another aspect of Federal power, and that is the use of
the mails. I am speaking now of the power of Congress.

Senator GORE. Did you cite the stockyard case ?
Mr. GAY. TWO hundred and Sixty-two United States Reports,

page 1. I gave that, I think, Senator.
Senator GORE. I thought that was the board of trade.
Mr. GAY. The stockyard case is cited and quoted from at con-

siderable length in the Board of Trade ease, Senator. They both
are predicated upon the same process of reasoning—the flow of a
commodity, which necessarily is the subject and object, and capable
of being a part of interstate commerce, the very commerce itself y
as distinguished from the instruments through which that commerce
i$ carried on, to wit, the railroads.

I have discussed this question thus far—that is, the use of the
mails or instrumentalities of interstate communication—in its rela-
tion to the control of Congress over interstate commerce, and I have
endeavored to point out that the mere fact that a business makes
use of those instrumentalities does not characterize that business as
interstate in its nature.

There is another conception, however, upon which this bill is pred-
icated, and that is what may be said to be the very general control
of the Congress over the use of the mails. The power to create post
offices and post roads has, of course, long been recognized by the
courts as conferring upon Congress the power to control the use of
the mails, and by its power to say what may be carried, it has been
regarded as possessing the power to say what may be excluded.

This power, however, as was so well said by the Supreme Court in
Ex parte Jackson (96 U.S. 727), must be exercised by the Congress
with due regard to the existence and the preservation of other rights
guaranteed by the Constitution and Bill of Rights, which embody
the first 10 amendments to the Constitution.
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In this case to which I have just referred, the Supreme Court said
treading]:

The right to designate what shall be carried necessarily involves the right
to determine what shall be excluded The difficulty attending the subject
arises, not from the want of power in Congress to prescribe regulations as to
what shall constitute mail matter, but from the necessity of enforcing them
consistently with rights reserved to the people, of far greater importance than
the transportation of the mail

Bottoming my argument upon that constitutional conception, I
would like to inquire what basis there is for the exertion of Federal
power in the manner proposed in section 14 of this act, dealing with
over-the-counter markets, so as to make it unlawful for anyone to use
the mails to make or create a market for unlisted securities without
complying with such rules and regulations as the Federal Trade
Commission may prescribe as in the public interest for the protection
of investors.

I was very much interested in Mr. Corcoran's statement, in read-
ing that paragraph, that it was so indefinite in its object and
purpose as not to permit the present statement of how it would be
enforced. It is capable of enforcement in so extreme a manner, as
Senator Carey illustrated this morning in questioning Mr. Corcoran,
as to make it manifest that any effective use of it would destroy
those rights which the court said have been by the Constitution re-
served to the people, and are of far greater importance than the
transportation of the mails.

So far as I know this power has not been exerted, or thus far ex-
ercised by the Congress, except in reference to activities of the postal
system, or except in excluding from the mails, or preventing their
use in respect to matters that might be said to be malum in se or
malum prohibitum within some power of Congress. TFhere is no
such limitation upon the broad powers of the Federal Trade Commis-
sion as conferred in this section, and its embodiment in this law
would, in our opinion, destroy rights more fundamental, more
essential and more important to the transaction of private business
than any public good which would arise by the enactment of this law.

Therefore, not to detain unduly in a legalistic discussion, but re-
serving the right to elaborate it in our brief, we respectfully submit
that the two means whereby the social problems which Mr. Corcoran
described, and which he stated this bill was designed to correct, are
sought to be corrected, involve the exertion by the Congress of
power, to wit, the power to control interstate commerce, and its
power over the mails, that may not be constitutionally exercised in
respect to the exchanges or the business of their members, for the
reason that it is not interstate in its character and cannot be made
so by legislative definition. In its relation to the over-the-counter
business, it would transcend those cenceptions of constitutional law
which our court has read into our jurisprudence, and which, it is
said, are of far more importance to the public and the private citi-
zen in the transaction of private business than any public good that
might be obtained by the enactment of this law.

Senator GORE. IS there any analogy between the lottery cases and
those that you have pointed out?

Mr. GAY. The Jackson case, I should say, Senator, was the lottery
decision.
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Senator GORE. That is what I thought.
Mr. GAY. Yes, sir. That was predicated on the assumption, of

course, that the lottery was an activity detrimental to the public wel-
fare, inimical to the public good, and because of that fact should be
regulated through the use of the mails.

There may be—and do not misunderstand my argument—the un-
questioned power in the Congress to prohibit the use of the mails for
certain purposes, and I hope I shall not leave this table without
making that perfectly clear. Congress may define, as it did in the
lottery case by a specific application of its power, what in its opin-
ion is inimical to the public welfare. This bill, in section 14, does
not contain any such enactment, but leaves it to the discretion of the
Federal Trade Commission to determine what shall be in the public
interest, or inimical to the public welfare, and leaves within its
power the right to control all private business merely because it
uses the mails in its transaction.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Gay, on page 5 of the printed statement that was
read this afternoon by Mr. Whitney you find the following statement
[reading]:

It is the purpose of the New York Stock Exchange to assist in every possible
way in the prevention of fraudulent practices affecting stock exchange trans-
actions, excessive speculation, and manipulation of security prices We should
be glad to see a regulatory body, constituted under Federal law, supervise the
solution of these grave problems We suggest in principle, and subiect to the
requirements of law and the constitutional power of Congress, an authority
or board to consist of seven members—

And so forth.
Do you think such an enactment as suggested there by Mr. Whitney

for the purpose of preventing the abuses that he referred to would
be in violation of the constitutional power of Congress to enact &

Mr. GAY. I do.
Mr PECORA. Then, you would accept a retainer from anybody to

argue against the constitutionality of the substitute that Mr. Whit-
ney m behalf of the stock exchange, proposes, would you ?

Mr. GAY. NO; I am not arguing against that, Mr. Pecora, and
I want to make perfectly plain to the committee that this proposal,
qualified as it is by Mr. Whitney's statement, subject to the require-
ments of law and the Constitution, is made in the utmost good faith,
m the recognition that it is of doubtful constitutional right, but
as evidence of a willingness on the part of the exchange, notwith-
standing that doubt, notwithstanding that limitation, to go along
in an effort to regulate what may be regarded as a public evil.

Mr. PECORA. There is a recognition of those evils m Mr. Whitney'$
statement, if I correctly interpret it. You are advanced here, â  I
understand your appearance, to make an argument against the con-
stitutionality of the measure that has been introduced in Congress,
the Fletcher-Rayburn bill.

Mr. GAY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA YOU say m substance, and in fact, that the very

substitute which is recommended or suggested by Mr. Whitney for
the Fletcher-Rayburn bill would be subject to the same objections
that you are now advancing against the constitutionality of the
Fletcher-Rayburn bill.

Mr. GAY. But that fact
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Mr. PECORA. I am not questioning the good faith of anybody. I
merely wanted to get from you your own opinion about that.

Mr. GAY. I gave it to you as frankly as I could, Mr. Pecora, and
that is, that it would be predicated upon the existence of the same
sort of power that is sought to be exerted through the enactment of
this bill.

I also want to say, as Mr. Whitney has said, that the proposal,
notwithstanding its constitutional objections, is put forward in the
best of faith, and with the purpose and expectation that if the sug-
gestions of the exchange are adopted, it will live up to them m the
best of faith.

Mr. PECORA. Which would not prevent any individual broker
from bringing an action to declare the enactment unconstitutional.

Mr. GAY. That statement seems to me to answer itself. Of course
not.

Mr., PECORA. I t is axiomatic.
The CHAIRMAN. Very well. We will receive the brief you want

to submit.
(Mr. Gay's brief will be found on p. 6647.)
Mr. GAY. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
(Mr. Gay submitted for the record the following letter, dated

Feb. 22, 1932, from J. M Landis to Carter, Ledyard & Milburn,
41 Broad Street, New York City This letter will be found on p.
6647.)

STATEMENT OP RICHARD WHITNEY, PRESIDENT NEW YORK
STOCK EXCHANGEE—Resumed

Mr. WHITNEY. Mr. Chairman, I believe the clerk of the com-
mittee has received copies of the printed statement with regard to
the bill presented by me before the House committee last week. As
these bills are identical, I have asked him to give to you gentlemen
of the committee a copy of this statement, and I will proceed just as
you may desire, either in the way of answering specific questions
arising on particular sections of the bill, or I will read this entire
statement to you if that is your desire.

The CHAIRMAN. Of course, we can place the statement in the rec-
ord without you reading it, but, at the same time, we will leave it to
you as to whether you wish to read this or make your own statement.
We will put the statement in the record anyway, and you can do just
as you lifre about that.

(The statement referred to is printed at the conclusion of today's
proceedings.)

Mr. WHITNEY. I think, Mr. Chairman, that I do not want to take
too much of the time of the committee. I presume there may be
various questions with regard to the bill and with regard to the
statements I have made in that relation, that the committee T^ould
like to question me about.

The CHAIRMAN. YOU seem to have dealt with it section by section
in the House

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. HOW would it do to take it up in the same way

here, without necessarily reading all you said there, but in your own
way, now, saying what you would like to say with reference to the
different sections?
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Senator GORE. YOU might at least state the more salient points
that are elaborated in this printed document.

Mr. WHITNEY. I think the first parts of the bill, up to section 6,
•deal with definitions, the explanation of its constitutionality, and
various matters that do not specifically—except generally—touch
upon matters that are at present practices of the New York Stock
Exchange and of other exchanges.

Section 6 of the bill refers, among other things, particularly to
the question of margins. If it is not your desire for me to state
specifically what I have said in this statement, may I make this
broad observation—that the margin requirement set forth in this
bill is not a margin requirement at all? One hundred and fifty per-
cent margin, in my private opinion, totally prohibits what is com-
monly known as "margin trading", and will have the effect, as I
see it, of eliminating all speculation from security markets. If we
are to be faced with the elimination of all speculation from security
markets, then there follows from that, in my opinion, the result
that security markets will cease to exist; and if that is the desire,
as expressed by Mr. Corcoran, in the social interest or the social
philosophy, that certainly will be accomplished by the passage of
this bill with section 6 existing as it now reads.

Mr. PECORA. Mr. Chairman, I do not recall Mr. Corcoran express-
ing that as the desire of his bill.

Mr. WHITNEY. Mr. Corcoran, I think—without attempting, Mr.
Pecora, to quote him exactly—granted that the trading on margin
ivould materially decrease.

Mr. PECORA Decreasing it.and entirely stopping it are two dif-
ferent things.

Mr. WHITNEY. And I claim that it will stop it.
The CHAIRMAN Where do you get your 150 percent margin?
Mr PECORA That is the broker's formula, or term.
Mr. WHITNEY. I think that was granted by Mr. Corcoran, too.
Mr, PECORA. Yes; but it is not commonly understood by the public,

Mr. Whitney. Do you think it is?
Mr. WHITNEY Those who trade in the market understand it
Mr PECORA. The whole public is interested in this bill, I imagine.
Mr. WHITNEY. I think it is very easy of explanation. If I may

refer you to page 7 of my statement, the last paragraph on the page
reads as follows [reading] :

This subdivision might m certain circumstances permit securities to be
earned on a 25-percent margin which is less than the New York Stock Ex-
change now requires its members to demand and maintain If, however, we
imagine a different set of circumstances, the provisions of the bill will have
not an over-liberal but an almost piohibitive result For example, if a security
like General Motors, which has wilhm 3 vears sold at $7 a share and is
today selling at approximately $40 per share, should be presented to a broker
as margin after the effective date of the proposed act, the broker could only
lend $16 per share upon this stock because the 80-percent provision would be
rendeied nugatorv by the low price which General Motors reached at the
worst period1 of the depiession In this case, the broker would have 150-per-
cent margin, i e, he would advance $16 against a stock selling at $40, and the
difference between these two, or $24, would represent one and one half times
the amount owed him by his customer It is obvious that margins of 150
percent are not necessary for the purpose of insuring the safety of a customer's
account, and that should be the sole purpose of a margin provision
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How it works out, Mr. Chairman, in view of the depressed condi-
tion of prices a year ago, is that there are few stocks on the list
where at the present time a 150-percent margin would not be made
necessary under the terms of the pending bill.

Therefore, as I have stated, in my personal opinion that would
eliminate entirely margin trading.

Mr PECORA. Mr. Whitney, what you refer to as the 150 percent
margin requirement is referred to in the bill as the 60-percent margin
provided for?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir. The 60 percent is what the customer has
to put up in the case of General Motors selling at $40—$24—and the
40-percent margin stated by the bill is what the broker is allowed
to loan to the customer, or $16 in the case of General Motors selling
at $40.

Mr. PECORA. The only reason I asked was for the purpose of mak-
ing it clear that when you referred to 150-percent margin you were
referring to the provision of the bill which would require a cus-
tomer to put up 60 percent of the purchase price.

Mr. WHITNEY. I am referring, sir, yes, to the practical working
out of the law

Mr. PECORA. In the terminology of the broker, not the terminology
of the law.

Mr. WHITNEY. In the terminology of the broker and in all en-
deavors or instances that I have any knowledge of the margin is
reckoned from the amount owed—the ratio of how the amount owed
stands to the current guaranteed price of the securities in the loan.

The CHAIRMAN. What is the New York Stock Exchange rule on
margins ?

Mr. WHITNEY. At the present time on accounts of $5,000 or less,
50 percent, and on accounts above that amount, 30 percent of the
debit balance, which is the amount that is owed by the customer to
the broker.

The CHAIRMAN. That would be 50 percent instead of 150?
Mr. WHITNEY In the usual case, 30 percent against the 150 as

written in the bill.
The CHAIRMAN. DO you believe there ought to be any fixed margin

in the law at all ?
Mr. WHITNEY I believe that a minimum should be provided sub-

ject to flexibility. Our own rule is flexible The 30 percent that
we now^impose is based on active listed securities as collateral. For
unlisted securities or for listed securities that are extremely volatile
and that fluctuate violently, if they are included as collateral higher
margins are demanded; the basis of that rule being that the collateral
presented or carried by the customer m his account must be sufficient
when banked, when used as collateral in a bank loan, to meet the
debit balance owed by the customer to his broker That is the basis
that has to be fulfilled by all accounts

Mr. PECORA. During the first 6 months of 1929 there was a tre-
mendous activity in the trading in securities on the exchange, was
there not?

Mr WHITNEY. Yes; and the last 6 months too.
Mr. PECORA. And it was attended by higher and ever-increasing

levels of security prices ?
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Mr. WHITNEY. In the mam; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. During the first 6 months of 1929 was it ever ascer-

tained by the stock exchange what margins were required of
customers ?

Mr. WHITNEY. AS a whole, Mr. Pecora, by inquiry as to all of our
members 2

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. Not that I remember. I do not want to state this as

a definite fact, but if my memory serves me, at or about that time, the
requirement of the stock exchange, although not published—the re-
quirement of the business conduct committee was raised from 20
to 25 percent, but we had knowledge that a great majority of brokers
increased their margins individually, and we were also on knowl-
edge that certain stocks selling at very high prices had their loan
values marked down by the banks, and therefore the brokers had to
take those prices for the basis of their loan values; had to pass that
on to their customers; our iule existing then, as today, that the col-
lateral in each account must be sufficient to bank it.

Mr. PECORA. Let me read something from a speech delivered by
your predecessor, president of the New York Stock Exchange, Mr.
Simmons, on January 25,1930. I have a printed copy of that speech
which was furnished to me by your institution. The speech was
delivered before the Transportation Club of the Pennsylvania Kail-
road, in Philadelphia. Among other things, he said [reading] :

Statistics taken off by the stock exchange from its members' questionnaires
over the first 6 months of 1929 show margins in customers' accounts averaged
40 percent of the market value of long stocks which they were carrying and
65 percent on their debit balances with the brokers I need scarcely point out
how enormous these margins were Never had margins in the New York
brokerage business averaged anything like such high figures

I presume it is fair to say that the reason those margin require-
ments at that time were stepped up to the highest figures thereto-
fore known m the history oi the exchange was because of the very
commendable desire on the part of those responsible to put some
limitation, to put some stop to the feverish speculation that was

§oing on at the time; and yet we know from events of 1929 that
lose high margins—40 percent of the market price, which at that

time was very, very high, and 65 percent of debit balances—did not
have the effect of sufficiently breaking the speculative movement.
Is not that so ?

Mr. WHITNEY. I think that is so, Mr. Pecora: I have never
granted, nor do I ever expect to grant, that the elimination even of
all speculation will prevent booms and panics and what takes place
before them and after them. We have seen that, certainly, in other
places, perhaps, than in the stock market. There is nothing to pre-
vent the individual investor buying at the highest price at which a
security sells outright.

Senator GORE. They had some of those explosions even before there
were stock markets.

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That in itself would be a brake.
Mr. WHITNEY. The high margin?
Mr. PECORA. They could not buy as much as they could if they had

bought on margins, where they bought outright.
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Mr. WHITNEY. Perhaps an individual could not, but there are
other individuals or other corporations that might be in position to
buy I do not think, sir, that the elimination of speculation or the
curtailment of it by high margins is any guarantee whatsoever that
we will not have panics and booms and depressions in the future.

Mr. PECORA. That may be, but we can trade upon the experience of
the past, knowing that excessive speculation has led to panics, and
it was a very great contributing factor to the stock-market panic of
1929 which unquestionably made a very substantial contribution to
the present depression—perhaps the economic evil that Mr. Corcoran
had in mind and which he referred to as a social evil. I t is an
economic evil.

Mr. WHITNEY. We have contended for years, Mr. Pecora, that the
control of credit should be used in that regard; and that control
rests with the Federal Reserve System under the law. There were
many persons in 1929 who urged most emphatically the use of that
power and the curtailment of credit for that purpose.

Mr. PECORA. The brokers had that power. They could have re-
fused to accept orders on margin.

Mr. WHITNEY. I believe many brokers used their best endeavors
to curtail.

Mr. PECORA. There was still a wave of speculation.
Mr. WHITNEY. By the elimination of speculation you do not

eliminate booms and panics and what results therefrom.
Mr. PECORA. But we eliminate one of the main contributing factors

to panics.
(Senator GORE. IS there any way to arrive at the source of the

mania and to eradicate this particular disposition on the part of
human beings to bet when they think they are going to win?

Mr. WHITNEY. I know of none, sir, any more than that a human
being can be prevented from taking a drink when he so desires, as
you said this morning.

Senator GORE. We did that for about 12 years
Mr. WHITNEY I think this bill is almost a full brother to the

other one.
Senator GORE. I would like to get at the root of the evil, but I am

thoroughly perplexed as to how to do it. When people buy stocks
selling 60 times their earning power, without knowing a thing on
earth about the stocks, I do not know how you can handle that sort
of people.

Mr. WHITNEY. May I present to you what I think I have stated
before to the committee, that the intent is really the important factor
that determines speculation 2 I t is just as possible for an individual
to buy on margin intending to speculate as it is also possible for
him to buy outright and have the intent of speculation.

Senator GORE. Yes. I would think it was speculation in either
case. They do it in real estate, for that matter.

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Senator GORE We had the South Sea Bubble and the Mississippi

Bubble and the Tulip mania.
Senator KEAN We had a little speculation down in Florida, also.
Senator GORE. I am willing to go as far as anybody to stop this

evil at the source.
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The CHAIRMAN. I think perhaps a hundred million dollars would
cover the entire outlay in Florida. There was a depression here of
29 billions on the 29th of October 1929.

Senator KEAN. HOW much depreciation in Florida ?
The CHAIRMAN. A lot of these people came to Florida and started

that boom. I t was not Florida people that started it.
Senator KEAN. NO ; I know.
The CHAIRMAN. A lot of them came there and made a lot of money

and took their money and went away with it.
Senator GORE. That is a good alibi, Senator.
Senator KEAN. If you had invested at their prices, would it not

have been billions of dollars?
The CHAIRMAN. A hundred million, I think, all told. But that

was a small performance compared with what took place on the
stock exchange in 1929.

Senator KEAN And we could not stop that
The CHAIRMAN. I t stopped itself finally.
Senator KEAN. I would like to ask you this, Mr. Whitney. Banks

in 1929 raised the requirements on all their loans, did they not?
Mr. WHITNEY. In a great many instances, yes, they did.
Mr. PECORA. YOU have gone on record, have you not, in public ad-

dresses that you have delivered, subscribing to the opinion that the
speculation mama receded m October 1929 and led to great inflation
of securities prices ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And that is an evil that ought to be eliminated ?
Mr. WHITNEY. If it can be; yes.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recognize that as one of the evils that the

Fletcher-Rayburn bill attempts to check?
Mr. WHITNEY. I recognize that that may be the desire, sir.
Mr. PECORA Well, do you think that that evil can be checked by

State action only and not by Federal action ?
Mr. WHITNEY. I think it goes beyond both, Mr. Pecora. I think

you are trying to deal with human nature.
Mr. PECORA. We may not be able, at any time short of the millen-

nium, to reform human nature in its entirety, but that should not
deter us from efforts to check and prevent such abuses as we become
cognizant of currently. You do not disagree with that, do you?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO. We agree, and we will work to our full extent
of our endeavor to attempt to check such abuses; but I would like
to point out that the wealth of this country at times is valued at
three or four hundred billions. Of that wealth, I believe that some
one-hundred-odd-billions are in listed securities. I think there is a
very serious element, as I have stated in this statement and else-
where, of doing away with the liquidity of our security markets if
this bill is passed. With the tremendous volume of wealth existing
in securities held by millions of persons in the United States, must
we not be exceedingly careful not to upset the market upon which
those people rely for the liquidation of their securities? I t is the
one market that I know of that has maintained its liquidity during
the last few years of the depression.

Mr. PECORA. I t has been maintained in liquidity in the sense that
there was a market place where persons could buy and sell their
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securities outright or on margin; but it has also been a market place
where the economic security of the country has been imperiled by
the nature of the transactions conducted there under rules hereto-
fore observed. I think we can point to the experience of 1929 and
the time that has elapsed since then as proof of that. You yourself
have recognized that in your public addresses. Your predecessor,
however, during 1928, when this period of excessive speculation was
in the process of making, apparently thought that the speculation
that had obtained up to that time was not an evil. I have before
me a copy of a speech that he delivered on January 30, 1928, before
the Engineers Society of western Pennsylvania, in which he said
among other things, as follows: [Heading:]

It is, therefore, perhaps inevitable that there is present in this country a
feeling of doubt concerning the permanence of prospenty and of our present
abundance of wealth and capital I may be accused, in referring to this
situation, of philosophizing about a process that is not yet completed and not
yet analyzed. I realize that even our profoundest economic thinkers usually
explain economic processes only when they have reached almost their full
flower; and yet I cannot help but raise a dissenting voice to the statement
we are hearing today that we are simply living in a fool's paradise

Senator KEAN. He was evidently mistaken, was he not?
Senator GORE. That was before the new era.
Mr. WHITNEY. That was hind sight, Mr. Pecora. There are lots

of us that can do that.
Mr. PECORA. We are profiting by that hind sight; and let us see

if we cannot adopt measures that will prevent a recurrence of these
things in the future. That is what this bill essentially aims to do.

Mr. WHITNEY. We agree with the general purposes of the bill,
as I have stated, but with its methods I do not agree.

Mr. PECORA. In that position you present eminent counsel who
makes a legalistic argument, and very capably, against the con-
stitutionality of the bill. He also says that the substitute measure
that he proposes would be subject to the same objections as to its
constitutionality; and your own economist, Mr. Meeker, I believe,
lias stated m a report to the exchange that State action would be
ineffectual to correct these evils.

Mr. WHITNEY. I think you are attributing bad faith to the
exchange in your suggestion.

Mr. PECORA. Not bad faith, Mr. Whitney. I genuinely want to
assure you that I am not charging bad faith, but I do see an incon-
sistency.

Mr. WHITNEY. I do not. We are suggesting something which we
would back up.

Mr. PECORA. YOU advance an objection now before Congress based
upon the alleged unconstitutionally of the bill. You propose at
the same session of this committee a substitute measure, and your
counsel tells the committee frankly that that measure, m his opinion,
would be just as unconstitutional.

Mr. WHITNEY. But the New York Stock Exchange would abide by
such a bill.

Mr. PECORA. But you cannot control the action of any individual
member.

Mr. WHITNEY. We cannot; nor the public as a whole.
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Mr. PECORA. And as Mr. Gay very frankly admitted, the way
would be open, despite any action taken by your exchange or any
member of it or any individual not a member, as far as that is con-
cerned, to present in court a case designed to overthrow the statute
on the ground of unconstitutionahty.

Mr. WHITNEY. Shall I proceed, Mr. Chairman?
The CHAIRMAN. May I suggest this, Mr. Whitney, in that con-

nection. I gather the impression that the New York Stock Exchange
concedes that there are some abuses and some practices that it would
like to correct, but it goes a little further and says that it has not
the power to do the things that it would like to do. I get that
impression.

Mr. WHITNEY. I think we are talking here, sir. about all stock
exchange practices. They are not by any manner 01 means uniform.
On the other hand, the New York Stock Exchange puts itself on no
pedestal, but we are perfectly ready to sit down and endeavor, with
anybody of authority, to try to improve conditions and to prevent
abuses.

The CHAIRMAN. I understand that, but I am saying that I get the
impression that the New York Stock Exchange recognizes its limi-
tations, that there are things it would like to do that it cannot do,
and for that reason it is in need of some power such as we may be
able to give it by this bill.

Mr. WHITNEY. I claim, however, that that power cannot be given
to it or cannot be exercised by the regulation of stock exchanges;
that many, if not all, of these abuses may be done outside of any
control of stock exchanges as such. That is the difficulty.

Senator GORE. We can get a line of demarcation marking off the
abuses committed by brokers and dealers. Some of your members
may be properly punished by the exchange; perhaps some by law.
Then, on the other hand, on the other side of the line, are abuses
that are committed by the stock exchange which the stock exchange
can correct, and those which it requires legislation, either State or
Federal, to correct. If we can get into the zone of abuses that the
Federal Government has power to regulate and prohibit, that would
simplify it, because I think everybody wants to prohibit all the
abuses we have the power to prohibit, without doing more harm than
good.

Senator COSTIGAN. In line with Senator Gore's suggestion, is it
your contention that the New York Stock Exchange has corrected
all the abuses over which it has the power of correction?

Mr. WHITNEY. I would hate to say that, Senator. I think the
whole evolution of stock exchange rules and regulations is one of
education within and without, and we are certainly only too ready,
as we always have been, if we see things being done that we can
correct by our own regulation, to take such action. I do not mean
to quibble, but, frankly, it would be impossible to say there was not
further progress that we might find it possible to make. I am sure
there will be as time develops.

Senator COSTIGAN. Will you be good enough to list again the evils
which in your judgment should be corrected?
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Mr. WHITNEY. I mentioned those. We suggest the inclusion of
the power given to this body to regulate the amount of margin
which members of exchanges must require and maintain

Senator COSTIGAN. Will you indicate as you proceed whether the
New York Stock Exchange has acted in respect to each particular
evil that you now are proceeding to specify?

Mr. WHITNEY. We have on that one. Authority to require stock
exchanges to adopt rules designed to prevent dishonest practices

Senator COSTIGAN. "Kules and regulations", to use your exact
language.

Mr. WHITNEY. Rules and regulations, yes; to prevent dishonest
practices and all other practices which unfairly influence the price of
securities or unduly stimulate speculation. To the best of our ability
I believe we have passed such rules and regulations insofar as they
affect our members. I do not wish to imply, however, that we may
not see further ways in that direction.

Senator COSTIGAN. When were those rules and regulations adopted
by the New York Stock Exchange?

Mr. WHITNEY. They have been adopted, sir, over a period of years.
The latest, as I remember, was on February 13. I am not sure about
during the autumn

Senator COSTIGAN. Of what year ?
Mr. WHITNEY. 1934. There have been some changes to our rules

and regulations.
Senator COSTIGAN. Have those changes been presented to the com-

mittee, or is it possible for you to submit to the committee all rules
and regulations adopted since October 1929 ?

Mr. PECORA. Senator Costigan, we have, in answers to a question-
naire submitted to the stock exchange, considerable data which it
has submitted to us, and if it has not already been made a part of
the record it will be made a part of the record.

Senator COSTIGAN. Including the regulations made m February of
this year, Mr. Pecora ?

Mr. PECORA. I do not recall that those were included in the copy
furnished to us. Mr. Redmond can answer that readily, perhaps.

Mr. REDMOND. I think the copy that was furnished to you was
asked for in January.

Mr. PECORA. Yes; so it would not include these changes made in
February—I think it was February 14.

Mr. EEDMOND. February 13.
Mr. WHITNEY. Proposed on the 8th and passed on the 13th.
Senator COSTIGAN. I think it might be well to read it at this

moment, unless it is too long.
Mr. WHITNEY (reading):
Section 15, chapter 14. No member of the exchange or firm registered thereon

and no general or special partner of any such registered firm shall, directly
or indirectly, participate or have any interest in the piofits of a manipulative
operation No such members, firm, or partner shall manage or finance a
manipulative operation

For the purpose of this rule (1) any pool, syndicate, or joint account,
whether in corporate form or otherwise organized or used intentionally for
the purpose of unfairly influencing the market price of any security by means
of options or otherwise, and for the purpose of making a profit thereby, shall
be deemed to be a manipulative operation
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(2) The soliciting of subscriptions to any such pool, syndicate, or joint
account, or the accepting of discretionary orders from any such pool, syndicate,
or joint account, shall be deemed to be managing a manipulative operation

(3) Carrying on margin or over a long or short position any securities for
or the advancing of credit through loans of moneys or securities to any such
pool, syndicate, or joint account shall be deemed to be financing a manipulative
operation

Senator COSTIGAN. What was the evil that the rule which you have
read was designed to correct?

Mr. WHITNEY. A matter about which we had had discussion for a
period of years; and that was the participation of our members,
their firms or partners, in pool operations—a financial participation.

Senator COSTIGAN. Were those activities obvious as long ago as
1929, during the height of the speculative era?

Mr. WHITNEY. I think, Senator, if I understand your question,
pool operations have existed for manjr years; yes.

Senator COSTIGAN. I had more particularly in mind what you call
manipulative operations. Do you restrict those to pool operations?

Mr. WHITNEY. A manipulative operation might occur without its
being a pool operation.

Senator COSTIGAN. In other words, your rule covers a wider scope ?
Mr. WHITNEY. I t seeks to cover all participation in manipulative

operations that may be indulged in by members or their partners.
Mr. PECORA. That rule that was passed 2 weeks ago yesterday was

the result of years of consideration?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Senator COSTIGAN. I was just going to ask why the New York

Stock Exchange waited so long before adopting a rule or regulation
of that character.

Mr. WEDTNEY. Many of our rules and regulations and many parts
of our constitution are the result of long years or months of discus-
sion and research into the facts as best we can find them, in order to
get a basis upon which to place our judgment.

Senator BULKLEY. What was the argument against this rule?
Mr. WHITNEY. This particular one ?
Senator BULKUBY. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. I do not suppose, Senator Bulkley, that there was

any argument.
Senator BULKTIEY. I t took several years. I thought there must be

some argument advanced against it.
Mr. WHITNEY. NO; I do not think there was any argument.
Senator COSTIGAN. IS it one result of the stock-exchange investiga-

tion Mr. Whitney?
Mr. WHITNEY. I t might be so construed.
Mr. PECORA. Was it a mere coincidence that this rule was adopted

2 weeks ago yesterday, on the very eve of the presentation of evi-
dence to this committee with regard to manipulative practices in
the so-called " alcohol stocks *' last summer ?

Mr. WHITNEY. I do not understand that those manipulative
activities were attributed to our brokers, sir, or members. I t was
a coincidence.

Mr. PECORA. IS Mr. Ben Smith a member of the exchange ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. And Mr. Euloff Cutten?
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Mr. WHITNEY. He is a member; yes. But your question does not
include the full subject, as I see it.

Mr. PECORA. He testified about options that were held covering a
period of 8 months.

Mr. WHITNEY. We do not prohibit our firms having options, sir.
We prohibit them from using them in manipulative operations un-
fairly to influence the market.

Mr. PECORA. But he testified that under those options he traded
on both sides of the market, buying and selling, with a view of dis-
tributing the stock covered by the options, which I recall was an
aggregate of 65,000 shares, at a profit.

Mr. WHITNEY. And then what did the stock do?
Mr. PECORA. I think you can give me more information on it than

I can give you.
Mr. WHITNEY. YOU have the record, sir. I have not read it.
Mr. PECORA. The stock went up, went down, then it went up, and

then it went down.
Mr. EEDMOND. Are you referring to American Commercial Alco-

hol, Mr. Pecora?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. I do not think, however, that that necessarily indi-

cates that the use of that option and the endeavors of the pool were
unfairly to influence the market or that anything was done to the
detriment of the public.

Mr. PECORA. They may not have succeeded in accomplishing all
that might have been intended by that, but Mr, Cutten was very
frank to say before this committee, under oath, that the market
operations that he conducted under that option were both on the buy-
ing and selling side and were conducted for the purpose essentially
of enabling him to make a distribution of the shares covered by the
option at profit to himself, which meant a distribution at prices
higher than the option price. The options covered a period of 8
months

Mr. EEDMOND. Mr. Pecora, check me if I am wrong, because I have
only read the record rather hastily; but as I remember it, Mr.
Cutten's option ran out on May 12, 1933.

Mr. PECORA. That is my recollection.
Mr. KEDMOND. And it had been granted, therefore, presumably
Mr. PECORA. In the preceding August or September.
Mr. KEDMOND. Let us say in September. In September 1932 the

price of American Commercial Alcohol, which had been fairly stable
through the latter part of August, was at that time about $20 per
share. On May 10 it was slightly under $20 a share, 19%.

Mr. PECORA. My last statement, Mr. Kedmond, was that Mr. Cutten
might not have succeeded in accomplishing all that he set out to do,
but he did say frankly what the object was of acquiring this option
on the stock, which included both buying and selling. The fact that
the public did not nibble does not in any way affect the purpose for
which that option was obtained; and as to the purpose of trading
under the option, he said frankly, as I recall his testimony before
this committee, that the purpose he had in acquiring that option
was to distribute the stock at a profit, which meant selling it at
prices exceeding the option price. I t covered a period of 8 months
and embraced 65,000 shares.
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Mr. REDMOND. I think it is also true, is it not, Mr. Pecora, that
in that same testimony Mr. Cutten said that he made an examination
of the company and that he thought the stock was worth that price
and was willing to attempt a distribution of it?

Mr. PECORA. Yes. I am glad you referred to that, because it
brings to my mind another little bit of evidence that was given
about that operation under those options, and that is that in the
report which he said he had made, the report of a survey of the
company in whose stock he was trading, the enterprise was referred
to as a speculative one. And there was further evidence presented to
the committee while Mr. Cutten was on the stand, that during the
8-month period of those options the firm with which Mr. Cutten was
connected as a partner recommended that stock to its customers in
its market letters, but not as a speculative operation.

Mr. REDMOND. IS it not also true, Mr. Pecora, that the evidence
showed that neither Mr. Cutten's partner nor his firm had any in-
terest in those options? Is not that true as a part of the record?

Mr. PECORA.. They did all the trading and got commissions.
Mr. REDMOND. But they had no financial interest in the operation

at all, did they«
Mr. PECORA. They did. There was a corporation that Mr. Cutten

was interested in
Mr REDMOND I think he denied it.
Mr. PECORA. I am pretty sure he did not deny it. I can give you

the name of the corporation that he mentioned. The Cutten Trad-
ing Co., Ltd It is a Canadian corporation, by the way, that Mr.
Arthur W. Cutten referred to in his testimony before this committee
last fall.

Mr. REDMOND. We are talking, I think, about a minor point, and
I think we can easily check the record.

Mr. PECORA He also referred to another as being a corporation,
the name of which for the moment escapes me. That was the prop-
erty of the trading company, one of the partners of the firm

Mr. REDMOND. I believe he mentioned that one of the partners of
the firm had an interest in a corporation which had a small participa-
tion. But Mr. Cutten, I think, did state affirmatively that neither he
personally nor his firm had any interest in it. I may be wrong. I
only read the record once.

Mr. WHITNEY. He had no interest in the Cutten corporation.
Mr. PECORA. IS Mr. Charles Wright a member of the exchange ?
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. I presume you are familiar with his testimony that

he gave before this committee?
Mr. WHITNEY. Fairly familiar.
Mr. PECORA. And you know he executed orders
Mr. WHITNEY (interposing). As I understand you, Mr. Pecora,

you are denying the right of any distribution of securities if there is
any inherent worth in the securities. American Commercial Alco-
hol, in Mr. Wright's instance, if I remember it correctly, sold at
around a price of $35 a share, and then went up to above $70 a
share, well above it, and then dropped down, but is now maintain-
ing a price well in excess of the $35 a share. I may be incorrect,
but the record shows, I think, that it is well in excess of the price of
$35 a share average at which that stock was distributed.
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Mr. PECORA. HOW about the option for 25,000 shares at $18 a
share given last May to Mr. Bragg by officers of the corporation ̂

Mr. WHITNEY. Mr. Bragg is not a member of the exchange.
Mr PECORA. And carried on the account of W. E. Hutton Co as

account no. 296, which they traded as Mr. Ben Smith's account; Mr.
Smith being a member of the exchange. That was the option, Mr.
Whitney, you perhaps will recall which a partner of W. E Hutton
& Co. told your investigator was not a pool account.

We had another partner of that firm on the stand here week before
last who readily admitted that it had all the indicia of a pool
operation.

Mr. WHITNEY. Will you allow me to state that in a letter to you
we gave the information that we were still investigating that par-
ticular account in W. E. Hutton Co., and at a later date we
gave you all the information that was available to us and to our
accountants.

Mr. PECORA. YOU undertook that investigation, as I recall it, last
August ?

Mr. WHITNEY. At your suggestion.
Mr. PECORA. At my suggestion; and you very readily complied

with the suggestion. You gave us the fruits of your investigation
about October 16?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes. Some 8 accountants out of our 20 worked
perfectly steadily on that one job.

Mr. PECORA. And among the documents that you transmitted to
xis as a part of the report of your investigation was a letter by the
head of your accounting division, a Mr. Dassau ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. In which he said—and I think I can quote his exact

language—that there were no materially deliberate improprieties.
Mr. WHITNEY. There was a specific paragraph. I think the only

proper thing, as I see it, is to have the letter read into the record.
Mr. PECORA. That letter is part of the record already.
Mr. WHITNEY. There was a very specific paragraph.
Mr. PECORA. That whole letter was read into the record, as I

remember it.
Mr. REDMOND. The letter is here.
Senator BTJLKI>EY. Can we not have that paragraph read?
Mr. WHITNEY. I would like to have it, very much.
Mr. PECORA. I have a copy of the letter before me, Mr. Whitney.

I will read it. I t is dated October 1, 1933, addressed to the " Com-
mittee on Business Conduct, New1 York Stock Exchange "[reading] :

GENTUEMEN. In accordance with instructions, I have had examinations and
inquiries made in connection with trading operations during the period May
15,1933 to June 24,1933 in the following stocks: American Commercial Alcohol,
Commercial Solvents, Libbey-Owens-Ford Glass, National Distillers Products
Corporation, Owens-Illinois Glass, U. S Industrial Alcohol

Particular attention was directed toward the endeavor to ascertain whether
or not operations of a manipulative nature had occurred, especially the ac-
cumulation of large long positions by pools or syndicates, causing a rise in
price and subsequent operations which might be construed as unloading by
such pools or syndicates.

The examinations were based on information supplied by the Stock Clear-
ing Corporation as to firms having any substantial balances to receive or de-
liver the above stocks Information as to the clearance by other firms was
sought, and records of the firms in question were inspected in sufficient detail
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to satisfy the examiner that all transactions for the period were exhibited
in each case

With the exception of the situations disclosed at Lehman Bros and Red-
mond & Oo, which situations also are reflected m a minor way in other hrms
used as their brokers, and the possible exception of the situation of W. E
Hutton & Co which is still under investigation, no material situation appears

While the limitations of time available for these examinations precluded a
detailed examination and tie-up of every transaction, it is my opinion that
there were no material deliberate improprieties m connection with transactions
in these securities Although the repeal situation appears to have created a
public interest in these stocks great enough to account for their activity, your
examiner was directed to watch out for any evidence of wash sales or of
other activities which might have stimulated improperly the activity of these
stocks Yet none were reported However, that you may have the facts in
detail, I have prepared a separate report on the examination made of each
of the firms shown, and list hereof is respectfully submitted

And this is a letter signed by John Dassow, accountant.
Mr. WHITNEY. And he called to our attention, which was given

to you with regard to the exception in the W. E. Hutton & Co. case.
Mr. PECORA. And there was also read into the record before this

committee within the past 2 weeks this letter addressed to the Com-
mittee on Business Conduct by Mr. B. J. Harriman, of your account-
ing department. When I say, "your accounting department", I
mean the accounting department of the exchange. I t is dated Sep-
tember 21, 1933, about 10 days prior to the letter of Mr. Dassow
[reading]:

GENTLEMEN* At your request a visit was made to the New York office of
Messrs W. E. Hutton & Co to determine the account which contained material
transactions during the period from May 15, 1933, to July 24, 1933, in the
following stocks * American Commercial Alcohol—

And five others, the same as I have heretofore alluded to.
Inspection of the security record and sale take-off of trades disclosed trans-

actions in American Commercial Alcohol for B. E Smith no. 296 account,
schedule of which is annexed hereto I was informed that this account is m
reality the account of T. E Bragg and associates, as follows

Then follow the names of eight of the participants in that account,
all of whom have been identified here in testimony before this
committee.

From May 3, 1933, to July 24, 1933, approximately 29,000 shares of American
Commercial Alcohol stock were purchased and approximately 24,000 shares sold
for the B. E. Smith no. 296 account; 25,794 shares of this stock were taken
down from the following—

Then follows an enumeration of the various brokers' offices from
which the stock was taken down.

I was informed that these shares had been acquired from several of the
largest stockholders of the company.

To that he might have added that those larger stockholders were
all of them officers, directors, and executive officers of the company.

Additional transactions in American Commercial Alcohol follow—
And then are enumerated some transactions under the name of

no. 130 account, B. E. Smith, a member of the New York Stock
Exchange.

No other accounts were noted which contained material transactions in the
stocks under review.
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And this is the part I want to emphasize:
Mr. J. 0. Duncan, a partner—
That is, of W. E. Hutton & Co.—

stated that during the period under review the firm did not have any pool or
syndicate accounts on its books containing transactions in the stocks above
mentioned, nor did they hold or issue any options for their own or the account
of customers

That is the report of Mr. Harriman of your accounting depart-
ment. And yet Mr. Foster, another partner of W. E. Hutton & Co.,
who testified before this committee, admitted very frankly from the
records produced from his own office, among other things, that the
operation under this 296 account was a pool or syndicate operation;
and they have in their files a letter from Mr. Smith—two letters in
fact, as I remember it were put in evidence—authorizing distribu-
tion of profits from that pool or syndicate account to designated
persons, presumably the participants. And in the face of those
records Mr. Duncan told your examiner there were no pool accounts
on their books operating in these stocks.

Now, I am not questioning the good faith of your accounting
department. I think they made every effort that they felt they
were called upon to make or should have made. But the fact of
the matter is that the investigation which they made did not reveal
the facts with regard to the existence of pool accounts which the
examining staff of this committee revealed as a result of their in-
vestigation, which was made in a much shorter period of time than
your accounting department had available to it and with far less
facilities than your accounting department enjoyed.

Mr. WHITNEY. I do not know, Mr. Pecora, what is the purpose
of this questioning. I thought I was here on a bill. I am perfectly
willing to answer questions insofar as my memory serves me. Not
having had a knowledge of what these questions are going to be,
I could not refresh my memory or get the records.

Mr. PECORA. What led up to this discussion were the questions
that Senator Costigan asked concerning the immediate need for the
enactment of this rule which was adopted by the governing board
of the exchange on February 13 last. You said it was the result of
several years of consideration.

Mr. WHITNEY. The general question of the pool; yes.
Mr. PECORA. Then I asked you if it was merely a coincidence.
Mr. WHITNEY. And I said no.
Mr. PECORA. And it was adopted on the very eve of the introduc-

tion of evidence m regard to the existence of this pool account
operated by members of the exchange.

Mr. WHITNEY. I had no knowledge there was going to be any
introduction of such evidence. You never told me.

Mr. PECORA. The newspapers were full of it, Mr. Whitney.
Mr. WHITNEY. AS to what it was going to be?
Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. I did not see that.
Mr. PECORA. The newspapers were full of reference to the fact

that we were going to present to the committee evidences of pool
operations in the alcohol stocks.
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Mr. WHITNEY. Well, the newspapers are more lucky than we
We did not have that information. I t was purely incidental. 1
have granted to Senator Costigan that such rules may have been
well the result of the investigation one place or another.

The CHAIRMAN. Suppose we proceed along the line you were fol-
lowing there, Mr. Whitney.

Senator COSTIGAN. Mr. Whitney, you were helpfully listing the
stock-exchange abuses which you think should be corrected when
your testimony suffered this extended interruption.

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Senator COSTIGAN. Will you be good enough to proceed and com-

ment separately on action taken by the stock exchange with regard
to other abuses ?

Mr. WHITNEY. I do not want you to get a false impression, Sena-
tor, that these are necessarily all abuses. They may be abuses, but
they are also matters that we believe should have the authority of
this particular suggested authority.

And under that category the next suggestion of ours very exactly
fits authority to fix requirements for listing of securities. In that
regard we have been passing requirements and rules for years. I
do not doubt the committee on stock list has under consideration
various further matters that may be the basis for further require-
ments. I am hoping tomorrow, or whenever time serves, to have
Mr. Altschul, chairman of that committee, go over the various
phases of their work and what they have done chronologically.

Senator COSTIGAN. What have you in mind with respect to the
listing of securities? What improvement can be indicated illus-
tratively ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well, the most recent one that I remember is the
requirement with regard to reacquisition of company stock by listed
corporations, that they may not be allowed—they are not allowed
to, if they have so acquired the stock—to place it again on the
market without a supplemental application to the committee on
stock list so that that information will become public.

Senator COSTIGAN. YOU mean they should not be allowed?
Mr. WHITNEY. They are not allowed, without permission, with-

out that becoming public knowledge.
There have been many and numerous changes in the requirements

of the committee on stock list in one regard or another over a period
of years.

l think it is a fair thing to say that our listing requirements are
the most stringent of any exchange. The other exchanges through-
out the country and throughout the world differ in many respects.
Some of them are almost exactly the same, but others differ in many
respects.

Senator GORE. DO you know of any publication that compares and
contrasts the requirements on the New York Stock Exchange and
others in other countries?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO, sir. [After conferring with an associate.]
So far as we know, Senator Gore, there is no single publication that
contrasts the two.

The next authority is to control pool, syndicate, and joint accounts
and options intended to unfairly influence market prices. That is
the matter that we have just been discussing.
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Senator COSTIGAN. Have you in your testimony at any time drawn
a line, which might be useiul to this committee, between what are
unfair and what are fair attempts to influence the market?

Mr. WHITNEY. I don't think I have.
Senator COSTIGAN. Could you be helpful to this committee at this

moment by making suggestions?
Mr. WHITNEY. I would prefer, so as to make it more coherent, to

try to present those after looking into the matter and having some
real basis that might be clear and informative.

Senator COSTIGAN. Doubtlessly you should be afforded that oppor-
tunity, Mr. Whitney, but there have been repeated references to
efforts to influence uniairly market prices.

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes.
Senator COSTIGAN. YOU must have in mind some examples of that

sort which you might mention at this moment, reserving your fuller
statement, let us say, to a subsequent time.

Mr. WHITNEY. I think the operation which we term now " manip-
ulative " referred to by Mr. Pecora, where there is an endeavor to
get great activity in the market by buying and selling, but through
proper change of ownership, that that may well unfairly influence
the market.

I do think, however, that practically each and every case must
rest on its own bottom. It is perfectly possible for an individual
or a joint account or a pool who believes that a security is selling
below the level at which it should sell to buy that security in volume
up to a point where they think the level is a proper one, and in
doing so they are going to unquestionably influence the market, but
in my opinion not unfairly.

Senator COSTIGAN. If every case rests strictly on its own bottom,
then it is impossible in advanve to deal by rule with unfair influence
on the market?

Mr. WHITNEY. Except, sir, insofar as perhaps the way—if a under-
stand, not being a lawyer—the way common law was written. If
certain practices are deemed by the controlling committee to be
improper that will be done.

Senator COSTIGAN. In advance or after?
Mr. WHITNEY. AS decisions have been made, then they will be in

advance of further operations. In advance of them it would be
impossible to say.

Senator COSTIGAN. IS it your impression that rules of this sort must
wait as long as the common law of England to be effective?

Mr. WHITNEY. NO ; I think we work faster than that.
Senator COSTIGAN. What has the New York Stock Exchange done,

if I may ask you, up to this time to correct efforts unfairly to mani-
pulate the market? Have you rules dealing with the subject outside
of the rule you read this alternoon?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir; we have.
Senator COSTIGAN. When were they adopted?
Mr. WHITNEY. Oh, years ago. Page 44—this is the constitution,

sir, article XVII, section 4, and, I believe, passed in 1925:
Purchases or sales of securities or offers to purchase or sell securities, made

for the purpose of upsetting the equilibrium of the market and bringing about
a condition of demoralization in which prices will not fairly reflect the market
values, are forbidden, and any member who makes or assists in making any
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such purchases or sales or offers to purchase or sell, with knowledge of the
purpose thereof, or who, with such knowledge, shall be a party to or assist in
carrying out any plan or scheme for the making of such purchases or sales or
offers to purchase or sell, shall be deemed to be guilty of an act inconsistent with
just and equitable principles of trade.

Senator COSTIGAN. In view of what happened after 1925, are you
not inclined to regard that rule as rather an ethical declaration than
a regulation of unfair practices?

Mr. WHITNEY. That is a difficult thing to answer.
Senator COSTIGAN. The question is, Was that rule effective from

1925 on in preventing unfair practices ?
Mr. WHITNEY. I am afraid the only way I can answer that, sir,

unless a specific instance is given me, is to refer you to what we all
know: that there was a terrific public speculation and participation
in the market at that time. If there were specific instances where
improper uses of the market were made, coming under that section
of the Constitution, and we did not act on them and had knowledge
of them, then I will grant that we should have. But if such in-
stances did take place without the specific question, I do not think
I can possibly answer.

Senator COSTIGAN. Does not a large part of your testimony this
afternoon point in the direction of the continuance of the unfair
practices this rule was intended to prevent? You yourself have just
read a statement made by the governing committee of the New York
Stock Exchange in which this sort of practice is specified as some-
thing which should be corrected. If that were not true, would the
New York Stock Exchange now be directing the attention of this
committee to such practices?

Mr. WHITNEY. I do not think I know how to answer you, because,
without the specific case in mind, I do not see how one can say that
it was an unfair practice or that it unfairly influenced the market.

Senator COSTIGAN. Well, have you in mind no instances of that?
Mr. WHITNEY. I think in this very case that Mr. Pecora brings

up, if I remember rightly, the average price at which these securities
on option were sold to the public was 35, and thereafter the par-
ticular stock rose to eighty-odd dollars per share.

Mr. PECORA. Eighty-nine and seven eighths.
Mr. WHITNEY. Eighty-nine and seven eighth dollars per share;

then fell to around $32 a share, and since that time has maintained a
level between $40 and $70 per share.

Senator COSTIGAN. Has the governing committee of the stock ex-
change made any effort to determine whether there was an attempt
in that instance unfairly to influence the market?

Mr. WHITNEY. Without being able to answer absolutely one way
or the other, it is my belief they did.

Mr. COSTIGAN. DO you know what the conclusion was?
Mr. WHITNEY. That it was not an unfair influencing of the

market.
The CHAIRMAN. And yet the stock fell from 89 to something about

29% in 3 days. I t went to 29%.
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir; that was when all stocks came down in

July.
Mr. PECORA. Did they all come down in the same proportion or

anything like the proportion? My recollection is from the evidence
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here that American Commercial Alcohol stock went from a high of
89% on July 18 to a low of 29 and a fraction on July 21.

Mr. WHITNEY. I don't think that can be attributed to the in-
stances that you are citing. I do not see where that had anything
to do with it.

Mr. PECORA. NO ; but
Mr. WHITNEY (interposing). In fact, I think Mr. Wright told

you that he tried to prevent that stock selling down, with great loss
to himself.

Mr. PECORA. Yes; Mr. Wright went so far as to say that in his
functions as a specialist seeking to protect the spread on July 18 in
that stock, he was " murdered "—I am using his own language—and
yet we found out a few questions after that that the " murdering "
process netted him something like $138,000 profit in 3 months' time.

Mr. WHITNEY. Nevertheless, that does not detract from Mr.
Wright's efforts in trying to support the price of that stock when it
fell. He did not have to do that. He did it of his own free will
and volition.

Mr. PECORA. TO a limited extent, Mr. Whitney. He did not follow
the stock down.

Mr. WHITNEY. Some 10,000 shares I do not call limited.
Mr. PECORA. TO a limited extent; not enough to wipe out profits

that he had made in this 3 months' period of trading in that very
stock.

Mr. WHITNEY. He could not gage, Mr. Pecora, how far that stock
might sell, however.

Mr PECORA. But he did not protect the stock all the way down.
The CHAIRMAN. HOW many rules or regulations did you make in

1933, Mr. Whitney; do you remember ?
Mr. WHITNEY. NO, Mr. Chairman, I haven't those before me I

did not know that was what was going to be asked here today.
The CHAIRMAN. I think you had one in August, one revision in

August.
Mr. WHITNEY. Three or four or five, I believe in August; yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. That was with regard to margins and requiring mem-

bers to report options.
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. DO you recall those rules were adopted after I made

a suggestion to you that some such rules be adopted?
Mr. WHITNEY. In all honesty, I cannot remember that; no. If

you say it is so, I am perfectly glad to admit it.
Mr. PECORA. That is my very clear recollection. I suggested that

the exchange, in view of the collapse of securities values that occurred
in mid-July, might do something to check what apparently was
visible at that time.

Mr. WHITNEY. When did you say this to me ?
Mr. PECORA. I think it was during the first week of August.
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes; but these were put in effect on August 2, so

that would not quite work.
Mr. PECORA. Then I was down there before that, because I recall

distinctly that the announcement of these rules followed my visit
to you by a very few days.

Mr. WHITNEY. I do not deny it, Mr. Pecora, that you may have
suggested this. If you say so, that you did, of course you did. But
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I can frankly state that the rules adopted on August 2 were under
very acute consideration in the latter part of March 1933 and before.

Mr. PECORA. NOW, you recognize, don't you, that the rules and
regulations adopted by the stock exchange for the correction of these
evils and abuses cannot be enforced by the exchange against non-
members ?

Mr. WHITNEY. I have always so claimed.
Mr. PECORA. And do you also recognize that those abuses are

available to nonmembers, the operation of these abuses is available to
nonmembers ?

Mr. WHITNEY. There is a possibility that they can abuse the fa-
cilities of the exchange.

Mr. PECORA. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir.
Mr. PECORA. SO that no amount of rules and regulations adopted

by the exchange could possibly extend to control and restrain the
action of nonmembers of the exchange in operating in a manner that
produces these abuses ? That is so, isn't it, Mr. Whitney ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Nor can any law, sir.
Mr. PECORA. Well, at least the law can punish those who violate it,

and insofar as the fear of punishment is a deterrent—and I think
everyone recognizes it to have some potency in that respect—it
might bring about a diminution of those abuses by nonmembers of
the exchange.

Mr. WHITNEY. I t did not with prohibition.
Mr PECORA. That is a sumptuary law that I do not believe you

yourself would consider a fair analogy to this proposed legislation.
Mr. WHITNEY. I do not agree with you, Mr. Pecora. This is a

prohibitory law.
Mr. PECORA. SO IS every penal statute which defines an act to be a

crime and provides a penalty for its violation.
Mr. WHITNEY. That does not take away from me the right to an

opinion.
Mr. PECORA. If you are going to use that as a test, Mr. Whitney,

why, then every penal statute, because it does not absolutely prevent
the commission of a crime, is just a waste of time.

Senator GORE. There is a fundamental distinction, I think, there.
Any crime where both parties desire the thing to happen, as in the
purchase and sale of liquor, perhaps in the purchase and sale of
stocks, in separate offenses, it is almost impossible to prohibit. That
is the difference. If two people are participants in a murder and the
man that murders the other and the one that gets murdered both
wanted the murder to happen, it would be almost impossible to
prevent that.

Now, Mr. Whitney, do you think a substantial percentage of the
abuses are due to others than brokers? Mr. Pecora just asked you
the question. You said that you could not regulate those; that the
stock exchange itself could not regulate the abuses committed by the
nonmembers. Do they account for a good deal of the abuse of the
facilities of the exchange 9

Mr. WHITNEY. Senator Gore, I think that they account for a large
proportion of the so-called " abuses " that have been put at the
threshold of the New York Stock Exchange; yes.
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Senator GORE. That is what I was trying to get at, and I was
wondering this in reference to Senator Costigan's question: I t has
been a historical race, and a rather dramatic race, between the
burglar and the improvement of burglars' tools or " jimmies " on
the one hand, and the improvement and invention of burglar-proof
safes on the other hand, and when some new safety device has been
invented these burglars put their wits to work and invent some new
device to overcome it that could hardly have been anticipated. And
so the race goes on.

Senator COSTIGAN. Have you in mind the analogy of the stock
exchange in that illustration?

Senator GORE. Well, not entirely, because I was referring to the
nonmembers. It may apply to the members themselves, but I dis-
tinguish the members—even the members—from the exchange as an
institution, treated as a market place where people who want to buy
and sell can have the right to do so when they get ready. I think
we all want to preserve that. And that leads me to the question I
was coming to, Senator.

Now, I think it divides itself into this, Mr. Whitney: If you are
not prepared, I want you to think it over and give us your views—
there are several distinct groups that are responsible for these abuses
and the catastrophes that follow, and they are unspeakable tragedies;
the one in 1929 was.

Now, let us begin here: Buying is, of course—persistent buying—a
bull factor, and it puts prices up or tends to put them up, on the
one hand. On the other hand, selling—persistent selling—is a bear-
ish factor, and it puts prices down or tends to.

Now, in this frenzy market of '29—and it is a contagion and a
frenzy—in that market nearly everybody, at least all classes, the
janitor and the judge and the waitress and heiress—everybody—
were buying stock, buying on margin, buying stock without any
reference to the company's assets or its management or its success
or its earnings or its future—buying today hoping to sell tomorrow
for more than they paid just a bit.

That is one group, and that is where the rivers1 rise, and they are
the ones, they are the victims in the long run. They create the evil
largely, or help to. Then they are the victims of their own mistakes.

Is there any way that you could limit the amount or fix a mini-
mum below which nobody should trade at all; that they could not
buy less than a thousand dollars worth or $2,000 worth or a dozen
shares? Of course, the answer will be made: That will prevent
persons who want to invest and buy a few stocks. Could you limit
that class of people who buy in utter ignorance and help to create the
Frankenstein that destroys them? Could you by some rule or regu-
lation or law remit them to the banks, where the banks would make
loans on a financial statement and perhaps give them some advice
and curb those people from rushing into this whirlpool ? Would that
do more harm than good ?

Mr. WHITNEY. I think it is an open question. I do think, Senator
Gore, that you would have to divide between speculation and invest-
ment, and if I may

S°nator GORE (interposing). If you could.
Mr. WHITNEY. If we could. I r I may take the second, the in-

vestment, it would seem pretty harsh on the small fellow who wanted
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to invest to deny him the ability to buy his securities that might be
listed on the New York Stock Exchange, or any other exchange, and
iorce him out of having the advantage of those securities.

Senator GORE. Yes. Now, that is the point. Could he go to the
bank—and in all reasonable cases where credit is desired and pur-
chases ought to be allowed to be made by a prospective buyer, and
have his wants served by the banks and keep him out of the hands of
the dealers or brokers who have no concern except perhaps the
profit or commission they get? Would that do that character of
participant any serious harm, or would it afford him protection?

Mr. WHITNEY. Well now, if you will allow me, we are still talking
about the small investor?

Senator GORE. Yes; I want to start with him, because he is the
fellow about which we seem to be concerned most.

Mr. WHITNEY. I believe, again without drawing any odious com-
parison, that there are thousands of dealers throughout this country
in securities—thousands of them—that are righteous, upstanding
men, and they are not necessarily members of the New York Stock
Exchange, who will give their best advice to the small or to the
large investor.

And now, as to my desire not to make an odious comparison, I
truly and honestly believe that those men are more fitted to give
proper advice to the investor than are the banks throughout this
country.

Senator GORE. On that point, Mr. Whitney, let us admit all that
you say on that point. That still was not sufficient to safeguard
these people in 1929. They rushed in and were devoured in the
maelstrom. So that system does not meet the occasion nor prevent
the evil. Would the evil be minimized if you, reverting to my other
suggestion, sent those people to the banks, where they would have
to submit a financial statement and be denied credit where they were
not entitled to credit and could not carry on and protect themselves
in a break?

Mr. WHITNEY. Senator, they are not asking for credit, if we are
still talking about the investor. He has the money, and therefore
he does not have to seek any credit. All he seeks from the banker is
advice.

Senator GORE. The investor does not come in this category of mar-
gin dealers. Anybody that has a small amount of money and wants
to invest in a stock can buy and pay outright. So that category is
protected.

Now, it is the investor who wants to just overbid his hand, wants
to buy a little more than he can pay for, wants to buy on margin.
There is where he begins to get in the quicksand. Whether it would
be a protection to him to send him to the bank and keep him out of
the hands—he might fall into the hands of a good dealer or broker
and he might not. Some brokers look at the commissions. Perhaps
some look at the welfare of their customers. But I am just feeling
my way now to see if there are abuses that we could correct and
evils that we can safeguard these victims against.

Mr. WHITNEY. May I approach that side of the question which
deals with the little speculator?

Senator GORE. Yes.
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Mr. WHITNEY. If he is prevented—and I see no way of getting
toward this point without a rule of the exchange or of the law pre-
venting his buying on margin through a firm or member of a securi-
ties exchange.

Senator GORE. I did not quite get that point, Mr. Whitney.
Mr. WHITNEY. I do not see any way of preventing his participa-

tion in speculation except through a rule of the exchange or ex-
changes or a rule under the law.

Senator GORE. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. I t has been suggested that a man not be allowed to

speculate unless he starts with an equity in his account of a thousand
dollars or two thousand dollars or three thousand dollars.

I am trying to give you the pros and cons. If such a limit, such
an initial fee is put up against him before he can enter this " club
of speculation ", then perhaps we can prevent his getting into the
exchange or dealing through the members of exchanges m that re-
gard. But he goes somewhere if the urge of speculation is on him.

Senator GORE. Yes.
Mr. WHITNEY. NOW, he may go to his bank, and I think it would

be made more difficult for him to do it through his bank. But he
can go other places.

Senator GORE. Could he go around the corner and strike a boot-
legger who established a business?

Mr. WHITNEY. He could go around the corner and meet the very
bootlegger—and we call him a bucket shop. Mr. Corcoran, either
this morning or yesterday, passed over the bucket shop rather glibly,
but it just so happens that in the recent past bucket shops have de-
veloped in various parts of the country.

Senator COSTIGAN. HOW recently, Mr. Whitney 2
Mr. WHITNEY. I beg pardon?
Senator COSTIGAN. HOW recently?
Mr. WHITNEY. Very; within the last week or two, and I think

within 3 weeks some 10 or more of them have been raided in New
York City alone.

Senator COSTIGAN. That is since Mr. Pecora assisted in suppressing
them?

Mr. WHITNEY. Yes, sir; and since, I think, we tried to help Mr.
Pecora.

Senator GORE. Mr. Whitney, frankly, I do not know that it can be
done. I have always doubted it. I am feeling out the situation to
see if we can protect the fool against his folly, because this was
perfect insanity. I t was social insanity that seized the people of
this country in 1929. They did not act with any sense at all. Now,
I am trying to invent some sort of device because the fool beats you
to his folly. He is ingenious in that. I am searching your mind to
see if there is any way on earth you can keep him out of trouble.
I t is an antisuicide serum that I am looking for, to be frank about it.

Mr. WHITNEY. I truly do not know of any antisuicide serum, be-
cause it seems to me that the public has indulged in the same suicide
in various other fields—in the real-estate field—and I am not re-
ferring to Florida. I have too great an interest in Florida myself.
But in the farm States there was terrific speculation, and that took
place long before 1929.
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Senator GORE. Men buying land on margin?
Mr. WHITNEY. On margin; yes, sir—on terrible margin, too.
Senator GORE. Yes; you are right about that.
The CHAIRMAN. What Senator Gore is after, it seems to me, is to

endeavor to distinguish between the investor or the speculator, the
real speculator, and the gambler.

Mr. WHITNEY. YOU want to separate gambling from investment?
Senator GORE. Yes; here is what I was driving at: Without both-

ering the committee, I will just state it and then I will let it go.
I wanted to treat the case of the small investor and the small specu-
lator, divide them into groups, and provide safeguards for them.
Then, as I see it, as you remarked to Mr. Pecora a while ago, there
are dealers who deal through brokers, and I have assumed that they
are responsible for a good many of these pools and syndicates and
abuses of that type. Now, I do not know to what extent members
of the exchange are particeps criminis with them, how much they
share the guilt. If I could, I would deal with that group and lay
some limit on their activities, if it can be done. Then I would deal
with the brokers and the abuses they commit, if I could. And then
I would hold the exchange responsible only for the abuses which
it commits and for its failure to correct the abuses on the part of
others where it could be done.

If you get my line, it is along that line we ought to move some
way or other.

Let me ask you this, Mr Whitney: Are there a good many of
these pools and syndicates on the part of other than brokers that
you hear of after the crime has been committed, so to speak, that
you did not know of at the time ? Can you tell by the barber that
something is going on below ?

Mr. WHITNEY. Not necessarily so. And I do not want to give
an impression that our own members have not been—in other words,
that the exchange or its members are pure white lilies. We all had
the mania, I think ourselves as well as the rest of the country, in
1929, that money grew on trees, and we, just like everybody else,
have suffered drastically for that point of view.

Senator GORE. That mania was a contagion.
Mr. WHITNEY. I t was tremendously contagious; yes, sir. Where

it started the Lord only knows. But I think we agree with your sug-
gestion, if it can be done, that it is a very broad and difficult problem
to solve.

Senator GORE. YOU say you do not know where it started.
Mr. WHITNEY. I am afraid we do not.
Senator GORE. I think you touched the tap root of all of it.
Mr. WHITNEY. I wish we did.
Senator GORE. I think it is a law of psychology that men buy on a

rising market. They watch it and buy and buy and buy. And they
sell on a falling market, and they sell and sell and sell. If you could
stop that you could stop the whole trouble.

The CHAIRMAN. I think we better take a recess now, Mr. Whitney,
until 10 o'clock tomorrow morning.

Mr. WHITNEY. Very good, sir.
(Accordingly, at 5 p.m., the committee adjourned until 10 a.m. on

the following morning.)
175541—34—PT 15 14

Digitized for FRASER 
http://fraser.stlouisfed.org/ 
Federal Reserve Bank of St. Louis



6624 STOCK EXCHANGE PBACTICES

STATEMENT OF RICHARD WHITNEY, PRESIDENT OF THE NEW YORK STOCK
EXCHANGE, IN REGARD TO H B 7852—THE SHORT TITLE OF WHICH I S
" NATIONAL SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934 "

Mr. Chairman and gentlemen of the committee, the New York Stock Ex-
change is vitally interested in the bill now pending before you which is called
the "National Securities Exchange Act of 1934" We have studied the bill
with great care and in stating our opposition to it, I shall, with your permission,
discuss: First, the general purpose of the bill and, without going into complete
detail, show how the provisions will affect all business and industry and all
investors as well as stock exchanges and persons dealing in securities. Sec-
ondly, I shall take up the particular provisions of the bill which affect most
directly stock exchanges and the business of members of exchanges.

We have arranged to have a number of gentlemen, who can speak author-
itatively on the different phases of stock exchange members' business, appear
to inform you in this regard.

Each one of these gentlemen is thoroughly familiar with his own line of
business and I feel sure that they will be prepared to explain to you as fully
as you may desire not only the nature of their business but just how it would
be affected by the bill pending before you.

I trust you will not believe that our sole purpose in appearing before this
committee is to criticize, and I hope you will understand that we are anxious
to be helpful by way of explanation and the suggestion of a definite program.

Before taking up the bill section by section, I desire to say a few words on
the bill as a whole,and its effect upon the business and industry of this country.

H.R. 7852, although it is entitled "A bill to provide for the registration of
national securities exchanges operating in interstate and foreign commerce and
through the mails and to prevent inequitable and unfair practices on such
exchanges, and for other purposes," is far from a bill which deals solely with
stock-exchange practices. It affects a far wider field, unrelated in many ways
to transactions on stock exchanges.

The provisions of the bill which purport to deal with margin requirements
and brokers* credit might affect the entire credit system. This is due to the
fact that in an effort to prevent any evasion of the restrictions on margin
accounts contained in the bill similar restrictions have been placed on loans
made through banks or other persons. In like manner, the provisions of the
bill limiting the amount which brokers may borrow and requiring that brokers
must borrow only from members of the Federal Reserve System affect credit
in a much wider field. Not only will stock exchanges and their members be
affected by these provisions but also banks, industry and all investois.

I will not undertake to describe in detail the provisions of the bill affecting
banks and banking, as I am advised that the committee has heard, or will hear
shortly from persons who are expert on such matters.

The bill also directly affects all companies which may list their securities
upon a national exchange. It does so by requiring them to submit registration
statements and to furnish information to the Federal Trade Commission, which,
tinder the bill, is charged with the duty of enforcing its provisions. The extent
of the power given to the Federal Trade Commission to require listed corpora-
tions to furnish it with information and the control over corporate practices,
which is likewise given to the Commission, are so great that many of the func-
tions of management are, in effect, transferred to an administrative department
of the Government. Certainly provisions having this effect form no part of
a bill dealing with the regulation of stock exchanges and stock-exchange prac-
tices. I understand that the onlcers of a number of important companies have
asked an opportunity to appear before this committee, and I feel suie that they
will point out the various provisions of the bill which affect them and discuss
these provisions fully with you.

I would, however, like to say very briefly a word on behalf of the great
number of investors scattered throughout the country who may not be repre-
sented before this committee. The bill, naturally, contains many provisions
which affect members of exchanges and dealers in securities. But I would like
to draw your particular attention to the fact that any regulation of stock
exchanges necessarily affects all investors Stock exchanges are organized as
public market places for securities, in which are concentrated the supply and
demand which arise from the willingness of owners to sell and the desire of
others to buy A public market by concentrating the buying and selling demand
creates fairer prices for the benefit of both buyer and seller and, therefore, the
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principle function of an exchange is to give the public the facility of selling
the securities which they own and of buying others. There are literally millions
of our citizens who own or are interested in listed securities The vast major-
ity of them are investors and not speculators Among this great number of
persons you will find both rich and poor, but whether they are the owners of
thousands of shares or the owners of only a few shares of a single company,
they are all interested in the maintenance of a public market for securities.
Their interest is a real one, because the concentration of supply and demand on
exchanges results in creating a market in which securities are daily bought
and sold in volume This gives assurance to the holdef of securities lhat his
property can, if it is necessary, be turned promptly into money

Through the activity of exchanges securities have remained liquid throughout
the entire depression It is true that they have declined tremendously in value,
but in spite of declines securities have remained marketable. Real estate, on,
the other hand, became practically unsalable and at times it was impossible to
iind a buyer for mortgages or other forms of real-estate investment Holders
of listed securities, however, have been able to sell them whenever it was nec-
essary to raise money The interest of these security owners in the bill to
regulate stock exchanges is, therefore, very direct and real To the extent that
this bill seeks to regulate exchanges to the point where it will destroy the free
and open market for securities the liquidity of the one form of investment that
lias remained liquid throughout the depression will certainly be impaired, if
not entirely destroyed I say, therefore, that this bill affects not only members
of stock exchanges and dealers m securities but the entire investing public

With your permission I will now discuss the bill in detail
Section 1 of the bill contains simply the title of the act.
Section 2 of the bill consists of a number of statements of fach which I

understand are included solely for the purpose of supporting the constitution-
ality of the bill. I disagree with some of these conclusions and doubt whether
they are true. As a layman, I am not competent to discuss questions affecting
the constiutitianality of the bill Mr. Gay, of counsel, however, is present and
will, if the committee will permit, make a brief exposition in regard to the
provisions of the bill, which, in his opinion, are not constitutional. I have
asked Mr. Gay to prepare a brief on this subject, which he will submit at a
later date.

Section 3 of the bill contains definitions of the terms used in the bill. These
definitions are unusually broad and sweeping. I call your attention particularly
to the first definition which defines the word " exchange" to include not only
the institution itself but also all of its members

The third definition defines a "member" of an exchange to mean not only
those persons who are actually members but also all persons who have a right
to use in person any facility of an exchange for the purpose of making pur-
chases or sales thereon. This extension of the meaning of the term " member "
produces certain surprising results in some of the later sections of the bill.

The fourth definition reads as follows: "The term 'broker* means any
person engaged in a business of effecting transactions in securities for the
account of others." As a result our banks, which customarily act as agent
for their customers in buying and selling securities, may be subject to many
of the provisions which on their face regulate only stock exchanges and stock-
exchange practices.

The fifth definition defines the word " dealer " to mean any person engaged in
a business of buying or selling securities for his own account, and, therefore,
would include persons engaged in the business of buying and selling securities
tor investment. As in the case of the definition of the term "broker", the
arbitrary inclusion of those who buy and sell for investment in the category
of dealers, who buy purely for the purpose of resale, makes many of the later
provisions of the bill applicable to a large number of persons who are not, in
any sense of the term, dealers in securities.

The other definitions, which are likewise broad and general, should be made
more definite and specific, especially in view of the heavy criminal penalties
imposed by the statute.

Section 4 of the bill prohibits the use of the mails or any meansi of interstate
communication or transportation for the purpose of transacting any business
on an exchange which is not registered under the act.

Section 5 of the bill states the terms and conditions under which an exchange
may be registered with the Federal Trade Commission.

Subdivision (d), which appears on page 11 of the committee print, makes any
violation of a rule or regulation adopted by the Commission a ground for the
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suspension or expulsion of a member of the exchange. This provision is in
line with the general policy of the bill of vesting in the Federal Trade Com-
mission power not to regulate but also actually to supervise and manage all
stock exchanges

Section 6 of the bill deals with margin requirements on long accounts and
deserves careful consideration

Subdivision (a) prohibits any member of an exchange or—and I draw your
particular attention to this fact—"any person who transacts a business in
securities through the medium of any such member, directly or indirectly ", to
extend or maintain credit to any customer on securities not registered upon a
national exchange

The immediate effect of this provision will be to make all unlisted securities
ineligible as collateral in margin accounts While it is true that the most
important companies in the United States usually have their securities listed
on one or more exchanges, it is likewise true that the securities of thousands,
if not hundreds of thousands, of perfectly sound business enterprises are not
listed on any exchange Few people realize what a relatively small number of
corporations are listed on our most important exchanges For example, there
are only 788 American companies which have stocks listed on the New York
Stock Exchange The number listed on other exchanges throughout the country
is surprisingly small, because only securities issued by corporations of sub-
stantial size which have secured a reasonable distribution among investors
are commonly dealt in on exchanges Local enterprises, even when they are
well established and profitable, do not necessarily list their securities on a
stock exchange and, therefore, this prohibition against brokers' extending
credit upon unlisted collateral will operate primarily to the detriment of
investors in local enterprises throughout the United States It is difficult
to understand why then securities should have no value in determining the
margin in brokerage accounts

The evident purpose of this provision seems to have been to discriminate
between brokers and other lenders of money in the amount of credit which can
be advanced upon unlisted securities, but it is capable of another interpretation
which would have even more serious consequences As I have pointed out,
a person who transacts a business in securities through the medium of a mem-
ber of an exchange is likewise included in the prohibition of this subsection
If banks buying and selling securities for their own account or as agent for
their customers should be held to be persons transacting a business in securities,
then this prohibition would make all unlisted securities worthless as collateral
even in bank loans

There is one other important point in regaid to this section which requires
clarification The definition of the teim " security", which is contained in
section 3, subsection 10 (which appears on page 6 of the committee print)
excludes from the definition any " direct obligation guaranteed as to principal
or interest by the United States" For the purposes of this bill, therefore,
Government bonds are not securities and will not have to be registered on
an exchange and, therefore, brokers may extend ciedit on Government bonds
on such margins as they may elect If this interpretation is sound, then
section 6 does not prevent brokers extending credit against real property or any
form of personal property other than a " security " as defined by the act This
is obviously improper because it is well known that real estate and such
personal property are not normally as liquid as securities, and should not,
therefore, be the basis of this type of ciedit The New York Stock Exchange
has long recognized thrs fact, and rn determmmg the financial condition of
members our committee on business conduct does not place any value upon
real-estate holdings, furniture and fixtures, equipment of offices, or even upon
stock-exchange memberships We have felt that it was necessary to exclude
these items, which, although of undoubted value, are not capable of being
turned quickly into cash if we were to be sure that the capital of our member
firms was adequate to protect the accounts which they were carrying for their
customers

Subdivision (b) of section 6 makes it unlawful for any member of an
exchange or person who transacts a business in securities through a member
of an exchange to extend or maintain credit to any customer on securities
registered on a national exchange in an amount which at any time exceeds
(1) 80 percent of the lowest price at which such securities have sold during
the preceding 3 years or (2) 40 percent of the current market price, whichever
is the higher This subsection further provides that the Federal Trade Com-
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mission may fix lower loan values during any stated period of time or in respect
of any specified class of securities

The minimum margins established by this subdivision have naturally been
one of the features of the bill which has evoked the greatest amount of public
discussion Few people, howevei seem to understand how this provision will
operate As I see it, the amount of margin which will become the minimum
depends upon the course of prices more than upon the percentages set forth
in the bill For instance, a security selling at $100, and which has not sold
for less than $100 dm ing the preceding three years, can be carried in a margin
account at 80 percent of its cuirent market price, because its current market
price and the lowest price leached within 3 yeais happen to be identical
If a broker advances 80 percent of the curient market price of such a security,
he will have only 25 percent maigin against the actual debit* balance He will
be advancing $80 against every $100 of value and the leeway or margin between
the amount which is owed him and the current value of the collateral will be
$20 or $25 percent of the sum which is owed him Many people have become
confused in discussing this question of margins and it is sometimes said that a
margin should represent a certain percentage of the value of the collateral
for the loan This method of computing maigms completely disregards the
essential nature of a margin When a person borrows money and pledges
securities as collateral he noimally computes the amount ot the margin as a
percentage of the amount owed Foi example, if I borrow $10,000 and give
as collateral $15,000 of Government bonds, I feel, and so does the lender, that he
has a margin of safety equal to 50 percent of the amount owed him In
brokerage accounts the amount owed is commonly called the debit balance and,
therefore, in determining the amount of a customer's margin, this figure is used
as the basic one just as a bank, in determining the margin for a loan uses
the face amount of the loan as its basic figure In eithei case, a percentage
of margin must mean a percentage of the amount owed

This subdivision might in certain circumstances permit securities to be car-
ried on a 25-percent margin, which is less than the New York Stock Exchange
now requires its members to demand and maintain If, however, we imagine
a different set of circumstances, the provisions of the bill will have not an over-
liberal but an almost prohibitive result For example, if a security like General
Motors, which has withm 3 years sold at $7 a share and is today selling at
approximately $40 per share, should be presented to a broker as margin after
the effective date of the pioposed act, the broker could only lend $16 per share
upon this stock because the 80-percent provision would be rendered nugatory
by the low price which Geneial Motors reached at the worst period of the de-
pression In this case, the brokei would have 150-percent margin, I e , he would
advance $16 against a stock selling at $40 and the difference between these
two or $24 would represent one and one hair times the amount owed him by
his customer It is obvious that margins of 150 percent are not necessary for
the purpose of insuring the safety of a customer's account and that should be
the sole purpose of a margin provision Such a margin requirement would have
the immediate effect of eliminating a great part of the speculative activity on
which the stability and useful function of the market depends, to the great
detriment, of couise, of all investors and stockholders

The effect on margins of this subdivision will depend upon the couise of
prices In periods of stability or of declining prices it will permit over-liberal
margins and in periods of rising pi ices it will fix prohibitively high margins.
As a practical matter and because most securities reached very low prices
within the last 3 yeais, the immediate effect of this subsection would be to
increase enormously the margins which brokers would have to demand from
their customers At the present time the total debit balances carried by mem-
bers of the New York Stock Exchange for customers is approximately
$1,390,000,000 It is certain that a large part o%f this total has been advanced
against securities which sold at very low prices within the last 3 years, and,
therefore, the margins which existing customers will be called upon to put up
if their accounts are to meet the requirements of the bill will, of necessity, be
very substantial I am sure that many customers will find it difficult if not
impossible to provide the required amount of margin and will, therefore, be
compelled to liquidate a large part of their holdings at a time when no market
-capable of absorbing such liquidation may exist

The real difficulty with these proposed margin requnements is that they
attempt to set up a rigid formula for a subject which, by its very nature,
requires a very flexible rule The determination of proper margins requires
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the exercise of sound discretion. It is impossible to substitute for this dis-
cretion a mechanical rule based upon percentages of existing or former values-
A sound margin is one which will, in all probable circumstances, protect the
lender of money from the danger of loss if security prices should decline. To
arrive at a solution of this problem, many factors must be considered The
nature of the security, its activity in the market, the degree to which it is
held on margin or as collateral for loans, are all considerations which must
be taken into account In addition, there are special situations which may
affect the amount of margin which should be required There are certain,
securities which, because they fluctuate rapidly and by substantial amounts,
are considered volatile and therefore not entitled to as high a degree of value
for collateral purposes as more stable securities I could cite you many
instances in which these special conditions have made prudent lenders refuse
to advance even 40 percent of the current market value In the face of all of
these variable factors, it is humanly impossible to adopt any law which will
operate fairly in all possible circumstances.

I am convinced that the fixed minimums contained in subdivision (b) of
section 6 are utterly unworkable and will certainly operate in a manner
which will be detrimental to the public

In discussing these margin provisions, I have not overlooked the fact that
the Federal Trade Commission is given authority to fix lower loan values
for any stated period of time or in respect of any specified class of securities.
This power, while it would allow the Commission to make higher margins
mandatory, does not go far enough to give real flexibility I have already
pointed out how special considerations affect particular securities There is
no power, as I see it, given to the Commission by this section to provide
that any one security should have a lower loan value than the rest of its
class and yet that is precisely what banks and other lenders of money do in
actual practice For instance, in 1901, at the time of the Northern Pacific
panic, the proper loan value for Northern Pacific stock was only a fraction
of the price at which it was selling, but that did not mean that railroad
securities, m general, had to be written down for loaning purposes by an equal
amount. The same was true of Radio stock when it advanced very rapidly
in price a few years ago and there have been numerous similar instances in
the recent past If it should be suggested that this objection might be met
by giving the Federal Trade Commission power to fix the loan value of any
particular security, I thmk the provision would still be unworkable because
of the practical impossibility of any single administrative body being in
sufficiently close touch with all of the security markets of the country and
sufficiently familiar with the factors affecting the value of each security dealt
in on exchanges to determine promptly and soundly the value which should
be attached to each stock or bond for margin purposes In the last analysis,
the problem of fixing the loan value of particular securities is a local one which
must be dealt with by persons who are thoroughly familiar with local market
conditions and who are in constant daily touch with all the factors on which
loan values depend.

Subdivision (c) of section 6 makes it unlawful for any person to extend or
maintain credit upon any security registered on a national exchange which ha&
been acquired by the borrower within 30 days of the date of the loan, except in
an amount not exceeding that which a member of a national exchange may lend
to his customer pursuant to the provisions of the bill In effect this section
makes the rigid margin requirements set up by subdivision (b) applicable to
all banks, and other lenders, in respect of securities listed on exchanges which
have been purchased within 30 days As I believe the minimum margin require-
ments, which the bill imposes on brokers' loans, are unsound, I naturally feel
that the same provisions are equally unsound if applied to bank and other loans*
Furthermore, this provision, while establishing rigid minimums for securities
listed upon exchanges, apparently permits all lenders of moneys, except mem-
bers of exchanges, to advance credit on unlisted securities on such terms as they
may think wise This discrimination against listed securities seems clearly
unsound Stocks and bonds, which are listed on exchanges, and enjoy an
active market, have proved to be the best and safest type of collateral for
loans The bill apparently completely disregards the experience of the past m
this respect and permits banks, and other lenders of money, to advance more
credit on unlisted securities than they can advance upon listed securities which
have been purchased within 30 days
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Some of the effects of this provision are anomalous. For example, a security
which the issuer proposes to list on an exchange cannot be registered with the
Federal Trade Commission until 30 days after the registration statement has
been filed. During this waiting period the security cannot be dealt in on an
exchange and, therefore, would not be deemed to be a registered security com-
ing within the provisions of the bill It is possible, therefore, that a security
of this kind might be the basis of liberal credit advances by banks until the
effective date of the registration, when, automatically, the bank would have to
call its customer for additional margin merely because the security had become
entitled to a public quotation

I have already mentioned that the mandatory provisions of the bill in
regard to minimum margins would force the liquidation of a substantial part
of the $1,390,000,000 of debit balances currently carried by brokers for their
customers These same mandatory provisions would, likewise, force the
liquidation of part of the $3,500,000,000 of loans which banks have made to
their customers against security collateral. The effect on bank loans may be
less severe than upon brokerage accounts because many of the securities held
as collateral by banks have undoubtedly been held by the borrowers for more
than 30 days. On the other hand, there still remains the problem arising
from the common practice of persons who have borrowed money from a bank
to sell a security held by the bank as collateral and to reinvest the proceeds
in another security which is thereupon substituted as collateral for its loan.
Such substitutions will be subject to the bill and, therefore, changes of invest-
ment by persons who have borrowed from banks may become practically im-
possible It is difficult, if not impossible, to forecast precisely what the result
will be, but it seems probable that a substantial amount of liquidation of bank
loans will be caused by these provisions: of the bill.

Subdivision (d) of section 6 gives the Federal Trade Commission power
to determine how margins shall be computed; when they shall be paid and
what notice shall be given or method employed m closing out accounts These
powers would apparently apply not only to brokers but also to banks and
other lenders of money. The length of notice which must be given or the
method to be used m closing an account can seriously affect the safety of a
loan. Such unlimited powers should not be vested in any administrative body.

Section 7 of the bill deals with restrictions on members' borrowing and
contains six subdivisions The first prohibits any member of an exchange
or any person who transacts a business in securities through such a member
from borrowing from any person other than a member bank of the Federal
Reserve System The second subdivision prohibits such member or person
from incurring indebtedness which, in the aggregate, will exceed 10 times the
net current assets owned by the borrower and employed m his business. These
two provisions affect primarily the i elation between brokers and banks. I
understand that the committee will hear from persons who are more expert
than I in regard to the effect of these provisions upon our banking system.
From the brokers' point of view, the first subdivision seems unnecessary and
it will undoubtedly prohibit many small loans which are currently made be-
tween brokers I refer particularly to "odd-lot loans" which involve the
borrowing and lending of sums of less than $100,000

As far as the limitation upon borrowings by a broker in relation to the
amount of his capital is concerned, if the term "net current assets" means
the capital of the broker employed in his business, the provision of the bill is
less severe than the requirements of the Business Conduct Committee of the
New York Stock Exchange. In spite of this fact, I think the provision is a
bad one because of its mandatory and inflexible nature. In the experience
of our Business Conduct Committee, the capital ratio of members has some-
times fallen below our minimum lequirements. In such cases, the Business
Conduct Committee insists that additional capital be secured or then that the
liabilities of the firm be reduced by transferring customer's accounts to other
firms which have the necessary capital This provision, which makes it un-
lawful for a person to borrow more than ten times his capital and allows
a person who exceeds this arbitrary limit no opportunity to readjust his
affairs, will force the insolvency of firms which might otherwise be saved and
put again upon a solid foundation An insolvency is a serious matter for
customers even if they are ultimately paid m full because it deprives them,
at least temporarily, of the use of their securities and property.

No statutory provision can guarantee the solvency of brokers Constant care
and watchfulness are the best protection against insolvency The experience
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of our Business Conduct Committee throughout the entire depression amply
demonstrates the truth of this statement The questionnaire system, which the
exchange established in 1922, and which has from time to time been revised,
and extended and the examination of member firms which the Business Con-
duct Committee currently makes in order to verify the answers to these ques-
tionnaires, have been the means by which the exchange has been able to guard
against the insolvency of members. There have been a number of insolvencies
but the record of the members of the exchange m this regard is certainly an
outstanding one and if the committee is interested m these statistics I will sub-
mit for the record a tabulation showing in comparative form the number of
insolvencies of members of the exchange and of National banks and State banks

The third subdivision ot section 7 prohibits a member of a national exchange
or a person engaged m the securities business through such a member from
using his capital, if he be acting as a broker, to carry or finance securities
for himself or for any partner or employee It is not quite clear whether this
prohibition is intended to prevent a broker from investing his own capital in
securities or from contributing capital to his firm in the form of securities
If this subdivision should be given any such broad interpretation, it would
operate most unfairly and would, in effect, require a broker to use in his
business only cash capital

In any event, violations of these provisions should not be made criminal
offenses, because as soon as such a penalty is attached any person lending
money to a broker might find himself involved1 in a criminal act

Subdivisions (d) and (e) of section 7, which deal with the hypothecation of
customers' securities, are the same as the existing law of the State of New
York and the rules of the New York Stock Exchange Subdivision (f), which
deals with the lending of a customer's securities without consent, makes
effective another ruling of the New York Stock Exchange The final part of
this paragraph, however, provides that the account of the customer whose
securities are loaned must be credited with "the interest received on account
of such lending" This provision, quite frankly, is meaningless The lender
of securities does not receive interest but pays interest It is only when
stocks are lending at a premium that the lender of securities receives any
direct compensation for the loan It has frequently been urged that brokers
should account to their customers for any premiums so received, but the
practical difficulties of doing so are almost insuperable If the committee is
interested m this subject, I can readily give them an example of how impossible
it is for a broker who receives a premium on a loan of stock to apportion
it among the persons who might theoretically be entitled to a part of it

Section 8 of the bill deals with certain prohibitions against the manipula-
tion of security prices Subdivision (a) contains nine specific subsections
which I will refer to as briefly as possible

The first prohibits fictitious transactions which, of course, include "wash"
sales That is already the penal law of the State of New York and is, likewise,
prohibited by the rules of the New York Stock Exchange

Subsection 2 prohibits the purchase and sale on an exchange of a listed
security at substantially the same time and substantially the same price, unless
the transaction is made only as a matter of record and is reported in a specified
manner It is not quite clear whether this section is intended to prohibit more
than " matched orders ", which, in effect, are a form of fictitious transaction
whereby two or more persons, by prearrangement, enter orders at about the
same time to buy and sell a certain security with the intention or design that
these orders will meet and be executed one against the other. This practice
we consider is a violation of our rule prohibiting transactions which do not
involve a real change of ownership. If, on the other hand, this section is given
a broader interpretation and will operate to prevent a man m the course of a
single day buying and selling the same security at about the same price, it will
prevent perfectly legitimate and honest transactions Many purchases are
made with the idea of selling again as soon as market conditions change, and it
frequently happens that in the course of a single day a man who has bought
in the morning may deem it advisable to sell m the afternoon There is no good
reason why he should not do so

Subsection 3 deals with transactions made for the purpose of raising or
depressing the price of securities, or for the purpose of creating a false or mis-
leading appearance of activity. I think we will all agree that such practices
should be forbidden when they involve an intentional effort to unfairly influence
the price of securities for the purpose of making a profit The rule adopted by
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the New York Stock Exchange on February 13 not only forbids members from
participating in transactions of this kind but, likewise, prevents them from
either managing or financing such activities for others.

Subsection 4 deals with the dissemination of rumors as a means of stimulat-
ing market activity Such acts are already prohibited by the rules of the
exchange.

Subsection 5 seems to prohibit false or misleading statements, but the defini-
tion is so general that it is difficult if not impossible to say what statements
would fall withm the scope of this prohibition We all agree, I am sure, that
the dissemination of talse information to induce the purchase or sale of securities
is fraudulent The difficulty with this subsection, however, is that it may cover
perfectly honest statements as well as fraudulent ones In effect, it may mean
that no person—and I ask you to note that it is not only members of exchanges
and brokers who are subject to this provision but every citizen of the United
States—can make any statement in regard to any listed security unless he shall
have first made an investigation and exercised reasonable care to determine that
what he says is entirely accurate

Subsection 6 prohibits any payment being made to any person for the purpose
of procuring the dissemination of information to the effect that the price of any
security is likely to rise or fall because of the activity in the market of any one
or more persons The New York Stock Exchange has a rule prohibiting its
members making any payment to secure inspired publicity This section, which
accomplishes substantially the same result, would simply carry into the criminal
law and make general a rule which the Exchange has alieady put in force in
regard to its own members I hesitate to express any opinion in regard to the
feasibility of enforcing this provision

Subsection 7 prohibits any person engaging m a series of tiansactions intended
lo peg or stabilize the price of any listed secunty, unless the details of such
operation shall have first been leported to the Federal Trade Commission and,
presumably, approved by it Transactions aimed at maintaining a certain price
or at stabilizing the price of a security have heretofore been considered legiti-
mate when connected wth the distribution of securities or the maintenance of
a fair market for secunties This subsection would appaiently make such
operations illegal unless they were first submitted to and approved by the
Federal Trade Commission

In spite of the critical comments that have been made about stabilizing
security prices, no one can doubt that such practices have been considered
legitimate in the past They were generally indulged m by our own Govern-
ment when the Liberty Bonds were being sold during the war and, more
recently, it has been the custom of our Federal Reserve Banks to intervene
in the Government bond market to maintain and stabilize prices in anticipation
of new Treasury issues The ethical character of such opeiations cannot,
therefore, be questioned

It is, at least, doubtful whether any restriction should be placed upon pur-
chases and sales made to support a market in connection with the distribution
of securities The maintenance of a price having some reasonable relation to
the offering price through the medium of actual purchases and sales in the
market, really operates to the benefit of investors in that it allows them to
freely buy and sell while the process of distribution is still in progress Many
people believe that when such operations terminate, the market necessarily
lecedes and that the existence of such stabilizing orders must operate to mis-
lead the public These people overlook the fact that a distributor of securities,
who undertakes to stabilize the market price of the security he is selling, is
backing his judgment that the price at which he is offering the security to the
public is a fair one If he is mistaken and the security has been offered at
too high a price, the net result of the stabilizing operation will be an accumula-
tion of securities by the issuer and this may, in some instances, lesult in his
lepurchasmg the entire issue which he has offered to the public If, on the
other hand, his judgment is justified and the public is willing to pay the price
at which the security is offered, the only result of the stabilizing operation will
be the maintenance of a fair market while distribution is being effected, Cer-
tainly, this question is one which deserves greater study before it is condemned
by being included among the criminal provisions of the bill

There is one other normal and useful practice which would seem to be within
the scope of this subsection I refer to arbitrage transactions which frequently
play an important part in the market. Aibitrage is possible between different
markets and, likewise, between different securities For example, a security
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like the stock of the American Telephone & Telegraph Co is dealt in m Boston
as well as in New York If there should be more buyers than sellers for this
stock in the Boston market there would be a tendency for the price ot this
stock to rise on that exchange. At the same moment, however, there might be
more sellers of this stock than buyers on the New York Stock Exchange, so
that, m effect, the price of the same stock might be rising in Boston at the very
moment that it was declining in New York

The function of the arbitrageur is to bring the two markets into relation
with each other and, m the example which I have cited, he would buy in
New York and sell in Boston, with the result that the price in New York
would not decline and the price in Boston would not rise This, as I see it, is
a beneficial service which creates a better market for the public on both ex-
changes. The example which I have cited between two exchanges in this
country is commonly called "domestic arbitrage." Similar transactions fre-
quently take place between our markets in this country and the great European
financial centers and these international transactions are usually called " foreign
arbitrage." Of the two different types, the latter is infinitely more important,
because it brings together the supply and demand of international centers and,
at the same time, plays a stabilizing role; in foreign-exchange rates. I appre-
ciate that this subject is a highly technical one and will not elaborate upon it
unless the committee desires me to do so Foreign arbitrage is, however, gener-
should bear a very direct realtion to the price of the stock in connection with
ally recognized as a legitimate and useful activity, and even during the
last year, when restrictions were placed upon foreign-exchange transactions,
every means was used to facilitate the business of foreign arbitrageurs

Aibitrage takes place not only between markets but also between securities.
For instance, a corporation like the American Telephone & Telegraph Co. may
offer its stockholders rights to subscribe to additional stock. These rights may
be valuable and some stockholders may wish to exercise their rights while
others may decide to sell them It is obvious that the value of the rights
which they were issued, but at any given moment ther may be more people
who wish to sell rights than there are buyers of rights and therefore the price
of the rights might decline even if the price of the stock should remain stable.
The arbitrageur by buying the rights and selling the stock keeps an equilibrium
between these two securities, just as the domestic arbitrageur maintains an
equilibrium between markets within this country. This is an important func-
tion and there are many instances where arbitrage is necessary to prevent un-
fair markets I have used as an example a case involving rights to subscribe,
but arbitrage applies also when stock dividends are declared or stocks are
split-up, in cases of merger and consolidation and also when part-paid certifi-
cates are issued at a time when full-paid certificates are already being traded in.

There is no evidence that the different types of transactions falling under the
ban of this subsection 7 have operated to the disadvantage of the public. On
the contrary, we know that they have been of real benefit to investors Cer-
tainly, it would be most unwise to outlaw such useful practices

Subsection 8 prohibits any person acquiring substantial control of the floating
supply of any listed security for the purpose of increasing the price by means
of such control There is no definition of what constitutes the " floating sup-
ply" of a security. If the real intention of this subsection is to prohibit
corners, I would like to point out that the best means of preventing a corner
is not to make it a criminal act to provide that contracts in the security
which has been cornered may be settled by the payment of a fair cash value
rather than by actual delivery of the security Such a provision makes corners
unprofitable and prevents them more effectively than any criminal penalty.
The stock exchange adopted such a rule in the general revision of its constitu-
tion in 1925.

Subsection 9 prohibits all forms of option contracts The purpose of including
such a sweeping prohibition was undoubtedly the prevalent belief that options
have customarily been used as a means of unfairly influencing market prices
in connection with manipulative pools This does not justify, however, an
arbitrary prohibition of all forms of option contracts Options which are
used for manipulation might well be prohibited, without preventing the use
of options for legitimate and proper purposes.

The balance of section 8, subdivisions (b), (c), (d), and (e), contain pro-
visions imposing severe civil penalties upon persons who violate the specific
prohibitions which I have just discussed I am advised that these civil
penalties introduced a new and vicious principle into our law While the
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enforcement of the criminal law has sometimes been made more effective by
granting to personsi who have been injured by the criminal act a right to
recover penal damages, there is not, I am told, any known case in which civil
penalties of a punitive nature have been granted to persons who have not
suffered direct injury from the criminal act

In substance, these provisions allow any purchaser or seller of a security,
the price of which may have been affected by any one of the prohibited
transactions, to bring suit to recover the difference between the price at
which he bought his security and the lowest price at which the security sells
during 90 days before and 90 days after the date of purchase, or, in the
case of a sale, the difference between the sales price and the highest price
at which the security sells during 90 days preceding and 90 days following
the sale. These amounts can apparently be recovered irrespective of whether
the person has suffered actual damage or not, and it is obvious that these
sections will result in allowing any purchaser or seller of a security, the
price of which may have been affected by a prohibited transaction, to recover
vastly greater damages than he could have suffered. In fact, it is oven con-
ceivable that a person might buy a security and sell it again at an insignificant
loss and then claim, as a buyer, the difference between the lowest price at
which the security sold withm a 6 months' period and the price that he paid
for it, and, as a seller, the difference between the highest price reached within
the 6 months' period and the price at which he sold it. An illustration will
make this example even clearer Suppose I should buy 100 shares of Allied
Chemical & Dye at 121 and should sell it again at 120, thereby losing $100;
and that within 90 days before and 90 days after my transaction this stock
had sold at a low of 105 and a high of 155 If I should discover that some-
body had engaged in one of the numerous transactions prohibited by section
8, I could sue him for $1,600, as the difference between the price at which
I bought the stock and the lowest price at which it had sold. I could, like-
wise, sue him for $3,500 as the difference between the price at which I sold
the stock and the highest price at which it had sold In the aggregate I
could recover $5,100 as my damages, although, in fact, my actual loss was
only $100

It is obvious that provisions of this character will be productive of endless
litigation and innumerable blackmail or " strike " suits.

Section 9 of the bill contains three subdivisions Subsection (a) forbids
short selling except m accordance with the rules and regulations to be laid
down by the Federal Trade Commission Subdivision (b) prohibits stop-loss
orders except in accordance with like rules or regulations, and subdivision
(c) allows the Federal Trade Commission to prohibit the employment or the
use of any contrivance or device which it shall determine to be detrimental
to the public interest

I have in the last 3 years spoken so often in regard to the necessity and
usefulness of short selling that I hesitate to burden you with further state-
ments on this subject We have consistently maintained that short selling is
an essential part of a free and open market in securities We have collected
exhaustive statistics in regard to the short position in all stocks listed on the
exchange These statistics have been widely published and prove conclusively
the value and necessity of short selling In every great crisis covering by
short selling has assisted the market to recover The most recent illustrations
of this tendency of short sellers to buy when liquidation is heaviest occurred
in February and March 1933, just prior to the banking holiday, and again in
July when the market suffered a very severe and rapid decline In the 2
weeks preceding the 4th of March 1933, the short interest covered 412,000
shares of stock, and it was a notable fact that the stock market remained
active and strong right down to the 4th of March, when the closing of all the
banks in the country necessitated the closing of the exchange Last summer
a violent break in prices occurred in the latter part of July, and in that
month the short interest declined by 445,000 shares This furnished sub-
stantial buying power to the market in a very critical period. In the face
of this record, short selling should certainly not be prohibited

The prohibition of stop-loss orders would, in my opinion, facilitate the work
of brokers and particularly the work of specialists on the floor of the exchange
However, I think it would deprive persons who are not m close touch with the
market, of a perfectly proper means of having their selling orders executed
when certain prices are reached There is no evidence that the existence of
stop-loss orders tends to accelerate a decline or a rise in prices. In any event,
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the economic value of stop-loss orders should be carefully weighed, and nv>
change should be made until the matter has been given further consideration*

The final subsection, giving the Federal Trade Commission unlimited power
to make unlawful any device or contrivance which it may deteiminef is detri-
mental to the public interest, is a surpiismg delegation of power, particularly
as any violation of the rules or regulations of the Commission would be a
criminal act which might result in heavy fines and imprisonment

Section 10 of the bill purports to deal with the segiegation and limitation,
of the functions of broker, specialist, and dealer In fact it prohibits any
member of an exchange and any person who, as a broker, transacts a business
in securities through a member of an exchange from acting at all as a dealer
in or underwriter of securities. The sweeping character of this prohibition
can only be realized when reference is made to the definitions to which I re-
ferred when discussing section 3 of the bill The unusually broad definition
given to the words " broker " and " dealer " result, in this instance, in prohib-
iting a member of an exchange from buying or selling securities for his own
account.

Even if some segregation of the functions of members of exchanges may
be desirable—and I would like to say parenthetically that the New York
Stock Exchange has been studying that problem for nearly 2 years—there
is certainly no justification for such an arbitrary prohibition as the one con-
tained in this section.

The consequences of the enactment of this section would be veiy grave.
It would absolutely prohibit the odd-lot business, which today provides a
market for all purchasers and sellers of listed stocks in amounts of less than
100 shares There are literally millions of investors who hold odd lots of
securities, and it would be grossly unfair to deprive them of the benefits of a
market on the exchange purely for the purpose of separating completely the
functions of broker and dealer Mr Hetherington will speak to you more m
detail in regard to this subject, but I would like to give you certain statistics
which prove what an important part of the market consists of the purchases
and sales by small investors In the year 1929, when the total reported sales
on the York Stock Exchange amounted to 1,124,000,000, our odd-lot houses
bought in odd lots more than 142,000,000 shares and sold in odd lots more than
158,000,000 shares Together, these small purchases and sales exceeded in
that year 300,000,000 shares The year 1929 was unusual because it included
a period of rising prices followed by a panic This fact, however, did not
unduly affect the volume of odd-lot transactions and odd-lot purchases and
sales have been as important, if not more important, throughout the entire
depression From April 1 to August 1, 1933, odd-lot sales aggregated nearly
57,000,000 shares and, in the same period, odd-lot purchases were nearly
56,000,000 shares, or a total m odd-lot transactions of nearly 113,000,000 shares
in a 4 months' period. During these same months the total sales reported
on the New York Stock Exchange were 408,000,000 shares

This section also makes it unlawful foi a specialist to trade for his own
account and prohibits him from accepting ordeis except at a fixed price Mr
Sprague will explain this particular business This prohibition will completely
destroy the specialist system, as we know it today and would have serious
consequences for the whole market This system originated many years ago
when a member who had met with an accident was unable to move around the
floor He, therefore, sat in a chair at one post and offered to accept oiders
from other brokers and execute them as the market permitted It was soon
found that he could render better service in executing oiders at limited prices,
and that he could also execute market ordeis more rapidly than the average
broker because he was constantly present at the post Other persons imitated
his example and there were soon many specialists At the present time there
are about 325 members of the exchange who act regularly as specialists and
there are two or more competing specialists in every important active stock
The existence of the specialist system facilitates trading and is, in my opinion,
an essential part of any important market for securities

The greatest criticism which has been leveled against specialists, and appar-
ently the evil at which this section of the bill is aimed, is that they are allowed
to buy and sell for their own account the stocks in which they accept orders
from others Most people believe this allows a specialist to trade against the
orders which have been intrusted to him and that, therefore, he is buying and
selling to the disadvantage of his customers This, of course, is not true
For many years the rules of the exchange have prohibited a specialist from
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trading against his customers' orders He is allowed to take stock or to supply
stock on oiders which have been intrusted to him only when the price 1$
justified by market conditions and when the broker who gave him the order
has been sent for and approves the transaction Furthermore, before executing
any such transaction, the specialist is required to bid and offer in the open
market at the lowest possible differential away from his order before he can
eith r take or supply stock on orders intrusted to him This open bidding and
offering insure the fact that no better price could be obtained for the customer
It has frequently been suggested that we should prevent specialists from deal-
ing for their own account We have been unwilling to adopt such a rule because
we are convinced that the transactions of specialists make for a closer and
better market which, in the last analysis, is greatly in the public interest It
frequently happens, for example, that the best bid and offer, even in well-known
stocks, are a point or more apart At such times a stock may be quoted at 30
bid and 32 offered

In this situation, if the specialist were not allowed to trade a buying order
could not be executed except at 32, and no selling order would realize more
than 30 The custom of the specialist is to buy and sell in between the bid and
offered prices and, in the example which I have suggested, he would probably
make a market at 30^-31% In other words, he would be willing to buy stock
half a point above the best offer made by others and to sell stock half a point
below the price at which others were offering to sell This would give to the
public an advantage of an approximate average price between the bid and the
offer. I do not see see that this operates unfanly to the persons who have in-
trusted orders to the specialist, because they themselves have limited the price
at which they are willing to buy or sell I know critics have said that if the
specialist did not trade the person who had entiusted his order to him would
realize his price and they imply that, from this point of view, the trading of
the specialist is a disadvantage to his customer. This may be theoretically
true, but this argument entire^ overlooks the fact that the advantage which
this customer gets is at the expense of some other member of the public As I
pointed out m the example above, if a specialist were not allowed to trade when
the market was quoted at 30 bid—32 offered, any person buying would have to
pay 32, while any seVer would realize only 30 The specialist by trading gives
the public a fairer price than would otherwise be realized, and this is of value
to all persons who are buying or selling securities.

It is, likewise, commonly believed that specialists by reason of the informa-
tion which they secure from the orders intrusted to them have a great ad-
vantage in trading for their own account. If anything, the contrary is true,
because the specialist is bound to execute his customers' orders before he
may trade for his own account As a practical matter, he cannot refuse to
accept orders and, therefore, when he trades he runs the risk that he may
receive additional orders which will prevent his changing his position until
after the market may have moved against him. The best proof that specialists
do not have a tremendous advantage over the public and other members, is the
fact that the officers of the exchange have, on many occasions, had to persuade
members to act as specialists even in important stocks While it is possible
that specialists might take advantage of the information intrusted to them,
the chance of their successfully doing so is remote. Their work is necessarily
pei formed on the floor of the exchange under the constant scrutiny of the other
members who have intrusted orders to them These members are naturally
interested in seeing that their orders are executed at the best possible price, and
they are quick to report to the governors of the exchange any transaction
which is in the least degree suspicious When specialists trade between the
bid and offered prices, they have a chance of making a profit out of small
differences, but in order to do so they assume very definite risks.

There is another aspect to the work of specialists which is overlooked by
critics of the exchange and that is the obligation on the part of a specialist
to take full responsibility for any errors or negligence on his part If a
specialist fails to execute an order that has been entrusted to him when he
had a reasonable opportunity of doing so, then he must, at the election of his
customer, either take the transaction for his own account or cancel it In
other words, when a specialist makes an error the customer has the election
to insist that the transaction be carried through if it is to his ad-
vantage, or he may, if the market has turned against him, require to the
specialist to cancel it.
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I would like also to call your attention to the devastating effect which the
prohibition against a specialist accepting market orders will have The func-
tion of a specialist is to stand at a partcular post on the floor of the exchange
and receive from other members such orders to buy or sell as they may elect
to send him Many of the orders so entrusted to a specialist are market orders
for immediate execution They are given to the specialist because the floor
members of firms cannot cover the entne floor Some firms do not even
attempt to execute any orders on the floor but give out their entire business
to specialists and floor brokers If no market order could be executed by a
specialist, the delay which would occur between the receipt of an order and
the time when a broker could be found who would be able to execute it might
be great and would operate to the disadvantage of the customer It is not
unusual for a large house to receive market orders in 300 or 400 different
issues, all of which are to be executed at the opening of the market If
each such large house had such a volume of orders, the number of brokers re-
quired to execute all of them promptly would run into the thousands The
membership of the exchange could not be increased so as to meet this situa-
tion because, although the floor of the exchange is one of the largest in down-
town New York, it is already overcrowded by the approximately 800 members,
who are present almost every day As a practical matter, this prohibition
would be so unworkable that the market would be completely disorganized
Specialists make, in a certain sense, a market within the market and the con-
centration of the buying and selling orders which are entrusted to them
makes it possible for all oiders to be executed quickly and at the price then
prevailing in the market In ordinary tunes, an order is executed withm a
minute or two of the time when it is received on the floor Any such rapidity
of execution would be impossible if specialists were forbidden to accept market
orders and this would naturally operate to the disadvantage of investors and
the public in general

This section, likewise, includes a prohibition against specialists disclosing
the orders that have been entrusted to them, unless such information is avail-
able to all members of the exchange On February 13, the governing com-
mittee of the New York Stock Exchange adopted a rule prohibiting specialists
disclosing the information contained in their books to anybody except a member
of one of the standing committees of the exchange, acting in an official capacity.

Sections 11, 12, and 13 of the bill deal primarily with questions which affect
listed corporations Section 11 requires, among other things, every corporation
listing securities on the exchange to file a registration statement with the
Federal Trade Commission Section 12 specifies the current information which
a listed corporation must furnish to the Commission, and section 13 deals with
proxies in connection with the securities of any corporation listed on an ex-
change I am advised that the officers of a number of corporations have asked
for an opportunity to appear before this committee and they will undoubtedly
point out to you the burdens which these requirements would place upon listed
corporations I might point out, however, the fantastic result which section 13
would have in the case of a large corporation. This section requires every
person soliciting a proxy to file a statement with the Federal Trade Commis-
sion which shall include a list of the names and addresses of the persons from
whom proxies are being solicited and then requires that a copy of this state-
ment shall be included as a part of every solicitation of a proxy. In effect,
therefore, a corporation sending proxies to its stockholders would have to
accompany the proxy with a complete stockholders' list. Insofar as these
provisions seem to affect the listing requirements of exchanges, Mr. Altschul,
chairman of the committee on stock list, is here and will deal fully with these
questions.

Section 14 of the bill purports to make it illegal for any person to use the
mails or any means of interstate communication or transportation for the pur-
pose of making a market in any security, whether listed1 on a national exchange
or not, without complying with such rules and regulations as the Federal Trade
Commission may prescribe This is an attempt to regulate the "over-the-
counter" markets which exist in every financial center of the country. I ana
advised by counsel that the constitutionality of this section is extremely doubt-
ful Even if it should be constitutional, " over-the-counter " markets can exist
without the use ot the mails or of any means of interstate transportation or
communication The bill, therefore, would not effectively regulate the entire
security business of the United States, and I am fearful that the penalties
which the bill imposes upon brokers and listed corporations would result in
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stimulating to an enormous degree the business of the completely unregulated
" over-the-counter " markets In this connection I should, perhaps, remind you
that some of the manipulative pool operations, disclosed by the investigation
carried on by the Senate Banking and Currency Committee, which received the
greatest degree of public criticism, involved securities which were not listed on
the exchange, but which were dealt in " over-the-counter." In at least two
striking instances these securities had been listed on the stock exchange before
the manipulative transactions took place but were removed from listing by
formal action of the directors and stockholders of these companies

Section 15 of the bill deals with transactions by directors, officers, and prin-
cipal stockholders of corporations whose securities are listed on a national
exchange The provisions of this section affect primarily listed corporations and
will undoubtedly be discussed by the company officials who have asked for an
opportunity to appear before you. To the extent that these provisions seek to
prevent dishonest acts, they are undoubtedly sound, but regulations of this
character have no proper place in a bill regulating stock exchanges and stock-
exchange practices. They belong in the laws governing the incorporation and
management of companies. The New York Stock Exchange has long realized
that many of the bad practices connected with the management of corporations
have been due to loose provisions of State laws governing the incorporation
of companies. It is generally recognized that these laws have in some in-
stances been drafted for the express purpose of making incorporation easy and
attractive to large enterprises In spite of the fact that the dangers inherent
in such policies have been publicly discussed for years, no perceptible improve-
ment has resulted. The New York Stock Exchange has long been aware of
these evils and, despairing of effective amendments to the laws of all States,
we have urged that this situation be cured by the passage of a Federal law
governing the incorporation of companies I am firmly convinced that this
step is not only desirable but is really necessary to prevent abuses of the kind
referred to. The United States is today the only great commercial country
which has no national corporation law. While I appreciate that the provisions
of the bill dealing with officers, directors, and principal stockholders of cor-
porations may be a first step toward such a law, I am convinced that they go
too far in some directions and do not effect real reforms in many others.
Furthermore, the bill attempts to do indirectly what should be done directly,
if at all. There is no logical reason for imposing criminal penalties on certain
practices when indulged in by officers, directors, and stockholders of corpora-
tions listed on a stock exchange and allowing similar practices of officials of
unlisted corporations to go unpunished What is wrong in one instance should
be made wrong in another, and unless this is done corporations may hesitate
to list their securities on an exchange and thereby subject their officers, direc-
tors, and stockholders to penalties both civil and criminal which they would
avoid entirely by removing their securities from listing

Section 16 of the bill requires every member of an exchange and every person
transacting business through such a member to keep such accounts, books, and
records as the Federal Trade Commission may require It also gives the
Federal Trade Commission unlimited power to examine these records. While
we are in hearty sympathy with the requirement that brokers should keep
adequate books and records and have, in fact, adopted a rule to that effect,
the provisions of this section are objectionable because of the unlimited powers
vested in the Federal Trade Commission Not only may the Federal Trade
Commission prescribe the nature of every record which a broker shall keep
but it may make such examinations as in its unrestricted discretion it may
determine All expenses of these examinations, including even the compensa-
tion of the persons employed by the Commission itself, must be paid by the
exchange or the member whose records are examined There is no require-
ment limiting the extent of these examinations or their expense to what is
reasonable or necessary and, in effect, therefore, the Federal Trade Commission
can arbitrarily dictate the extent and scope of these examinations and compel
the person examined to pay whatever expense may be incurred An inquisi-
torial power of this kind is, of course, capable of abuse, and if abused would
be equivalent to a power to destroy.

Included in this section, which purports to deal with reports and examina-
tions, there is a provision giving any representative designated by the Federal
Trade Commission the right to attend any meeting or proceeding of an
exchange or any committee thereof As I will point out in a minute, section 18
gives the Federal Trade Commission power to make rules and regulations in
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regard to every aspect of exchange management, and also to make such inves-
tigations as the Federal Trade Commission may deem necessary or proper.
Apparently not satisfied with these powers, it was thought necessary to include
this extraordinary provision which would allow any person designated by the
Federal Trade Commission as its representative, to actually supervise and, by
his personal presence, influence every act taken in the management of exchanges

Section 17 of the bill deals with the liability of any person who shall make
or be responsible for making any statement in any report or document filed
with the Federal Trade Commission, which was " in the light of circumstances
under which it was made, false or misleading in respect of any matter suffi-
ciently important to influence the judgment of an average investor." The
penalties provided for a violation of this vague and indefinite provision are both
criminal and civil. The civil penalties permit any person who, without knowl-
edge that the statement was false or misleading, shall buy or sell " a security
the price of which may have been affected by such statement" to sue and
recover damages which shall be the difference in price between the amount
paid and the lowest price at which the security shall have sold during 90 days
before and 90 days after the purchase, or, in the case of a sale, the difference
between the amount realized and the highest price at which the security shall
have sold during 90 days before and 90 days after the sale. The person sued
shall be liable unless he can sustain the burden of proof that he acted in good
faith and in the exercise of reasonable care had no ground to believe that such
statement was false or misleading. In view of the unlimited character of the
information which the Federal Trade Commission has the right to require
exchanges and persons transacting business in securities, as well as all corpo-
rations listed on a national exchange, to file with it, it will be humanly im-
possible to determine what facts may, in retrospect, be deemed to be sufficiently
important to influence the judgment of an average investor. Even supposing
the best of good faith and the exercise of all care which would seem reasonable
at the time a statement or document is prepared, some subsequent event may
make some part of the statement appear to be misleading. We all know that
hindsight is easier than foresight The really objectionable feature of this
provision is that the civil penalties may be recovered by persons who have not
relied upon the inaccurate or misleading statement, and the amount which can
be recovered will not be the actual damage, but a penal sum, which will far
exceed any damage which they may have suffered. If any civil penalties are
deemed necessary, then they should be limited to the actual damages suffered
by persons who have been misled by the false or inaccurate statement The
imposition of a criminal penalty upon mere mistakes of judgment likewise
seems indefensible.

Section 18 of the bill grants certain special powers to the Federal Trade
Commission. Subdivision (a) of this section grants broad powers to the
Commission to adopt rules and regulations, and apparently contemplates that
in prescribing the form and contents^ of registration statements and reports the
Federal Trade Commission may discriminate between different classes of
exchanges, members, securities, and corporations whose securities may be
listed on national exchanges Subdivision (b) gives the Federal Trade Com-
mission power to prescribe the form of the financial statements which will be
submitted to it, and in this connection allows it to specify the items and details
which must be shown and the accounting principles which must be applied.
Without going into detail, it is sufficient to say that this right to compel
corporations to use such methods of accounting as the Federal Trade Commis-
sion may arbitrarily select will, in effect, deprive the officers and directors of
corporations of the power to manage their companies A variation in the
method of valuing assets or determining depreciation or in the amount of
recurring and nonrecurring income and other similar matters may vitally affect
the accounts of corporations In each case matters of this kind essentially
involve the exercise of the discretion of management, and while it is proper to
require that management should adopt and apply a consistent policy in regard
to accounting methods, it is impracticable to vest in one administrative body
the power to prescribe rules and regulations of universal application

Subsection (c) gives the Federal Trade Commission authority to adopt rules
and regulations in regard to exchanges, their members and persons transacting
a busines in securities through such members. This long section, which speci-
fies in detail some of the powers which the Federal Trade Commission may
exercise, clearly is not a regulation of stock exchanges and the brokerage
business, but, in fact, gives the Federal Trade Commission power to manage
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exchanges and dictate brokerage practices. There is no single activity of a
stock exchange from the admission of members to their suspension or expul-
sion that may not be controlled under this subsection. The election of the
officers of an exchange and the appointment of its committees are likewise
within the control of the Federal Trade Commission. This is not regulation
but domination

Subsection (d) makes the rules and regulations of the Federal Trade Com-
mission effective upon publication, in such manner as the Commission shall
prescribe. This, in effect, might result in rules and regulations, the violation
of which is a criminal act, becoming effective without any proper notice It
is another instance of the arbitrary character of the powers vested in the
Federal Trade Commission by this bill Subsection (e) gives the Federal
Trade Commission broad power of subpena witnesses and compel the production
of books and papers for any investigation which in its opinion is necessary or
proper. These investigations can apparently be carried out not only by the
Federal Trade Commission or any member of it but also by any officer or
officers designated by it and the power to subpena witnesses and compel the
production of books and papers may be exercised by these subordinate officials
as they see fit The final sentence of this subsection makes it a misdemeanor
for any office participating in such an inquiry and also for any person examined
as a witness to disclose to any person other than a member or officer of the
Commission any information obtained upon such inquiry, except as directed
by the Federal Trade Commission or one of its officers The purpose of this
extraordinary provision is apparently to make all investigations by the Federal
Trade Commission secret proceedings and, in addition, to impose a criminal
penalty upon any witness who might disclose, even to his own attorney, what
had transpired during such an inquisition

Section 19 of the bill imposes liability upon persons controlling any other
person liable under the provisions of the bill when such control exists through
stock ownership, agency, 01 otherwise, or by any agreement or understanding
These provisions seem to apply more particularly to corporations and officers,
directors, and stockholders of corporations than to exchanges or brokers There
is, however, one extraordinary provision which might directly affect brokers.
Subdivision (d) provides that the acts of a husband, wife, or child, or parent
residing with a person subject to any provision of the bill, or a trustee for
such person of property used in the transaction in question, may be imputed
to such person unless he shall sustain the burden of showing that the acts were
not done with his approval or for the purpose of evading the bill In view of
the numerous provisions of the bill, to which criminal penalties are attached,
and the fact that a violation of many of them could occur through inadvertence,
this provision, which makes a man responsible not only for his own acts, but
for the acts of independent persons, may operate in a grossly unfair manner.

Section 20 of the bill authorizes the Federal Trade Commission to investigate
for the purpose of determining whether any person has violated, or is about to
violate, any provision of the bill. It further gives to the Federal Trade Com-
mission certain remedies whenever it is satisfied that a person is violating or in-
tends to violate any provision of the bill or any rule or regulation adopted by the
Federal Trade Commission These remedies include, first, the right to secure an
injunction; second, the right to suspend any national exchange from registra-
tion for a, period not exceeding 12 months or to withdraw its registration, alto-
gether; and, third, the right to suspend for a period of 12 months or order the
expulsion from a national exchange of any member or officer who the Federal
Trade Commission finds has violated any provision of the bill or any rule or
regulation thereunder, or who has effected any transaction for any other person
who he has reason to believe is violating any of the provisions of the bill
or any of the rules and regulations adopted pursuant to it These powers to
suspend an exchange or to terminate its registration and to suspend or require
the expulsion of a member or officer of an exchange may apparently be exercised
whenever the Federal Trade Commission is convinced that the exchange or an
officer or member* of it has violated any provision of the bill or any of the
rules or regulations which the Federal Trade Commission may adopt, irrespec-
tive of whether such violation is material or immaterial or willful or inadvertent.
The determination of the Federal Trade Commission in such cases is apparently
hnal because the later provision which permits an aggrieved person to review
in the courts the orders of the Federal Trade Commission specifically provides
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that the findings of the Commission as to facts, if supported by evidence, shall
be conclusive This section, therefore, gives the Federal Trade Commission
complete control of exchanges and puts every officer and member of an exchange
at the mercy of the Commission

Sections 21 and 22 of the bill provide that all hearings before the Commission
shall be public and that all information received by it shall be public records.
The latter provision, which would seem to require that all information which
the Federal Trade Commission may receive from corporations must be made
available to any person who wishes to examine it, may result in putting
American business at a distinct disadvantage in competing with foreign enter-
prises. We all know that every important business has trade secrets and
processes and formulas which have value chiefly because they are not available
to competitors In like manner, many of the statistics in regard to the opera-
tions of companies are of little value to stockholders and investors, but of in-
estimable worth to competitors These provisions requiring publicity may,
therefore have very serious consequences

Section 23 of the bill provides that any person aggrieved by an order of the
Federal Trade Commission may have it reviewed in the courts, but, as I have
pointed out, the value of this right of legal review is to all intents and purposes
destroyed by the provision that the findings of the Commission as to the facts,
if supported by evidence, shall be conclusive The acts of the Commission
would in almost every instance involve a determination of matters of fact
rather than of matters of law This provision gives a semblance of protecting
the rights of persons subject to the power of the Federal Trade Commission,
but in fact does not in any way restrict the absolute power of the Federal
Trade Commission under the bill.

Section 24 of the bill deals with the criminal penalties which may be imposed
for any violation of any provision of the bill or of any rule or regulation which
the Federal Trade Commission may adopt pursuant to it The maximum pen-
alties are fixed at a fine of $25,000 or imprisonment of not more than 10 years,
or both, except in the case of an exchange, when a fine of not exceeding $500,000
may be imposed. These extraordinarily heavy penalties are made applicable
to persons who make or are responsible for making any statement in a report
or document filed with the Commission, which, in the light of the circumstances
under which it was made, was false or misleading in any matter sufficiently
important to influence the judgment of an average investor The vagueness
of this definition, on which the criminal liability of citizens may depend, makes
the harsh penalties of the bill cruel and unusual Finally, while these penalties
apply only to willful violations of a provision of the bill or of a rule or regu-
lation adopted by the Federal Trade Commission, or to a person who willfully
is responsible for a false or misleading statement in a paper filed with the
Commission, apparently there is no such protection afforded to a person who
makes a statement to the Federal Trade Commission and he will be liable
whether his act was willful or not

Section 25 of the bill vests in the District Courts of the United, States and
the United States courts of any Territory and the Supreme Court of the District
of Columbia jurisdiction of offenses and violations of any provision of the bill,
and also of suits brought to enforce any liability or duty created by it

Section 26 of the bill purports to deal with the effect of the bill on existing
law. Subdivision (a) provides that the rights and remedies created by the bill
shall be in addition to existing rights and remedies and attempts to declare that
any State laws providing for the supervision or regulation of the administration
or the conduct of the business of any exchange shall be superseded by the pro-
visions of the bill I am advised that the constitutionality of any such provision
can be questioned.

Section 27 of the bill deals with the validity of contracts, and subsection (a)
declaies void any contract or condition binding a person to waive compliance
with any provision of the bill Subsection (b) declares void every contract
made in violation of any provision of the bill or of any rule or regulation
adopted by the Federal Trade Commission, and also attempts to provide that
even contracts, which were lawful when entered into, shall likewise be void in
respect of any cause of action arising after the effective date of the bill or of
any rule or regulation adopted pursuant to it.

Section 28 of the bill attempts to control transactions on foreign exchanges
by making it unlawful for any broker or dealer to make use of thel mails or
of any means of interstate transportation or communication for the purpose
of executing a transaction on an exchange outside of the United States, except
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in accordance with such rules and regulations as the Federal Trade Commission
may prescribe As in the case of section 14, which attempts to control over-the-
counter markets, the validity and effectiveness of this provision are open to
grave doubt

Section 29 of the bill requires every registered exchange to pay as a license
fee one five-hundredth of 1 percent of the aggregate dollar amount of trans-
actions taking place on such exchange during the preceding calendar year.
This sum is described as a registration fee and is to be paid, not to the Treasury
of the United States, but to the Federal Trade Commission itself. In effect,
this is not a registration fee but a tax upon the security business, which is
already subject to special taxes by Federal and State Governments. There is
no means of accurately computing what this tax would amount to in the
case of the New York Stock Exchange because there are no statistics showing
the aggregate dollar amount of the sales of securities which took place upon it*
A rough estimate, however, would indicate that it might approximate some*
where between $500,000 and $1,000,000.

Section 30 of the bill authorizes the Federal Trade Commission to employ
and fix the compensation of an apparently unlimited number of employees and
further exempts all such employees from the provisions of the civil-service act.

Sections 31 and 32 oi the bill merely provide for the separability of its.
provisions in the event that any of them are invalid and make October 1, 1934,
the effective date of the bill

The New York Stock Exchange, as I stated in my opening remarks, has
constructive suggestions to make in regard to the pending legislation for the
legulation of stock exchanges These suggestions are naturally subject to the
question oi the constitutional power of Congress to enact legislation regulating
the business of stock exchanges and their members

The purposes to be accomplished by such legislation are First, the prevention
of fraudulent practices affecting stock exchange transactions, second, the
prevention of the use of an excessive amount of credit for security speculation;
and third, the elimination of practices which, though not fraudulent, permit the
manipulation of security prices.

The most important question in regard to any regulatory legislation is the
determination of what body shall exercise the regulatory power. Obviously,
this body, whether it be called a commission or an authority, must include
persons who are familiar with credit conditions throughout the United States,
and also persons who are fully conversant with the technical problems con-
nected with the operation of stock exchanges. In addition, a majority of the
members of such a body should be outstanding individuals who would represent
the public Having this in mind, we suggest the creation of a stock exchange
coordinating authority to consist of seven members.

We suggest that this authority be composed of 2 members appointed by the
President; 2 Cabinet officers, who might well be the Secretary of the Treasury
and the Secretary of Commerce; 1 person appointed by the Open Market Com-
mittee of the Federal Reserve System, and 2 persons representing stock ex-
changes, 1 to be designated by the New York Stock Exchange and the other to
be elected by the members of those exchanges in the United States other than
the New York Stock Exchange, that primarily offer a market place for se-
curities. Such an authority would not only represent the interests of the
public but would have the benefit of the opinions and advice of two Cabinet
officers, and through its connection with the Open Market Committee of the
Federal Reserve System would be in clo&e contact with credit conditions
throughout the United States It would also include men who had detailed
technical knowledge of exchange operations

We suggest that this coordinating authority be given plenary power to control
the amount of margins which members of exchanges must require and maintain
on customers' accounts; and further, that it should have plenary power to
require stock exchanges to adopt rules and regulations preventing not only dis-
honest practices but also all practices which unfairly influence the price of
securities or unduly stimulate speculation Without attempting to define, at
this time, the scope of these powers, we believe that they should include the
power to fix the requirements for the listing of securities; the control of pools,
syndicates, and joint accounts and also options intended or used to influence
market prices; the power to control the circulation of rumors or statements
calculated to induce speculative activity, the use of advertising and the employ-
ment of customers' men or other employees who solicit business; to the end
that all practices which may tend to create unfair prices may be eliminated.
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This authority should also have power to study, and, if necessary, to adopt rules
in regard to those cases where the exercise ot the function of broker and dealer
by the same person is not compatible with fair dealing and to adopt rules in
regard to short selling, if it should become convinced that regulation of this
practice is necessary.

These suggestions represent the considered view of the New York Stock
Exchange and I have been authorized to present them by the governing
committee of the exchange I can say confidently that the exchange will
cooperate fully m attempting to prevent unwise or excessive speculation and
abuses or bad practices affecting the stock market.

I appreciate the courtesy which the committee has extended to me in
affording me this opportunity to state fully the position of the exchange in
regard to this bill. I trust that the committee will feel free to ask for any
information which it may desire from the exchange or its officials. I can
assure you that all of the records of the exchange of every character- and
nature will be made fully available to you and, in addition, not only the
officials of the exchange but all of its technical experts are at your disposal.

Respectfully submitted
RICHARD WHITNEY,

President of New York Stock Exchange.
FEBRUARY 22-23, 1934

LAW SCHOOL OF HARVARD UNIVERSITY,
Cambridge, Mass, February 22, 1932.

CARTER, LEDYAKD & MILBURN,
New York, N.Y.

(Attention: Mr. W. H. Jackson )
DEAR SIRS: I am enclosing herewith, in accordance with your request, my

opinion on the constitutionality of HR 4, the LaGuardia bill to regulate the
short selling of securities on exchanges

I have confined myself to a consideration of the constitutionality of the
LaGuardia bill, for I am as yet unconvinced that a bill could not be drafted
to regulate security transactions on stock exchanges which would be constitu-
tional The LaGuardia bill, however, bottoms itself upon a theory and con-
ception of interstate commerce that I am not prepared to accept

Naturally the pressure of time has prevented my giving as thorough a con-
sideration to the subject as I should have liked. I believe, however, that I
have considered all the pertinent authorities and given them their due weight.
Subsidiary matters I have neglected inasmuch as they fall within the category
of details whose validity will hinge upon the central question

Faithfully yours,
J. M. LANDIS

CAMBRIDGE, MASS., February 22, 19S2.
CARTER, LEDYARD & MILBUBN,

41 Broad Street, Neiv York, N.Y.
(Attention of Mr. W. H Jackson.)

DEAR SIRS • In reply to your request for my opinion as to the constitutionality
of House bill no. 4, a bill to protect banking and commerce against short sales
of securities issued by corporations engaged therein, I beg to summarize my
conclusions in the following manner:

THE NATURE OF THE BUX

The bill deals with the short sales upon stock exchanges of the securities of
banks organized under the laws of the United States and/or members of the
Federal Reserve System, and of corporations engaged in interstate or foreign
Commerce. It acts upon the conception that the practice of short selling is a
means of manipulating the market values of such securities, which, by produc-
ing arbitrary and abnormal declines, induces their needless liquidation. This
manipulation of market values, assumed not to reflect those that would be
produced by the normal operation of the law of supply and demand, is con-
sidered as a means whereby credit extended upon the face of such securities
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Is destroyed, thereby imperiling the general credit structure necessary to the
adequate functioning of commerce and banking, producing hoarding, and making
it more difBcult for such corporations whose secuiities have been depressed by
short selling to finance operations pursuant to carrying on interstate commerce
and banking. To the end of controlling the practice of short selling, the bill
seeks to attach a certain degree of publicity to the making of short sales.
Further provisions of the bill seek by drastic methods to enforce these
requirements

THE CHAKACTER OF STOCK EXCHANGE TRANSACTIONS

An understanding of the constitutional problems raised by the bill requires
a working conception of the nature of transactions upon stock exchanges The
central fact of a stock exchange is that it is, in essence, a market for a par-
ticular thing—the security Persons desirous of buying and selling securities
are here assembled more readily to facilitate their aims In the modern
exchange the number of such persons admitted to the market and privileged
actually to buy and sell upon that market is limited to a defined group. These
members of the exchange, in the mam, act as brokers or agents for other
persons Between themselves, however, they deal as principals. Contracts
of sale are made only between members upon the floor of the exchange, and
the delivery of the securities, whether or not cleared through some form of
clearing house, is made only between members. The fact that many trans-
actions on stock exchanges concern marginal purchases or sales by customers
does not alter these essential characteristics Delivery of the security and
transfer of the purchase price follows in either event.

The transactions on the exchange are thus not only geographically limited
to the locality where the exchange is located, but they do not concern an
article moving in interstate commerce Such movement in interstate commerce
as results from stock exchange transactions occurs from the fact that either
subsequently to a purchase of securities by a broker, the securities may actually
be delivered to a customer in some other State directly by that broker or
through the medium of a corresponding broker, or that preparatory to a sale
securities may be forwarded to the broker negotiating such sale Further-
more, instrumentalities of interstate commerce, such as the telegraph, the
telephone, and the mails, are employed by brokers on the exchange in the
effectuation of sales and purchases, and in the wide dissemination of market
prices of securities in order to inform thei** own customers or customers of
corresponding brokers of the prices at which securities can be bought and
sold on the exchange Such wide dissemination of market quotations is
obviously necessary in order that purchasers and sellers may know the prices
which securities are commanding on the exchange and thus be induced either
to buy or sell securities upon the exchange

Since the existence of a well-organized market has the economic effect of
centering sales and purchases at such a market, the major portion of security
buying and selling takes place on stock exchanges Uniformity in security
prices throughout a wide geographical area is thus secured But the process
by which this is achieved is the interchange of securities in a local and limited
geographical area

THE THEORY OF THE BILL

The bill (HE 4) recognizes the local characteristics of actual exchange
transactions It does not seek to attach to them an interstate character arising
from the interstate nature of the devices used to facilitate transactions on
the exchange or from the fact that the physical certificates actually bought
and sold are thereby transferred from State to State Instead, it seeks to
attach an interstate character to transactions in securities arising out of the
fact that such securities represent either obligations of or aliquot shares in
businesses engaged in interstate commerce, or incorporated under national
banking laws or possessing peculiar privileges as being members of the Fed-
eral Reserve System Dealing in such obligations on exchanges is considered
by the bill to be so intimately related to interstate commerce as to permit
Congress to regulate it It thus makes no effort to regulate transactions in
securities of corporations not engaged in commerce between the States
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THE EXTENT OF CONGRESSIONAL POWER OVER INTERSTATE COMMERCE

The essence of Congressional power over interstate commerce, apart from
control over instrumentalities of such commerce as the railroads and the tele-
graph, resides in the control that the Federal power possesses over the free
movement of commodities from State to State To that end direct and sub-
stantial interference by the States with interstate Commerce is forbidden,
whether through direct regulation or taxation. Also power is possessed by
Congress to remove and control obstructions to the free movement of such
commodities through the accustomed channels of trade

The application of these principles is well illustrated by reference to the
control exercised by Congress over commodity exchanges. The Packers and
Stockyards Act and the Gram Futures Act, whose constitutionality has been
upheld, sought to control certain practices m the live stock and grain exchanges.
The basis for such control did not rest upon the fact that such transactions
of themselves constituted interstate commerce. Instead, the Supreme Court
has repeatedly recognized that mere transactions even upon commodity ex-
changes do not constitute interstate commerce (Hill v Wallace, 259 US . 44;
Hopkins v. United States, 171 U S 578). But it is their effect upon the stream
of commodities moving in interstate commerce that makes them subject to
congressional control (Stafford v Wallace, 258 U S 495; Board of Trade v.
Olsen, 262 U S 1; United States v. Coffee Exchange, 263 U S 611; Tagg Bros,
v. Morehead, 280 U S 420; United States v Patten, 226 U S 525; Chamber of
Commerce v. Federal Trade Commission, 13 F (2d) 673). This consideration
is emphatically brought out by Chief Justice Taft in the Board of Trade ease:

" The sales on the Chicago Board of Trade are just as indispensable to the
continuity of the flow of wheat from the West to the mills and distributing
points of the Bast and Europe as are the Chicago sales of cattle to the flow
of stock toward the feeding places and slaughter and packing houses of the
East" (Board of Trade v Olsen, supra, at 36 )

The recognition that this is the basic principle underlying congressional
control over sales for future delivery and other practices on commodity ex-
changes, in my opinion, distinguishes these exchanges from stock exchanges.
In the former type of exchange, the thing that is bought and sold is a com-
modity moving in interstate commerce The fact that for the moment, when
the transaction upon the exchange actually takes place, the commodity is at
rest and that no interstate delivery is required as between buyer and seller,
has been regarded by the court as immaterial in the light that at bottom there
is a current of interstate commerce in the commodity moving through and
beyond the exchange The stock exchange, however, presents no such aspect.
Other than a physical certificate representing a chose in action, no commodity
is to move in interstate commerce as a consequence of a sale on the stock
exchange. Dealings upon that market will effect no additions to the cost of
moving these certificates from State to State Indeed, the parallel between
& commodity exchange and a stock exchange is so absent, that I cannot regard
these decisions as governing the stock exchange situation nor as establishing
a principle applicable to transactions upon stock exchanges.

Bill H B 4 seems implicitly to recognize this distinction It does not
proceed upon any theory that short selling on stock exchanges concerns the
movement of commodities in interstate commerce On the contrary, its re-
stricted application to securities of corporations engaged in interstate com-
merce regards transactions with reference to such securities as being sufficiently
related to the interstate commerce engaged in by the corporations as to enable
Congress to deal with the transactions as interstate commerce.

THE RANKING FEATURES OF THE BELL

The ground for supporting the constitutionality of the instant bill would seem
to me to rest primarily upon congressional power under the interstate commerce
clause, and not upon the recognized congressional power to charter and operate
banks. The power of Congress to charter and operate banks is, m essence, no
more than the power of any State to charter a bank It can, of course, give its
banks peculiar powers which it may deny the States to give to their banks, and
its banks possess peculiar privileges arising from the fact that they are Federal
instrumentalities It can consequently command the banks that it charters
to observe certain regulations with reference to the conduct of the banking
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business. (American Bank & Trust Co v. Fedeml Reserve Bank of Atlcmta,
262 U S 643; Ratohle v Federal Reserve Bank, 34 F (2d) 910) But under
its power to charter banks, it is difficult to see any basis for an msistance that
the securities of such banks must not be traded in a particular fashion. To
derive such a power from the power to charter banks would imply that the
States possessed a like power with reference to banks operating under their
charters It would also imply a like power with reference to corporations
chartered by the various States Such conclusions lead me to the opinion that
the basic power upon which the instant bill must be supported is the power of
Congress over interstate commerce.

RELATIONSHIP TO INTERSTATE COMMERCE AS A BASIS FOB CONTBOIi

It is a commonplace of constitutional law that a particular activity, though
not actually involving the movement of goods or commodities in interstate
commerce, may have such an intimate relationship to that movement so that
it becomes "interstate commerce" for the purposes of determining whether
Congress can exercise control over it But it is equally true that not every
matter which concerns the movement of goods in interstate commerce is to
be regarded as subject to congressional control, for otherwise hardly any aspect
of mercantile activity would be immune from Federal control Upon the
nature of this relationship, no definite pronouncement can be made It is,
in the last analysis, a question of degree which must be determined in the
light of the applicable decisions. With reference to the bill under considera-
tion, the question is thus presented whether the transactions on the exchange
to which the bill is applicable have such an intimate relationship to the move-
ment of commodities in interstate commerce by the corporations concerned as
to permit such transactions to be regarded as interstate commerce.

That the relationship between the activity in question and the move-
ment of goods in interstate commerce must be of an intimate nature is dem-
onstrated by several decisions involving the applicability of the Sherman Anti-
trust Act A restraint placed upon the production of goods which are to move
m interstate commerce is of itself insufficient to make such a restraint a re-
straint of interstate commerce (United Mine Workers v Coronado Goal Go, 259
U S 344; United Leather Workers v. Herkert, 265 U.S 457; Konecky v Jewish
Press, 288 Fed. 179). The intent to affect the current of goods moving in inter-
state commerce is necessary to bring such a restraint within the ambit of
congressional control (Coronado Goal Co. v United Mme Workers, 268 U S
295) Similarly a combination designed to restrict the placing of advertising
matter in a magazine circulating throughout the Nation is not a restraint
of interstate commerce (Blumenstock Bros Advertising Agency v Curtis Pub-
Ushmg Co, 252 U S 436 Compare Ward Bakmg Co v Federal Trade Com-
mission, 264 Fed. 330). These cases are illustrative of the closeness of the
nexus that must exist between the activity concerned and the movement of
goods in interstate commerce.

Further light upon this relationship is thrown by a series of cases involving
the power of the States to regulate and tax activities connected with the
movement of goods in interstate commerce It is, of course, true that such
cases do not necessarily, in their assertions that the activity concerned is not
interstate commerce deny that the Federal Government under the commerce
clause possesses no authority to regulate them The spheres of State and
Federal regulation overlap to a certain extent. But the assertion that such
activity is not immune from State regulation on the ground that it is not
interstate commerce, inferentially leads to an assumption that it is not sub-
ject for congressional regulation on the ground that it is interstate commerce
At an early date the court held valid a license tax imposed by a State upon a
broker dealing in foreign bills of exchange, despite the contention that the tax
was upon foreign commerce (Nathan v Louisiana, 8 How 73 ) The strength
of this decision is more fully appreciated when it is realized that had the tax
been upon a broker dealing in foreign commodities, it would have been invalid.
The principle there involved that the mere fact that certain dealings may sub-
sequently lead to the movement of commodities in interstate or foreign com-
merce, does not of itself make such dealings mtei state commerce, has been
repeatedly affirmed by the Court (Engel v O'Malley, 219 U S 128; Williams
v Fears, 179 U S 270; Hemphitt v. Orloff, 277 U S 537 ) The principle found
a distinct application in Ware & Leland v Mootte County (209 U S 405), where
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the court upheld a State tax on brokers engaged in buying cotton for future
delivery on exchanges situated outside the State, despite the contention that
the tax was unconstitutional as being on interstate commerce

Perhaps the most illuminating series of cases are those setting forth the
general doctrine that insurance is not interstate commerce (Paul v Virginm,
8 Wall 168; Ducat v Clwoago, 10 Wall. 410; Liverpool Ins Co. v Massachu-
setts, 10 Wall 566; Philadelphia Fwe Ass'n v. New York, 119 U S 110; Hooper
v California, 155 US 648; Nodle v. Mitchell, 164 U S 367; New York Ufe
Ins Co V Cravens, 178 US 389, Nutting v. Massachusetts, 183 U S 553; New
York Life Ins Co v Deer Lodge County, 231 U S. 495.) The significance of
these cases is to be appreciated only after consideration of the enormous signifi-
cance of insurance to interstate commerce That it is interwoven with our
whole commercial life is not even open to argument Marine insurance in one
form or another serves the purpose of promoting commercial transactions by
vastly extending the use of credit Fire insurance performs the same function.
Life msuiance even more so, extends out and accumulates the savings of many
into large funds aggregating hundreds of millions of dollars to be loaned in
turn or used as productive capital These facts were presented to the court
with all the ability that counsel could command in a recent effort to induce
the court to overturn its earlier decisions to the effect that insurance did not
constitute interstate commerce, but without success4 (New York Life Ins Co v*
Deer Lodge County, supra) The considerations leading the court to take a
contrary view are important to notice They were pointedly set forth by Mr.
Justice White •

" * * * the general rule (that insurance is not commerce) and its excep-
tions are based * * * (upon) the difference between interstate commerce
or an instrumentality thereof on one side and the mere incidents which may
attend the carrying on of such commerce on the other This distinction has
always been carefully observed, and is clearly defined by the authorities cited.
If the power to regulate interstate commerce applied to all the incidents to
which such commerce might give rise, and to all contracts which might be
made in the course of its transaction that power would embrace the entire
sphere of mercantile activity m any way connected with trade between the
States, and would exclude State control over many contracts purely domestic
in their nature The business of insurance is not commerce The contract of
insurance is not an instrumentality of commerce The making of such a con-
tract is a mere incident of commercial intercourse, and in this respect there is
no difference whatever between insurance against fire and insurance against
' the perils of the sea'" (Hooper v California, supra, 655 )

These cases, of course, only establish that the business of insurance is not
immune from State regulation as being interstate commerce The corollary
that the business of insurance cannot be regulated by the Federal Government
on the ground that it is not interstate commerce would seem to follow The
question has, however, never been judicially tested. But a Senate Judiciary
Committee unanimously reported that insurance was not interstate com-
merce so as to permit Federal regulation of it (SRept No 4406, 59th Cong.,
1st sess )

A further case deserving notice is the decision of the Court holding the Child
Labor Act unconstitutional. (Hammer v Dagenhart, 247 U S 251) That like
considerations there prevailed with the court is evidenced by the court's
language when it stated: " Over interstate transportation, or its incidents, the
regulatory power of Congress is ample, but the production of articles, intended
for interstate commerce, is a matter of local regulation " The distinction be-
tween such a case and the cases upholding the constitutionality of the Lottery
Act (The Lottery Case, 188 US 321), the White Slave Act (Hoke v United*
States, 227 US 308), and the Pure Food and Drug Act (Hipohte Egg Co v.
United States, 220 US 45), seems to reside in a degree of differentiation as to
the relationship of the movement of commodities and persons in interstate
commerce to the practices sought to be reached by Congress

The application of the principles here enunciated to the bill in question leaves
in my judgment little room for dispute The relationship between market
transactions of securities of corporations engaged in interstate commerce and
the actual movement of goods of those corporations in interstate commerce,
certainly presents no closer bond than the relationship between means and
methods of production and such transportation, nor between insurance and the
movement of insured goods in interstate commerce, when insurance as an
instrument of credit is practically necessary to secure any such movement.
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Indeed, to trace the effect of market manipulations in a security upon the
movement of any particular commodity in interstate commerce would require
an ingenuity far beyond the average economist To see that the market value
of securities has a bearing and influence upon trade generally is, of course, a
matter of common understanding But the exact effect of the practice of short
selling upon the movement of commodities in interstate commerce is not even
specified in the bill Only general allegations that the practice affects banking
and commerce are contained in the bill. In the light of such uncertainty as to
the effect of such practices, even assuming that the matter was within the
congressional power of regulation, doubts as to constitutionality would arise
under the fifth amendment.

Thus far the Supreme Court has not regarded as interstate commerce,
activity which does not have a clear, definable relation to the movement of
particular commodities in interstate commerce It has consistently refused
to take a different attitude although urged to do so. It has declined, as Mr.
Justice White stated, to extend the concept of interstate commerce so as to
bring within the possible ambit of exclusive Federal control such matters as
insurance, banking, means and methods of production, the chartering of manu-
facturing corporations engaged in interstate commerce, supervision over the
issuance of their securities, and the like But such a trend of thought would
be necessary to sustain the constitutionality of the bill in question The cen-
tral theory upon which it posits the existence of congressional power, namely
the fact that because certain corporations are engaged in interstate commerce
Congress can regulate transactions in their securities upon exchanges, seems
to extend congressional power over interstate commerce to a point not war-
ranted by the decisions or expressions of the Supreme Court, nor in accord
with a likely view, so far as one may judge the immediate future, that the court
would entertain.

No additional warrant for congressional power is to be gathered from the fact
that stock exchanges make use of such instrumentalities of interstate com-
merce as the telegraph, telephone, and the mails for the transaction of their
business Such an argument was pressed upon the Court in the insurance
cases but without effect

" To accomplish the purpose there is necessarily a great and frequent use of
the mails, and this is elaborately dwelt on by the insurance company in its
pleading and argument, it being contended that this and the transmission of
premiums and the amounts of the policies constitute a * current of commerce
among the States' This use of the mails is necessary, it may be, to the
centralization of the control and supervision of the details of the business;
it is not essential to its character" (New York Lvfe Insurance Oo v Deer
Lodge County, supra, 509 )

This is not to say that Congress may not regulate abuses in the use of
instrumentalities of commerce by stock exchanges, insurance companies, or
any business, but it is a clear recognition of the fact that the mere use of
such instrumentalities to effectuate a transaction not otherwise interstate
commerce does not make it interstate commerce.

I shall not take occasion here to comment upon other features of the bill.
The bill would seem to stand or fall upon the justification for its central
theory, and, due to the pressure of time, I have confined myself to a considera-
tion of that theory. Other features contained in the bill of doubtful consti-
tutionality need therefore no particular attention.

Respectfully yours,
J. M LANDIS.

BKIEF ON BEHALF OF NEW YOKK STOCK EXCHANGE UPON THE CONSTITUTIONALITY
OF S 2693. AND H R 7852, SEVENTY-THIRD CONGRESS, SECOND SESSION, ENTITLED
" T H E NATIONAL SECURITIES EXCHANGE ACT OF 1934", HUNTON, WILLIAMS,
ANDERSON, GAY & MOORE, COUNSEL; THOMAS B GAY, OF COUNSEL

BEFORE THE CONGRESS OF THE UNITED STATES—IN THE MATTER OF THE CONSTITU-
TIONALITY OF " THE NATIONAL SECURITIES EXCHANGE A*0T OF 1934 " (S 2693 AND
H R 7852.)

The apparent purposes of the " National Securities Exchange Act of 1934 ",
now pending before the Congress, are the regulation and control of stock ex-
changes and the business of their members, the control of credit through re-
strictions upon the use of securities, and the control of all corporations through
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requirements for the listing of their securities on exchanges, or, if not so listed,
through limitations upon their use as a basis of credit.

Broadly speaking, these objects are sought to be accomplished in one or both
of two ways:

Fvrst: The use of the mails, or of any means or instrumentality of communi-
cation or transportation in interstate commerce, for the purpose of using any
facility of any securities exchange is prohibited by Section 4 of the Bill unless
such exchange is registered as a National Securities Exchange under the provi-
sions of Section 29 thereof, and the registration fee therein provided for is
paid.

Second: The use of the mails, or of any means or instrumentality of com-
munication or transportation m interstate commerce, for making or creating a
market for any security whether or not listed on any National Securities Ex-
change is prohibited under the provisions of Section 14 of the Bill unless com-
pliance is had with such rules and regulations as the Federal Trade Commission
may prescribe as appropriate in the public interest, or for the protection of
investors.

Both means of accomplishing the desired objects are, therefore, predicated
upon the power of the Congress over interstate commerce, or its control of the
use of the mails May either power be constitutionally exercised in the manner
proposed? The purpose of this brief is to demonstrate that it may not

In his testimony before the House Committee on Interstate Commerce, the
Honorable J. M. Landis, Commissioner of the Federal Trade Commission, and
one of the draftsmen of the bill, stated very frankly that:

"At the threshold of this question, there seems to me to he the question of
national power over the exchanges. I think this Committee has to meet that
and face that before it can go any further. The question is not free from
doubt" (Tr., pp. 2-3 ) (Italics supplied )

The need for regulation, in view of many social and economic evils now
alleged to arise from and exist by reason of practices indulged in by those
engaged in the buying and selling of securities, whether as members of stock
exchanges or in the over-the-counter markets, is being pressed upon the Con-
gress as a justification for the enactment of the proposed bill. Public necessity
does not, however, give rise to federal power.

The Government of the United States is not a national, but a federal Gov-
ernment Not national in the sense that it possesses inherent power, but
federal in the sense that it possesses only those powers expressly, or by neces-
sary implication, delegated to it'by the States All powers not so delegated
are by the Tenth Amendment to the Federal Constitution expressly reserved
to the States respectively, or to the people

CONSTITUTIONALITY UNDER THU COMMERCE CLAUSE

Article I, Section 8, of the Constitution of the United States confers upon
the Congress power " to regulate commerce with foreign nations and among
the several states * * * ."

Commissioner Landis, in his testimony before the House Committee on Inter-
state Commerce, testified in this connection that*

" In order to spell out an appropriate power for Congress to deal-with stock
exchanges, you have to show the intimate relationship of these transactions
on the exchange itself to interstate commerce

I speak primarily of the interstate commerce power, beoaMse I do not believe
that legislation of this type can be based effectively upon any other power
than the congressional power over interstate commerce.1* (Tr., p 4.) (Italics
supplied.)

In justification of the attempted exercise of the power of the Congress over
interstate commerce, Section 2 of the Bill contains a recital of facts which
are declared to make the regulation of exchanges using the channels of inter-
state commerce necessary in the public interest To the extent that this
section embodies findings of fact it will, of course, go far in satisfying judicial
inquiry into the need for such legislation, but to the extent that the section
contains mere conclusions of law upon the facts recited therein, it establishes
nothing and would have no controlling effect upon the decision of any court
that might be called upon to decide whether such conclusions were, in point of
law, correct

The findings of fact in this section that "transactions in securities as
commonly conducted upon securities exchanges by means of the mails or
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instrumentalities of transportation or communication in interstate commerce,
are affected with a national public interest", are predicated upon the conclu-
sion of law that transactions in securities by means of the mails or instru-
mentalities of transportation or1 communication are interstate commerce. If
such is not the case, congressional declaration to the contrary does not make it
so as a matter of law.

Again, the section provides that " Transactions in securities upon exchanges
create a flow of securities in interstate commerce to and from the places
where such exchanges are located ". Here, again, is found a conclusion of law
that such flow of securities as may m fact result from stock exchange trading,
constitutes interstate commerce. If such is not the fact, it isn't made any
more so by congressional declaration. Finally, the section provides that
" Regulation of transactions in securities! conducted upon exchanges by means
of instrumentalities of transportation and communication in interstate com-
merce of the mails is imperative in the public interest fdr the protection of
interstate commerce * * *." The regulation of transactions in securities
thus declared as imperative in the public interest, presupposes that the trans-
actions so to be regulated constitute interstate commerce. It they do not,
Congress cannot by legislative fiat ascribe to them legal characteristics which
they do not otherwise possess.

Putting aside, however, what may be said to be a legislative attempt to give
to the business of securities exchanges, and that of their members, factual
characteristics which they do not possess, but which are admittedly essential
to any lawful exercise of the power of the Congress to control interstate
commerce, a general statement o± the nature of such businesses is necessary in
order to properly determine whether they are in tact so interstate in character
as to constitute interstate commerce. That they are not is fairly demonstrable.

THE NATURE OF THE BUSINESS SOUGHT TO HE REGULATED

The business of a stock exchangte is to centralize the purchase and sale of
securities. Sales are made only between members of the exchange and, in the
case of the New York Stock Exchange, the transactions occur only in its
building in the City of New York. The purchases and sales made by members
on the floor of the New York Stock Exchange are completed by actual delivery,
either through the place for central delivery maintained by a subsidiary of
the Exchange or directly between the offices of the members which, under the
rules of the Exchange, must be located in its immediate vicinity. Therefore, the
actual contracts of purchase and sale take place only in New York City, and
all deliveries of securities and payments of money in connection with the
performance of these contracts likewise occur solely in New York City.

The immediate objects of sale are bonds or certificates of stock In the
case of bonds listed on the New York Stock Exchange, not only are the instru-
ments themselves evidences of debt, but, under the rules of the Exchange, the
issuing coiporations must maintain offices or paying agencies in the City of
New York at which both principal and interest are payable. In the case of
certificates of stock, they are constituents of title and. under the rules of the
Exchange, the issuing companies must maintain transfer agents and registrars
in New York City where such certificates may be transferred of record.

In the use of the Exchange's facilities, transactions of three general classes
occur

First Transactions where seller and buyer are "both residents of the City
and State of New York. Transactions of this nature are obviously local in
character and, therefore, solely within the control and regulation of state laws.
Boothe V. Illinois, 184 U S 425; Otis v Parker, 187 U S 606; Hatoh v. Reardon,
204 U S. 152, Brodmax v. Missouri, 219 U S. 285; House v. Mayes, 219 U.S. 270.

Second. Transactions where seller and buyer are residents of different states
but no actual shupment of securities occur because payment for the buyer's
account is effected through some means of -financing requiring the securities
to remain in New York Marginal transactions are of this character.

In transactions of this nature nothing more than buy and sell orders pass
between the states through use of the mails or other instrumentalities of
communication, such as telephone or telegraph

This form of interstate communioatvon is sought to be made interstate com-
merce by the provisions of Paragraph 16 of Section 3 of the bill defining such
commerce as
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* * * * * transaction in respect of any security shall be considered to be
in interstate commerce if such transaction is part of that current of commerce
usual in a security transaction whereby an order to purchase or to sell a
security originates from a person in one state with expectation that it will
or may be consummated by the receipt on an exchange of an order to sell,
or purchase the same security originating from another person in another
state * * *."

As thus defined, interstate communication would constitute interstate com-
merce. Indeed, it is declared to exist upon a mere expectation Such, of
course, is not the law. In United States Fidelity Go v Kentucky, 231 TJ S 394,
in which the constitutionality of a Kentucky license tax upon commercial
agencies was upheld, the court said:

** The circumstance that in a substantial number of cases—even if in the greater
number—there is correspondence, by letter or otherwise, from state to state,
which may perhaps have an effect upon the conduct of other parties about
entering or not entering into transactions of interstate commerce, is not
controlling" (P. 398)

In New York Life Insurance Company v. Deer Lodge County, 231 U S. 495,
the Supreme Court upheld the validity of a Montana statute imposing a tax
upon insurance premiums collected in that sitate, and in disposing of the
contention of the insurance company that its business was interstate because
conducted in large measure through the use of the mails, it was said at page
509:

"To accomplish the purpose there is necessarily a great and frequent use
of the mails, and this is elaborately dwelt on by the insurance company in its
pleading and argument, it being contended that this and the transmission of
premiums and the amounts of the policies constitute a * current of commerce
among the States/ This use of the mails is necessary, it may be, to the cen-
tralization of the control and supervision of the details of the business; it is
not essential to its character" (Italics supplied )

In Gfranitevttte Manufacturing Co v. Query, 44 Fed. (2d) 64 (affirmed 283
U. S. 376), it is said that the " sending of notes by mail or otherwise from
one state to another does not constitute • interstate commerce" See also
Blumenstock Bros v Curtis Publishmg Co, 252 XJ S 436, Engel v O'MaMey,
219 U S. 128

The above decisions clearly demonstrate that interstate communication is
not interstate commerce. It is the character of a business and not the fact
that the mails, or other means of communication may be employed in its
conduct, that determines whether such business constitutes interstate com-
merce The mere use of the mails, or other means of communication, for the
purpose of effecting the purchase or sale of securities between citizens of
different states through the facilities of the New York Stock Exchange, where
no actual shipment of securities takes place is not, therefore, interstate com-
merce and cannot be made so by mere legislation fiat

Third: Transactions where buyer and seller are residents of different states
and the transaction of sale and purchase results in actual shipment of securi-
ties between the states Transactions of this character involve the question
whether stocks and bonds are commodities in the sense that they may be the
subject of commerce between the states

It is believed that they are not in view of the decisions of the Supreme
Court of the United States in respect to substantially similar businesses

A closely related series of cases are those setting forth the doctrine that
insurance, in all its forms, is not interstate commerce Paul v. Virginia, 8 Wall.
168; Ducat v. Chicago, 10 Wall. 410, Liverpool Ins. Co v Massachusetts, 10
Wall. 566; Philadelphia Fire Ass'n v. New York, 119 U S 110; Hooper v. CaM-
fornia, 155 U S 648; Noble v Mitchell, 164 U. S 367, New York Life Ins. Co. v.
Cravens, 178 U S 389; Nutting v Massachusetts, 183 U S 553; New York Life
Insurance Co v Deer Lodge County, 231 U S. 495

In the latter case, it was urged with great ability upon the Supreme Court
that the enormous importance of insurance to interstate commerce, particularly
its relationship to the interstate shipment of goods, justified the reversal of its
earlier decisions holding that insurance was not interstate commerce The
court, however, affirmed the doctrine announced in Hooper v California, supra,
where it was said*

* * * * * the general rule (that insurance is not commerce) and its excep-
tions are based * * * (upon) the difference between interstate commerce
or an instrumentality thereof on one side and the mere incidents which may
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attend the carrying on of such commerce on the other. This distinction has
always been carefully observed, and is clearly defined by the authorities cited.
If the power to regulate interstate commerce applied to all the incidents to
which such commerce might give rise and to all contracts which might be made
in the course of its transaction, that power would embrace the entire sphere of
mercantile activity in any way connected with trade between the States, and
would exclude state control over many contracts purely domestic in their nature
The business of insurance is not commerce The contract of insurance is not
an instrumentality of commerce The making of such a contract is a mere
incident of commercial intercourse, and in this respect there is no difference
whatever between insurance against fire and insurance against 'the perils of
the sea'"

These decisions establish that the business of insurance is not immune from
state regulation as being interstate commerce The corollary, that the business
of insurance cannot be regulated by the federal government because it is not
interstate commerce, would seem to follow Indeed, a committee on the
judiciary of the United States Senate unanimously reported that insurance was
not subject to federal regulation as interstate commerce (Senate Report No.
4406, 59th Congress, first Session )

In Nathan v Louisiana, 8 How. 73, it was held that a hroker engaged in the
use of the mails in buying and selling foreign bills of exchange " is not en-
gaged in commerce, but in supplying an instrument of commerce "

In Hamphtll v Orloff, 277 U S 537, a " Massachusetts trust", doing a busi-
ness of buying and selling negotiable notes in various states, was held not en-
gaged m interstate commerce in respect to the ownership of notes of a resident
of Michigan wheie it undertook to enforce them without having first complied
with local law requiring domestication of corporations The court said:

" Upon the facts disclosed the court below held the trust was carrying on a
business of dealing m negotiable notes within the State of Michigan; and we
find no reason for rejecting that conclusion Such business is not interstate
commerce Nathan v Louiswna, 8.How 73, Paul v Virginia, 8 Wall 168;
Hatch v Reardon, 204 U S 152, 162, Blumenstocte Bros v Curtis Publishmg
Co, 252 U S 436, 444."

In Graniteville Manufacturing Co v Query, 44 Fed (2d) 64, the validity of a
South Carolina stamp tax was upheld as not imposing a burden on interstate
commerce in respect of a series of notes executed by the plaintiff over a period
of years—between 1923 and 1930—and sent by it to banks outside of the state
tor discount The District Court of the Eastern District of South Carolina,
said.

" The plaintiff contends also that the laying of the tax in question is a burden
upon interstate commerce But under the decisions of the Supreme Court it is
plain that the notes in question did not constitute interstate commerce. They
are mere personal contracts The making of such a contract is a mere incident
of commercial intercourse, and sending the notes by mail or otherwise from
one slate to another does not constitute interstate commerce. See New York
Life Ins Co v Deer Lodge County, 231 U S 495, 34 S Ct 167, 58 L Ed. 332.
where the subject is fully discussed and the decisions reviewed "

The foregoing decision was affirmed in 283 U S. 376
The authorities determine that the negotiation of insurance contracts, the

buying and selling of foreign bills of exchange and of negotiable notes through
the medium of the mails, or other means of interstate communication, is not
interstate commerce, and it would seem to follow by analogy that the buying
and selling of securities in similar manner is likewise not interstate commerce,
and, therefore, not subject to federal regulation or control.

The basis of congressional control over interstate commerce, as distinguished
from its control over the instrumentalities of commerce such as railroads, tele-
graph, telephone, etc., arises from the power which the federal government pos-
sesses to insure the free movement of commodities, or subjects of such com-
merce, between the states To this extent direct and substantial interference
by the states is prohibited.

These principles have found application in the Packers and Stock Yards Act
and the Gram Futures Act, the constitutionality of which have been upheld,
exercising federal control over certain practices on live stock and gram ex-
changes. The transactions made the subject of federal regulation by these acts
were not themselves regarded as interstate commerce, although the live stock
or gram to which they related necessarily moved in interstate commerce. In
fact, the Supreme Court has repeatedly held that transactions upon commodity
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exchanges do not constitute interstate commerce. EopMns v. United States,
171 U.S 578; Hill v. Wallace, 259 US 44; Moore v. New York Cotton Exchange,
270 US. 593. It is the effect of such) transactions upon the stream of com-
modities moving in interstate commerce that makes them subject to federal
regulation. Swift & Co. v. XJmted States, 196 U S. 375; United States v. Patton,
226 U.S. 525; Stafford v. Wallace, 258 U S. 495; Board of Trade V. Olsen, 262
U.S 1; United States v. Coffee Exchange, 263 U S. 611; Tagg Bros and Marshall
v. United States, 280 U.S 520. This is made manifest by the statement of Chief
Justice Taft in Board of Trade v. Olsen, supra, when he said:

" The sales on the Chicago Board of Trade are just as indispensable to the
continuity of the flow of wheat from the West to the mills and distributing
points of the East and Europe as are the Chicago sales of cattle to the flow of
stock toward the feeding places and slaughter and packing houses of the East"

In the foregoing cases Congress undertook the regulation of transactions in
commodities raised or produced with the expectation that they would move
through instruments of commerce, the railroads, and become a part of the
flow of such commerce between the states. Consumption of such commodities
withm the state of their origin, except to a very limited extent would be im-
possible. Their production, marketing and sale to the ultimate consumer
necessarily constitutes an interstate business. It is constant in its relation to
the law of supply and demand and any interruption of that relationship
through transactions of the character prohibited by the acts referred to, would
necessarily constitute an interruption of and burden upon interstate com-
merce. The transportation and terminal facilities of the railroads are like-
wise dependent upon continuity in the flow of such commodities in interstate
commerce.

None of these conditions obtain in respect to the business of buying and
selling securities. There are no circumstances requiring securities to move
from state to state in order to be dealt with in stock exchange transactions.
They may find a ready market on exchanges, or in over-the-counter trading,
in the state of their issue Nor are the facilities of the railroads in any sense
dependent upon the movement of securities between the states

Tn a letter of February 22nd, 1932, from Commissioner Landis, then a pro-
tessor in the Law School of Harvard University, to Messrs Carter, Ledyard
& Milburn, counsel for New York Stock Exchange, a copy of which letter has
been made a part of the record in the hearings upon this bill before the Senate\
Committee on Banking and Currency and the House Committee on Interstate
Commerce, Mr. Landis says:

" The recognition that thisi is the basic principle underlying Congressional
control over sales for future delivery and other practices on commodity ex-
changes in my opinion distinguishes these exchanges from stock exchanges.
In the former type of exchange, the thing that is bought and sold is a com-
modity moving in interstate commerce. * * * The stock exchange, how-
ever, presents no such aspect. Other than a physical certificate representing
a chose in action, no commodity is to move in interstate commerce as a conse-
quence of a sale on the stock exchange Dealings upon that market will effect
no additions to- the cost of moving these certificates from state to state.
Indeed, the parallel between a commodity exchange and a stoch exchange is so
absent, that I cannot regard these decisions as governing the stoch exchange
situation nor as establishing a principle applicable to transactions upon stock
exchanges" (Italics supplied.)

This reasoning is logical and sound. Coming from one of the persons largely
responsible for the drafting of the Metcher-Rayburn bill it should be highly
persuasive in support of the view that the decisions of the Supreme Court in
the Stock Yard and Grain Futures cases constitute no authority for the con-
tention that the buying and selling of securities through1 the medium of stock
exchanges constitute interstate commerce.

The fact that dealing in securities through the medium of the New York Stock
Exchange, or in over-the-counter trading, may consist of purely local transac-
tions where both buyer and seller are residents of the same state, or involve
transactions between residents of different states, either with or without the
actual shipment of securities from state to state, demonstrates that such trans-
actions of purchase and sale do not provide for, nor do they necessarily con-
template, the shipment of securities between the states If interstate shipments
are actually made, it is not because of anything growing out of the making of
the contract of purchase and sale on the New York Stock Exchange. The neces-
sity for any such shipment is not implicit in the transaction Under such
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circumstances the Supreme Court has repeatedly held that trading, even upon
commodity exchanges, does not constitute interstate commerce.

In Hopkms v. Vmted States, 171 U S. 578, transactions on the Kansas City
Live Stock Exchange, an unincorporated association, having to do with the
purchase and sale of cattle, hogs and other live stock, were held not interstate,
the court saying:

" The selling of an article at its destination, which has been sent from another
state, wJule it may bet regarded as an interstate sale and one which the importer
was entitled to make, yet the services of the individual employed at the place
where the article is sold are not so connected wnth the subject sold as to make
them a portion of interstate commerce, and a combination m regard to the
amount to be charged for such service* is not, therefore, a combination m
restramt of that trade or commerce." (Italics supplied )

In Hatch v. Beardon, 204 U S. 152, an Act of the state of New York imposing
a stamp tax of two cents on the $100 of face value of shares of stock, when sold
m New York by a resident of Connecticut to a resident of the latter state doing
business in New York, was held not a burden on interstate commerce, the court
saying:

u The fact that the property sold is outside of the state and the seller and
buyer foreigners are not enough to make a sale commerce with foreign nations
or among the several states, and that is all that there is here "

In Ware & Leland v Mobile County, 209 U S 405, a statute of Alabama impos-
ing a license tax on stock and cotton exchanges and the persons trading thereon
for the purpose of buying and selling futures, was held not a regulation of
interstate commerce although such purchases or sales were executed through
the medium of an agent in Mobile, Alabama, on the New York or New Orleans
Cotton Exchanges. The court said:

"The appellants are brokers who take orders and transmit them to other
states for the purchase and sale of grain or cotton upon speculation. They
are, in no just sense, common carriers of messages, as are the telegraph
companies For that part of the transactions, merely speculative and fol-
lowed by no actual delivery, it cannot be fairly contended that such contracts
are the subject of interstate commerce; and concerning such of the contracts
for purchases for future delivery, as result in actual deUvery of the grain or
cotton, the stipulated tacts show that when the orders transmitted are re-
ceived in the foreign state the property is bought in that state and there held
for the purchaser The transaction was thus closed by a contract completed
and executed in the foreign state, although the orders were received from
another state When the delivery was upon a contract of sale made by the
broker, the seller was at liberty to acquire the cotton in the market where
the delivery was required or elsewhere He did not contract to ship it from
one state to the place of delivery m another state And though it is stipu-
lated that shipments were made from Alabama to the foreign state in some
instances, that was not because of any contractual obligation so to do. In
neither class of contracts, for sale or purchase, was there necessarily any
movement of commodities m interstate traffic, because of the contracts made
by the brokers.

"These contracts are not, therefore, the subjects of interstate commerce,
any more than in the insurance cases, where the policies are ordered and
delivered in another state than that of the residence and office of the company.
The delivery, when one was made, was not because of any contract obUginq
an interstate shipment, and the fact that the purchaser might thereafter
transmit the subject-matte^ of purchase by means of interstate carriage did
not make the contracts as made and executed the .subjects of interstate com-
merce1' (Italics supplied.)

In Moore v. New York Cotton Ewhange, 270 U S 593, it was said:
" The New York exchange is engaged in a local business. Transactions

between its members are purely local in their inception and in their execution
They consist of agreements made on the spot for the purchase and sale of
cotton for future delivery, with a provision that such cotton must be repre-
sented by a warehouse receipt issued by a licensed warehouse in the
Port of New York and be deliverable from such warehouse Such agree-
ments do not provide for, nor does it appear that they contemplate, the
shipment of cotton from one state to another. If interstate shipments are
actually made, it is not because of any contractual obligation to that
effect; but it is a chance happening which cannot have the effect of
converting these purely local agreements or the transactions to which they
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relate into subjects of interstate commerce Ware & Leland v. Mobile County,
209 U S 405, 412-413 The most that can be said is that the agteements are
likely to give rise to interstate shipments. This is not enough Engle v
O'Malley, 219 U S 128, 139 See also SopUns v Umted States, 171 U S 578,
588, 590; Anderson v United States, 171 U S 604, 615-616" (Italics supplied )

These authorities determine the unconstitutionality of the Bill as an
attempted regulation of the business of buying and selling securities, whether
conducted through the medium of stock exchanges or in over-the-counter
markets. Such business is essentially local in character The fact that the
mails, or other means of communication or transportation, may be employed
in its conduct does not give it a different character Interstate communication
is not interstate commerce Nor does the fact that transactions in securities
on stock exchanges, or in over-the-counter markets, may give rise to shipment
of securities from one state to another constitute such transactions interstate
commerce, since there is nothing in the transactions of purchase and sale that
necessitates or requires such shipments.

CONSTITUTIONALITY UNDER THE POWER OF THE! CONGRESS TO CONTROL THE USE OF
THE MAILS1

Section 4 of the Bill prohibits the use of the mails " in interstate commerce "
for the purpose of using the facilities of any securities exchange unless such
exchange is registered as a national securities exchange under the provisions
of the Bill. Section 14 of the Bill prohibits the use of the mails " in interstate
commerce" for the purpose of making or creating a market for any security
whether or not listed on any national securities exchange except upon com-
pliance with such rules and regulations as the Federal Trade Commission may
prescribe as appropriate in the public interest, or for the protection of investors.

Both inhibitions are, therefore, against use of the mails " in interstate com-
merce " If trading in securities listed upon securities exchanges, or whether or
not so listed, is not interstate commerce the use of the mails for such purposes
would not seem to constitute an inhibited use.

Furthermore, as the prohibition against the use of the mails for the purpose
of using the facilities of any securities exchange is predicated upon the assump-
tion that there exists in the Congress power to require such exchanges to
register under the provisions of the Bill because engaged in interstate com-
merce, it would seem to follow that if such business is not interstate commerce
and that power to require registration does not, therefore, exist, the inhibition
against the use of the mails for the purpose of making use of the facilities of
any such securities exchange is ineffective

Assuming, however, for the sake of discussion, an assumption which we
have shown to be contrary to the facts, that the business of stock exchanges
and that of their members, as well as dealing in over-the-counter markets, is
interstate commerce, and that because of this fact the proposed Bill undertakes
to prohibit the use of the mails in connection with the transaction of such
business, does the control of the Congress over the use of the mails warrant the
exercise of that power in the manner proposed4?

Article I, Section 8, of the Constitution confers upon the Congress power
" to establish post offices and post roads "

The power thus conferred has been held to comprehend the right to regulate
the postal system of the United States and generally to determine what may
or may not be carried in the mails Ex Parte Jackson. 96 U S 727

Cases in which this power of the Congiess his been upheld have very
generally related to matter which might be excluded because properly con-
sidered contrary to public policy or inimical of the public welfare, such as
matter concerning the lotteries, Ex Parte Jackson, supra; matter involving
schemes to defraud, Public Clearing House v Coyne, 19£ U S 497; matter of
a scurrilous or defamatory nature, Warren v. United States, 183 Fed. 718;
matter tending to incite treason or forcible resistance to the laws of the
United States, Milwaukee Publishing Co v. Burleson, 255 U S 407; and matter
of an obscene or indecent nature, Coomer v Umted States, 213 Fed. 1; Tyormes
Publishing Co v. Umted States, 211 Fed. 385; Umted States v. Journal Co, 197
Fed 415

The provisions of the Bill attempting to exclude from the mails correspond-
ence, or other matter relating to the business of buying and selling securities,
would, therefore, involve an extension of this power of the Congress in a
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manner not heretofore attempted, and, it is respectfully submitted, without
warrant under the Constitution

The provisions of the Bill in this respect would seem to be founded upon
some such assumption of power as that contended for by the Government in
Lewis Publishing Go v. Morgan, 229 U S 288, which, as paraphrased in the
opinion of the court, was said to constitute:

" * * * an exertion by Congress of its power to establish post offices and
post roads, a power which conveys an absolute right of legislative selection as
to what shall be carried in the mails and which therefore is not in anywise
subject to judicial control even although in a given case it may be manifest
that a particular exclusion is but arbitrary because resting on no discernible
distinction nor coming within any discoverable principle of justice or public
policy "

In refusing to adopt the view that the power of the Congress to control the
use of the mails involved any such unlimited application, the court said at
page 316:

« • * * because there has developed no necessity of passing on the ques-
tion, we do not wish even by the remotest implication to be regarded as assent-
ing to the broad contentions concerning the existence of arbitrary power
through the classification of the mails, or by way of condition embodied in the
proposition of the Government which we have previously stated "

The power of the Congress to control the use of the mails may not be
exercised m such manner as to deny or destroy rights, either guaranteed by
other provisions of the Constitution, or expressly reserved to the people by
the Tenth Amendment

In Ex Parte Jackson, 96 U S 727, the court said at page 732
" The right to designate what shall be carried necessarily involves the right

to determine what shall be excluded The difficulty attending the subject
arises, not from the want of power in Congress to prescribe regulations as to
what shall constitute mail matter, but from the necessity of enforcing them
consistently with rights reserved to the people, of far greater importance thaw
the transportation of the mail" (Italics supplied )

Nothing in the opinion of the court in Milwaukee Publishing Company v.
Burleson, 255 U S 407, is at variance with this doctrine as stated in the
dissenting opinion of Mr Justice Brandeis, at page 430

" The power to police the mails is an incident of the postal power Congress
may, of course, exclude from the mails matter which is dangerous or which
carries on its face immoral (expressions, threats or libels It may go further and
through its power of exclusion exercise, within limits, general police power over
the material which it carries, even though its regulations are quite unrelated to
the business of transporting mails In re Rapier, 143 U S 110, Lewis Publish-
ing Go v Morgan, 229 U S 288 As stated in Ex Parte Jackson, 96 U S 727,
732 * The difficulty attending the subject arises, not from the want of power
in Congress to prescribe regulations as to what shall constitute mail matter, but
trom the necessity of enforcing them consistently with rights reserved to the
people, of far greater importance than the transportation of the mail' In other
words, the postal power, like all its other powers, is subject to the limitations
of the Bill of Eights Burton v Unite® States, 202 U S. 344, 371. Compare
Adair v United States, 208 U S 161." (Italics supplied )

The power of the Congress to control the use of the mails may not, there-
fore, be constitutionally exercised so as to generally prohobit their use in con-
nection with the buying and selling of securities, through the medium of stock
exchanges or in over-the-counter markets Such power may be properly exer-
cised only for the purpose of prohibiting specific transactions or methods of
trading in securities when expressly declared to be contrary to public policy

The only specific transactions and practices condemned in the Bill are those
which occur in connection with trading in securities " registered on a National
Securities Exchange ", which, of course, presupposes the power of the Congress
to require such exchanges to register because engaged in interstate commerce
If the power to require registration does not exist, and the transactions and
practices condemned in the Bill are not, therefore, in securities " registered on
a National Securities Exchange ", they would not fall within the inhibited use.

There is, however, a general inhibition in the Bill against the use of the mails
for making or creating over-the-counter markets in unlisted securities without
complying with such rules and regulations as the Federal Trade Commission
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may prescribe as appropriate in the public interest. So broad a delegation of
power must, if constitutional, be exercised by the Commission in the same
manner and with the same regard to other rights guaranteed by or reserved to
the people under the Constitution, as would be required of the Congress under
like circumstances.

It is not believed, therefore, that the Commission could, under color of the
power thus conferred, prescribe rules and regulations destructive of the con-
stitutional rights of those engaged in the buying and selling of unlisted securi-
ties in over-the-counter markets. To hold otherwise would concede to the Com-
mission a power which the Congress does not possess and which might be
exercised in such manner as to hinder and delay, if not in fact render impossible
of transaction, important business of a purely private nature, the conduct of
which is as much in the public interest as is the correction of the economic
conditions which the Bill is designed to remedy.

CONCLUSION

The following conclusions are fully justified from what has been shown:
Fvrst: The Government of the United States is not national but federal in

character, and may not exercise through the Congress powers not expressly
granted, or by implication necessarily conferred, by the Constitution

Second: The power of the Congress to regulate interstate commerce, broad
though it is, must be exercised in relation to transactions or businesses essen-
tially interstate in character, or so directly related to interstate commerce as to
be fairly comprehended within the power of the Congress to regulate such
commerce. The business of stock exchanges and that of their members may
consist of purely local transactions between buyers and sellers residents of the
same state. It may also involve transactions between residents of different
states, either with or without the actual shipment of securities between the
states Interstate communications may be employed in the conduct of such
business but interstate communication is not interstate commerce The nature
of the business of stock exchanges and that of their members does not provide
for, nor does it necessarily contemplate, the shipment of securities between the
states. If interstate shipments are actually made, it is not because of anything
growing out of the making of the contract of purchase and sale of securities
The necessity for any such shipment is not implicit in the transaction. There
is no flow of securities through channels of interstate transportation such as
that made the subject of regulation in the Stock Yard and Grain Futures Acts,
nor are securities commodities in a commercial sense. Under the decisions of
the Supreme Court of the United States in fairly analagous cases, the business
of stock exchanges and that of their members is mtrastate in character and not
interstate, and, therefore, not subject to regulation or control by the Congress as
interstate commerce.

Third: The power of the Congress to control the use of the mails, like all
other federal power, is subject to the limitation of the Bill of Bights. Broad
though it is, this power has never thus far been, nor may it now be, constitu-
tionally exercised through the medium of the Federal Trade Commission or
directly by the Congress, as is proposed in the Bill, in such manner as to hinder
or delay, if not in fact render impossible of transaction, important business of a
purely private nature, the conduct of which is of far greater importance to the
general public than the correction of the economic conditions which the Bill is
designed to remedy.

Fourth: The Bill as a whole is clearly unconstitutional
Respectfully submitted.
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